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D alhousie survives 4 0-car 
' derailinent last weekend 

The quiet little village of 
Dalhousie just inside the Quebec 
border was the scene of a 
nerve-shattering experience on 
Friday evening when 40 freight 
cars plunged from the rails and 
bounced unfettered into a jumbl
ed mess of wreckage along the 
tracks. 

ARENA-MINDED FOLK 

It was the third derailment in 
three months in a 40-mile span of 
CPR track between Dalhousie and 
Finch. 

Miraculously, for the third 
time. no one was hurt, although 
the accidents all occurred at 
railway crossings. 

Residents of the town spent 

anxious hours following the crash 
as they waited to learn if they 
would have to evacuate the area 
when 50,000 gallons of sulphuric 
acid spewed from the overturned 
tank cars. 

Emergency specialists from 
Canadian Industries Limited in 
Cornwall worked with crews from 

Comnrittee named at Maxville 
William Campbell will head a 

steering committee whose pur
pose will be to get started on 
building a new arena at Maxville. 

As a first step the committee 
plans to visit area arenas. We 
don't plan on anything like 
Alexandria has." Reeve Hubert 
Quart explained, "but we do 
intend to call there and then visit 
Char-Lan arena in Williamstown, 
Chesterville. Winchester and 
Finch Village. 

With Mr. Campbell on the new 
committee are Reeve Quart. 
Garn• Smith of the village council, 
Gcm:ge Crites. reeve of Roxbor
ough. and Gilles Sabourin of 
Rnxhornu gh council. The Max-

ville Lions Club. which is taking a 
keen interest in the proposed 
arena is represented by Gordon 
Winter and Bill Kippen; the fair 
board of Kenyon Agricultural 
Society by the president, Wilfred 
Vallance and Walter Blaney. 

Kenyon Township is repre
sented by Reeve Albert Faubert 
and councillor Norman M. Mac
leod. 

In the meantime, two major 
points are getting close con
sideration. 

One is the location of the new 
building. The committee hopes to 
have it on the fair grounds , Reeve 
Quart said. because the building 

can serve other purposes in the 
summer time. for the fair board 
and the Highland Games. One 
important feature might be that it 
would be available for shelter if 
the huge annual Games should be 
troub led with rain. It would have 
other uses. besides providing a 
winter ice surface. 

The committee hopes to get soil 
testing under way soon and will 
start to consider plans for a 
buildi11g after it has a look at what 
other communities have done. 

The other crucial point is the 
availability and amount of grants 
which can be applied for under 
various types of legislation . 

the CPR through the night and on 
Saturday to try to neutralize the 
spillage with caustic soda. It was 
feared the acid would seep into 
the ground and affect the drink· 
ing water. Residents were still 
advised not to drink the water on 
Sunday until it could be tested. 

Two work crews from Montreal 

had been dispatched to get at the 
monstrous job of clearing the 
crossing and removing the de
railed cars. Police also had a 
gigantic task on their hands 
trying to hold back the heavy 
traffic and onlookers. 

The only building that was 
damaged was Bob's Hotel. just 

DETOUR! ROAD CLOSED-The gigantic job of clean up continues at 
Dalhousie Station where 40 cars of an eastbound freight train left the 
tracks Friday night. Our picture gives an idea of the big task facing 
the railway gang and it also graphically illustrates how close Bob's 
Hotel came to utter destruction. The hotel and the jumble of freight 
cars filling its parking area are shown top centre in picture above, 
while the shot at left shows one of the cars was closer than close to the 
hotel. - Staff photos 

a longside the north side of the 
crossing. One car struck the hotel 
just over the ·west entrance on the 
south side of the building while 
another took out the south-east 
corner of the hotel just a few feet 
away from the stage where the 
musicians perform. 

Bob Humenick. the proprietor, 
his wife and seven-year-old son 
were in the opposite side of the 
hotel when it was struck. They 
were unharmed although the 
calamity still looming in their 
minds on Sunday had left them 
visibly shaken. 

Lucki ly the place was almost 
empty at the time because the 
freight cars were scattered all 
over the section of parking lot 
usually filled with customers' cars 
on Saturday night. 

While the hotel did not appear 
outwardly to have suffered heavy 
damage. the foundation had been 
twisted and uneven doors and 
floors were evidence of · the 
warped condition suffered by the 
structure as a result of the 
impact. The proprietor's prob
lems were confounded as the 
temperatures lowered on Sunday, 
and his heating system and pipes 
had been gravely affected. He 
could not estimate his damage, 
except that it was way up in the 
thousands. 

Fern Campeau. a farm equip• 
ment dealer in Dalhousie and his 
wife who live just north of the 
hotel described the incident. 
"There was this heavy boom, and 
all the dishes and glasses started 
rattling. We thought at first it wa,; 
an explosion or an earthquake. 
We didn't think of the train until 
we went outside and saw the 
wreckage ... 

The train had been proceeding 
east from Smiths Falls with 79 
cars and most were derailed on 
l he north side of the tracks. 

Mr. and Mrs. Kenny McDoug• 
all of River Beaudette were 
stopped on the south side of the 
crossing with their seven-year-old 
daughter Connie and six-year-old 
son, Scott. 

Mrs, McDougall (Sandra Ma
ville) described the incident as 
follows: "About 20 or so cars had 
gone by when we began to hear a 
rumble. and the cars seemed to 
be shaking. I was driving and 
Kenny shouted to back up . Just 
as I did so, the cars started 
bumping into each other and 
bouncing off the tracks. They 
buckled up and luckily, fell in the 
opposite direction. It was just a 
matter of seconds.'' 

Velma Franklin president 
Glengarry Historical Society 

The an nual meeting of the 
Glengarry Historical Society was 
held at the Church on the Hill, 
Alexandria, on February 3rd and 
was very well attended. It fol
lowed a tasty pot luck supper 
arranged by the Refreshment 
Committee and Mrs. Eve Broom
hall. 

In his report, the retiring 
president. G. E. Broomhall, 
thanked the members for their 
high degree of participation in 
1976. thus assuring a most 
successful year. Verbal reports 
were given by Mrs . Jean Mor
rison for the Glengarry Scottish 
Museum at Dunvegan. in the 
absence of the Muse um Chair
man, Russell Morrison, and by 
Hugh Douglas for the Nor'West
ers and Loyalist Museum at 
Williamstown. Robert Kerr re
ported for the "Old Mill" Com
mittee. The retiring Treasurer, 
Mrs. Grace Macleod, presented 
very encouraging financial state
ments. 

A number of written reports 
were read from other committee 
chairmen who were absent from 
the area at this time. A presenta
tion was made to Harriet Mac
Kinnon for her many years of 
faithful service as Corresponding 
Secretary. 

Mrs. Alice Grant, chairman of 
the Nomination Committee, pre
sented the following slate of 
officers for I 977, th is being 
ralificd by the members: 

Past President, G. E. Broom
hall; President. Mrs. Velma 
Franklin; Vice-President, Major 
R . Grant MacGillivray; Recording 
Secretary, Mrs. Marjorie Crow
ley; Corresponding Secretary, 
Harriet Mac Kinnon; Treasurer, 
Robert J. Reid. 

Directors: Alexandria, Sr. 
Clare MacDonald, Lorne Hall; 
Charlottenburgh, Susan Clark, 
Archibald MacDonell; Kenyon, 
John A. Maclennan; Lancaster 
Twp .. Philip Rpss-Ross, Wilfrid 
St. Pierre; Lochiel, Ron Mac
Donell; Maxville. Hilda Scott, 
Osie Villeneuve, MPP. 

Committee Chairmen: Antique 
Fair. Kay Arnott; Archives, 

.Isobe l Morton; Highland Games, 
Harriet MacKinnon; Heritage 
Canada. Dr. Wilfred Johnston; 
Glengarry Scottish Museum, 
Russell Morrison; Nor ' Westers 
and Loyalist Museum. Hugh 
Douglas and Joan Johnston; 
Aural History. Ann Wardrop; 
Publicity, Robert Kerr ; Refresh
ments. Marian Loewen; Program 
Committee, Grace Gordon, Dr. 
Wilfred Johnston, Helen Ken
nedy, Eve Broomhall, Dr. George 
McKie l; Genealogist, Alex 
Fraser. 

Lagoon improvement 
scheduled for spring start 

Sufficient funds havt:; been 
allocated by the Ministry of the 
Environment to enable construc
tion to be commenced on the 
additional sewage treatment fac
ilities (stabilization lagoons) for 
the Town of Alexandria. 

The announcement was made 
in the form of a letter at the last 
town council meeting at which 
time Mayor Bruno Massie said 
the "enlargement and improve
ment of the existing facilities 
would allow the town to virtually 
double its population. with no 
further work necessary to the 
system. 
· In the letter G. A. Kerr. 

Minister of the Environment for 
Ontario, stated that detailed 
design of these works was 
completed last year, and tenders 
will be called early in the spring 
to enable the successful con• 
tractor to complete construction 

· of the works during the summer 
of 1977. 

Three times in the past this 
project was scheduled to go to 
tender and for one reason or 
another the ministry postponed 
the project. 

The lagoons are not the prop• 
erty of the town but rather that of 
the Ministry of the Environment 
and arc rented by Alexandria. 

~-~--~ ---~-----------..... --..... -------------

ALEXANDRIA QUEEN-Lovely Marie Paule Dumoulin was chosen 
to wear the crown at the annual Alexandria contest held on Tuesday 
night. -Staff photo 

Six students slightly injured 
when school bus in collision 

A driver and six children from 
Laggan School suffered minor 
injuries last Thursday morning 
when the bus on which they were 
travelling came into collision with 
a truck on the Dalkeith to Laggan 
run. 

Lancaster OPP report that the 
bus , driven by George Burton of 
Ste. Anne de Prescott hap been 
following a truck when the vehicle 
ahead went off the road and 
struck a snowbank. This resulted 
in a large cloud of snow being 
thro" n into the air which con· 
siderably reduced visibility. 

When the bus came out of the 
snow cloud it collided with a 
truck. driven by Adrien Menard 
of Kenyon St.. Alexandria, which 
was headed in the oppostte 
direction. 

The bus driver and six students 
suffered minor injuries. They 
were transported to Glengarry 
Memorial Hospital for treatment 
and later released. 

Those injured were George 
Burton. driver, Kathy Howes, 10, 
of RR I. Dalkeith, Heidi Freier, 
13. RR I Dalkeith. Janet Pidgeon. 
I 2. and her brother Donald, 8, 
R.R. I Dalkeith, Campbell Mac
leod. 8. R.R. 2 Dalkeith and 
Charles Gagnon, 8, R.R. I 
Dalkeith. 

No injuries were suffered by 
the other 18 students on the bus 
at the time. 

Damage to the bus has been 
estimated at $800 while the 
estimate for the truck is approx• 
imatcly $500. 

Constable Brian Cook of Lan
caster OPP is investigating. 

Some area public 
schools 1nay close 

Closing of several elementary 
schools is being considered by the 
SD&G county board of education 
and a series of information 
mcelings is being held to discuss 
the move with interested parents. 

Being considered for closing 
are the Maxville Senior School 
and the schools at Williamsburg, 
Monkland, Roxborough Township 
(Moose Creek) and Stampville. 

Ken Maclennan, board super
intendent responsible for e le
mentary schools. explained Fri-

P et shop opens 
Alexandria's newest business, 

a Pets and Pastimes shop, opened 
on the weekend in the Ouellette 
Electric block and the owner, 
Brian Nice, plans his official 
opening on Friday. Mr. Nice 
resides on the South River Road. 
Williamstown, and has a similar 
business in Montreal. 

The local store will handle pets 
and plants, some play facilities 
such as kites and a line of soft 
furnishings. including chairs. 
lamps. classical reproductions, 
etc. The pets wi ll include pup
pies. fish. canaries, budgies, 
hamsters and guinea pigs and 
there will be pet foods and cages, 
aquariums, etc. 

day the board is facing a dedining 
enrolment situation at the ele
mentary level. Since 1969. there 
has been a decrease of 1,655 
elementary pupils at the board's 
schools and this year's decline is 
projected at 295. 

Mr. Maclennan said the en
rolment decline, coupled with 
financial restraints imposed by 
the provincial government. has 
caused the board to look at the 
present utilization of elementary 
school facilities and that, "certain 
areas have been designated as 
requiring further study." 

The meetings started Monday 
at Williamsburg and others will 
be held at Maxville Senior School, 
tonight. Th ursday, at 7:30 p.m.; 
at Monkland. Monday. Feb. 14 
and al Roxborough Township 
Public School, Tuesday. Feb. IS. 

A meeting will also be held for 
parents in the Lancaster area to 
discuss transfer of Grade 4 from 
Lancaster Public School to Lan
caster Township Area Public 
School to equalize enrolment and 
services. The two schools are now 
organized as one school. This 
meeting will be held at 8 p.m. 
Tuesday, Feb. 15th . 

The Stampville school meeting 
is planned for Feb. 21st. 

Three cars in collision 
No one was injured, however 

one car suffered an estimated 
$7,000 damage when it was 
struck by another vehicle, one 
mile north of Alexandria, early 
Sunday afternoon. 

Lancaster OPP report that a 
station wagon, owned by Interline 
Furniture of Hawkesbury . was 
parked at the side of the road with 
no one in it. 

Visibility at that point was 
considerably reduced as a result 
of drifting snow. resulting in a 
car. driven by Yvon Legault, of 
Ha,, kesbury, colliding \\ith the 
parked vehicle. 

Several minutes· later a third 
car. driven by William Fraser of 
Ste. Anne de Prescott. came mto 
collision with the tar owned by 
Mr. Legault. 

In the initial collision the 
Legault car suffct ed approxim• 
atcly $200 · damage. However 
when it was strut.:k b, the Fraser 

vehicle an additional $7,000 
damage was caused, report 
police. 

Drifting snow was also respon
sible for the thfrd colhsion, say 
the OPP. 

New bus line 
starts today 

Andre R. Desjardins of Martin
town, will start his Cornwall
Alexandria bus line today, Thurs
day. Feb. 10th. 

The tentative s-chedule calls for 
twice a day service both ways 
leaving Martintown at 7:15 a.m. 
and 3:40 p.m. and Corm\all at 
6:50 a.m. and 5:30 p.m. 

The buses \\ 111 serve Martin 
town. Apple Hill. Alexandria, 
Green Vallev, Brown House, 
Lancaster. S~mmerstown, Glen 
Walter and Cornwall. 

An .. ct listing timetables and 
fares will be found on Page 2. 
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SPORTS 
in the GLENS 

by ANGUS H. McDONELL 

From our abeyance file we have 
before us the News of December 
16th. Why was this issue placed 
to one side? Because we wished, 
in our leisure after the holidays, 
to muse over the gravity to 
Glengarry in general and Max
ville in particular. the lead story 
on the front page. There before us 
is a fine winter photo of the 
Glen's first covered rink. The 
caption reads: "See new Maxville 
arena built at fairgrounds." An 
optimistic way, and justifiably so, 
of saying Amen to a structure that 
is symbolic of every facet in both 
the realm of sport and the 
cherished heritage handed down 
to us by our ancestors. And now 
we also have before us News 
issue of January 20th. We note 
where Velma Franklin wrote, 
"Maxville starts planning for new 
arena. 

The closing of this rink is not 
only like a great athlete hanging 
up his gear for the last time. lt is 
writing another chapter of unique 
hockey history not only here in 
Glengarry but far beyond our 
historic boundaries. A story in
volving hours of tragedy that 
would have forced other com-

munities of lesser courage to give 
way to fate. And a story of 
triumphant financial days coupled 
with hockey nights of Ottawa 
Valley championships. 

A new chapter is about to be 
written in a completely different 
era. The erection of this new 
arena will depend a great deal on 
a younger generation. A modem 
generation with only vague know
ledge of past glory, hardships and 
grief. Only familiar with the 
present school and minor hockey 
luxury facilities. Also municipal 
grants and Wintario windfalls. A 
way of life considered impossible 
in our youth. 

The present day pattern could 
well instil a false sense of an easy 
successful financial campaign. 
Such an attitude could be disast
rous. We feel sure this will not 
happen , despite the limited area 
to canvass. 

Before relating our reasons 
why we think positively a new 
arena will emerge in the colorful 
fairgrounds complex, we will first 
relate some of Maxville's hockey 
history with the hope it will help 
all involved , regardless of extent, 
to make this resolution. "We 

BAR-8-Q RESTAURANT 
Main St. S. Tel. 525-3435 

Free delivery within town limits on take-outs 
. t"·r · 

Daily specials from 

11 to 7 p.m. 
6-tf 

{ .. ·, 

Silos with or without foundations 

Strathspey Farm Services 
RR1 Dalkeith 
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must not falter in this campaign. 
We must insure continuity of our 
community's noiable traditions 
and achievements.·' 

And now let us recall, off the 
cuff, some of our hockey history. 
The extent of the first hockey 
competition in Glengarry was 
governed by the snow condition of 
the roads linking Maxville, Alex
andria, Lancaster. Williamstown, 
Martintown and Apple Hill . 

The late Clarence Cattan.ach, 
Williamstown's Eddie Shore or 
Larry Robinson on defence, once 
told us that to play a January 
game in Maxville one night, they 
hitched a second team of horses 
ahead of the pole team to buck 
their way through the snow drifts 
to be on time. Like all such early 
hardships this mode of travel was 
taken in stride to play the game. 

However, what our pioneer 
hockey players and fans did not 
anticipate was tragedy. And that 
is how a game abruptly ended in 
Maxville one night when an 
Alexandria player was checked 
heavily resulting in his death. It 
was ruled accidental. 

A pall of gloom hung over both 
towns for many years. Hockey in 
Maxville became dormant. In fact 
a prominent citizen, we were told, 
vowed he would never attend 
another match. 

Ironically, the game later scal
ed its greatest heights, even to 
this day, in Alexandria. Aided by 
train travel they played in the 
Lower Ottawa Valley league. In 
I 9 I 3-14 Alexandria met Hull in 
the first round of Allen Cup play. 
But Ourtown refused to bury the 
"hatchet" with Maxville. 

In the early Golden Twenties, 
following World War One and 
resumption of sport, Maxville 
once more emerged into the 
limelight of hockey. Benny Ville
neuve, with Ironside College 
training, was a leader on and off 
the ice. Among his confreres were 
Donald John Kippen , Herb Tra
cey. Leonard Urquhart and Willis 
Carther to note a few. Due to the 
still lingering stigma of the fatal 
accident, Maxville had to play in a 
league with Martintown, Apple 
Hill and Third Kenyon. 

This was ,the beginning in 
Maxville of developing capable 
hockey players only to have them 
emigrate to other towns with 
covered rinks and the occasional 
buck or two. 

Benny Villeneuve and Willis 
Carther were the ·first to wave 
goodbye to the old rink just west 
of the station . They signed with 
Ru~sell in the Central Ottawa. 
Leonard Urquhart became a star 
with Prescott. Benny played some 
of his last hockey with the 
Grimsby Peach Kings while 
Willis was lured to the gold mine 
leagues in Kirkland Lake. 

By this time the late J. J. 
MacDonald (Blue Room Joe) was 
a leading figure both in business 
and sport in Alexandria. Aided by 
such other stellar sportsmen as 
Dave Lalonde and Dr . "Dunc" 
McIntosh coupled with their 
Maxville counterparts, Dr . Will 
M!lcDiarmid. Domina and Benny 
Villeneuve the old "grudge" 
between the towns was deeply 
buried. It should never have 
existed in the first place. 

Keen competition in inter-town 
play developed and was well 
supported by the fans. But 
emigration was still the bugbear 
in Maxville. "Yip" Coleman 
joined the power laden Brockville 
Magedomas, then on to Kirkland 
Lake. The Bank of Nova Scotia 
transferred Dunc Christie and the 
other Dunc, Hoople , enrolled at 
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John Deere . 
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Queen's. Sam McCallum, with 
the black cap like Aurel Joliat, 
hedgehopped to Finch and Mor
risburg. 

At this time Maxville sports
men were faced with a two
pronged dilemma. The old rink 
near the station was now obsolete 
in ice surface size and facilities. 
The rumble of the stock crash 
resulting in the first signs of a 
depression prevailed, not only in 
Maxville, but world wide. Despite 
such barriers the local powers 
that be launched a campaign to 
build a covered rink. This was 
totally a community effort-and 
successful. 

Glengarry's first covered rink 
was a great shot in the arm for 
hockey in the Glens. No longer 
would the top bracket graduates 
of Maxville emigrate elsewhere. 
Soon the trend was reversed. But 
not even the most optimistic sport 
fan could visualize the pending 
hockey heritage . 

The NHL had expanded and 
Jack Adams, firs t manager and 
coach of Detroit Red Wings, 
signed some of the best amateurs 
from the "cradle of hockey 
players" as Ottawa and the 
Valleys was known in those far-off 
days. Other managers and scouts 
did likewise. For instance, 
Johnny Sorrell jumped direct 
from Chesterville to Canadiens 
and on to Detroit. 

Ottawa Shamrocks and Pem
broke's Little Lumber Kings ruled 
supreme in junior hockey. Hence 
the demise of senior hockey as we 
once knew it. The Ottawa and 
District Hockey Associ;tion, re
cognizing this change, promptly 
elevated intermediate hockey to 
almost the former level of senior 
status. The Ottawa Citizen in 
accordance with this move 
donated the Citizen Shield to be 
emblematic of the Ottawa Valley 
Intermediate championship. 

During this transition of hockey 
in the Valleys, increasing crowds 
were actending games in Max
ville 's new arena. The fans were 
attracted by both the comforts of 
a covered rink and the yearly 
improved play of the home brew 
"Millionaires.·• The Millionaires 
progressed from league champ
ions co Ottawa and District 
play-offs. The_y travelled all the 
way to win the Cit izen Shield, not 
once. but three times. This triple 
crown era prompted the Citizen 
sports editor Tommy Shields, the 
Farran 's Point farm boy. to have 
Maxville keep the Shield outright. 

However, in the midst of those 
halcyon days, tragedy struck 
again . The bright sun of a 1936 
summer Monday morning in 
Maxville was eclipsed by dense 
gloom caused by the news that 
two of the town's prominent 
citizens and Millionaire stalwarts, 
Lawrence "Marbles" Currier and 
Lawrence "Coly" Coleman. had 
been killed the night before in a 
car accident. Sport fans through
out the Glens and the Valleys 
were all shocked with another 
card of fate dealt Maxville. 

Once again the community 
sportsmen had the courage to 
regroup and carry on. They knew 
that is what "Marbles" and 
"Coly" would want them to do. A 
young grad in physical education 
plus and a reputable hockey 
player, Bill L'Heureux, joined the 
high school staff and obviously 
the Millionaires. Then Russell 
was able to recip1·ocate with 
Maxvil le for the previous player 
help of Benny Villeneuve and 
Willis Carther. A Guelph U 
veterinary grad, Dr. Don Gamble, 

REFEREE AND DEFENCE AT THEIR BEST-Not so long ago these 
two men , Red Storey, left and Dollard St. Laurent, brought crowds to 
their feet at the Mon treal Forum. Storey was the controversial referee 
of the long ago , six-team N.H.L. , and St. Laurent one of the best 
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defencemen to put on a Canadien sweater. Both will be at the •·"'• ______________________ _. 

Alexandria Sports Palace, Friday night when the Montreal Old Pros 
take on the Alexandria Old Timers. Game time , 8 p.m. 

the distinction and right to 
represent the ODHA in the 
Maritime 1938-39 CAHA play
downs in Glace Bay, N.S. 

In retrospect. we are now in 
World War Two . The beginning 

of the end of the Millionaire era. 
Next week we will conclude with 
evidence supporting our reasons 
why we th ink positively that a 
new arena will emerge in the 
colorful fairgrounds complex. 

· Gerry Dextras 
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of the hockey Gamble family, 
Russell, settled in Maxville and 1 

began to practise both his profes
sion arid in Milliona ire workouts. 

MAITRE D 
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The results of rebuilding the 
Millionaires was still another 
championship that gave Maxville 
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UNITED CHURCH 
OF CANADA 

ST. LAWRENCE 
PASTORAL CHARGE 

Sa. Andrews United Chure11 
Bainsville 9:00 a.m . 

Salem United Church 
Summerstown 10:30 a.m. 

Knox United Church 
Lancaster 12:00 noon 

Rev. Jack Skues 

PUNCH DETERGENT SOAP 

PALMOLIVE LIQUID SOAP 52 .8 oz. 1.89 

BAGGIES SANDWICH BAGS box of 100 .79 

BRIGHT SIDE HAIR SHAMPOO 200 ml .99 

HABIT ANT, PEA and VEGETABLE 

SOUP 14 oz. 4 for 1.00 
FIVE ROSES 

FLOUR 

KELLOGGS RICE KRISPIES 

SIFTO TABLE SALT 

NIBLETS FANCY KERNEL CORN 

UPPER CANADA BUTTER 

5 lbs. .79 
17 oz. .99 

2 lbs . . 25 

12 oz. .39 

2 lb. block 2.28 

MRS. SMITH'S FROZEN PUMPKIN PIE 24 oz . • 99 

CARNATION 
CRINKLE FROZEN CHIPS 2 lbs . . 69 

FRASERVALE 

FROZEN RASPBERRIES 15 oz. .69 

TOMATOES 
CANADA NO. 1 TURNIPS_ 

NEW BRUNSWICK POTATOES 

CANADA NO. 1 

lb . • 49 
lb . . 10 

50 lbs. 3.49 

MUSHROOMS lb . • 99 

FRESH GRADE A 

TURKEY 6 to 1 o lbs. lb . • 85 
FRESH 

5 
PORK SHOULDER 6 l~s. lb .• 69 

FRESH PORK SHOULDER STEAK 

FRESH BONED AND ROLLED 
PORK BUTT ROAST 5 to 6 lbs. 

A-1 BEEF BLADE ROAST 

lb . . 99 

COORSH SMOKED MEAT 

BURNS ECONOMY WIENERS 

3/'2 oz. pkg. 

10 lb. box 

lb. 1.19 

lb . • 79 

1.29 

tb . . 49 

REGULAR GROUND BEEF 

DRY SALT PORK 

FREEZER SPECIAL 

5 lbs. 2.99 

lb . . 99 

WHOLE PORK LOIN CUT 10 to 12 lbs_ lb. 1.39 

--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

-
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Recent visitors with Miss 

Jessie Christie of Mechanic St. E. 
were Ina Jackson and Agnes 
Russell of Verdun, and Mr. and 
Mrs. Norman Hubbeard of Peter
borough who spent four days with 
Miss Christie. 

LIONS BREAKFAST 

The Maxville Lions' Club is 
olding another Lions' Breakfast, 
n February 13th ... a Sunday 

morning . . . at the Maxville 
Community Hall from 8:00 a.m. 
until l :00 p.m. Juice, eggs, 
bacon, toast and coffee ... $2 
for adults. $ I for children under 
twelve. Everybody welcome. 

4-H CLUB RESUMES ACTIVITY 

On Saturday, February 5th the 
Maxville 4-H Homemaking Club 
resumed its activity with the nine 
members of the Club meeting in 
the Maxville Senior Public 
School. New officers elected 
were: President, Barbara Ann 
Van Loon, Vice-Pres. Lynn Mi
chaud, Secretary Kim Warwick, 

Maxville 
and 

Area 
by 

Velma Franklin 

527-5533 

JR 

and Treasurer Kim Dehaas. Press 
reporting will be done by Joanna 
Jasiewicz. The current 4-H ses
sion is sponsored by the Maxville 
Women's Institute. The Club 
name "Maxville Pins and 
Needles" was chosen because the 
girls will be learning clothes 
making. Meetings will be held on 
Tuesday evenings from 7:30 to 
9:30 p.m. in the Home Economics 
Room of the Maxville Senior 
Public School. A very successful 
session is anticipated. 

NEW SWEATERS FOR 
MIDGETS 

Master Feeds has provided 
Allan Blaney's Midget Hockey 
Team with a fine new set of 
sweaters, in the compnay colors 
of purple and yellow, quite 
distinct from all the other team 
sweaters, especially out on the 
ice. 

ANGLICAN SERVICE 
The service this Sunday at St. 

Michael's Anglican Church will 
be Holy Eucharist at 9:00 a .m. 

SOFTENERS 

PURIFIERS 

FILTERS 

COMFORT WATER TREATMENT 
14 Main St Alexandri'll 525-3877 

Prop. Gerald Ouellette 28-tf j 

Maxville Lions Club 

BREAKFAST 
to be held on 

Sunday, Feb. 13th 
at the 

MAXVILLE· 
Community Hall 
From 8 a.m. to 1 p.m. 

Serving eggs, bacon, ham.sausages, toast. 

coffee tea or milk 

Adults $2 . Children under 12 $1 

EVERYBODY WELCOME . 6-lc 

TU E 

Maxville Anglicans 
had annual 1neet 

The annual vestry meeting for 
St. Michael's Anglican Church, 
Maxville. was held on Sunday 
evening at the home of Mr. and 
Mr~. Keith Frankl in , following a 
pot luck _ ·nper and Evensong. 
The meeting ¼u - chaired by Fr. 
Peter Durrett and beg.iri with the 
reading of the minutes of the last 
annual meeting by vestry clerk 
Mr!.. Clarice Sinclair. The min
utes are approved and signed by 
those of the congregation who are 
members of the Anglican Church 
and no other, 16 years of age, and 
have been attendi ng and sup
porting St. Michael's for the past 
five months. 

The rector's report showed 
encouraging act ivity in a small 
but vigorous congregation. Mr. 
and Mrs. MacGregor, and Mr. 
and Mrs . Sherman McRae and 
family have joined the congrega
tion , and Margaret Ann Mac
Crimmon was baptized. A high
light of the year was the visit of 
the Bishop. with three confirma-

MAXVILLE LIONS 
STAGED SHOW 

The Maxville Lions braved a 
fierce storm Friday night to put 
on their annual January birthday 
party at the Manor ... the very 
popular Fashion Show. Don Bond 
was M.C. for the event, and 
Cathy Clay provided piano ac
companiment and led the sing
songs. President Noble Ville
neuve brought the club greetings. 

There was an elegant parade of 
fashions . . . Gordon Winter in 
dreamy summer attire, Ernie 
Cameron (a resident at the 
Manor) in a somewhat dated 
dinner gown; Ralph Pomeroy in 
cuddly sleepers, with bonnet and 
bottle yet; Billy Campbell seduc
tion itself in negligee, wig 
. . . and curlers; Mert Casey in a 
very old-fashioned evening gown; 
Barry Hanniman, also attired for 
a night out; Gerald Jans in a 
Dutch costume; and Roger Aubin 
in evening wear with furs. Roger 
entertained with a fine demon
stration of step-dancing. and 
everyone enjoyed an old
fashioned sing-song. There were 
greetings and gifts for the 
eighteen residents who were 
celebrating their birthdays this 
month. 

tions. Fr. Peter re-iterated his 
belief that the whole congregation 
must meet on a Sunday to insure 
the continued progress and 
growth of the church. He com
mended Edward Sinclair who 
never mis ed a Sunday in his 
duties as server. The visit of the 
Bishop is planned for approxim
ately the same time this year, the 
last Sunday in June. In the fall 
there had been an inspiring visit 
from the congregation and choir 
of St. Barnabas, Ottawa, in 
celebration of the Patronal Day of 
St. Michael's. John Sinclair had 
acted as a lay delegate to Synod. 

St. Michael 's comprises 18% of 
the Parish of Long Sault, but 
enjoys one-third of the Sunday 
services. This year there had 
been excellent participation in the 
Carol Service at Long Sault, but a 
smaller attendance at the Ecum
enical Service in St. Michael's . A 
set of white vestments had been 
given in memory of Mrs . Ruth 
Shields. Fr. Peter had two goals 

in mind for this year . . . firstly 
an increased participation in the 
service in general. This was never 
meant to be a one-man show, and 
participation could be improved 
by having a member of the 
congregation read the Epistle 
each Sunday. He also wished to 
sec more use made of the 
newly-published Good News 
Bible, a modern translation of the 
scriptures. in the Evensong. 
Growth. change, and develop
ment are essential to the forward 
progress of the church. 

A very encouraging financial 
statement was presented, and 
plans were made for some minor 
repairs and alterations to the 
church building. Appointments 
for this year ... Rector's War
den, Erwin Shields, Peoples' 
Warden Merton Casey, Treasurer 
Jean Casey, and Lay Delegate to 
Synvd John Sinclair. Since there 
is no Central Parish Committee, 
no delegate was appointed to this. 
Mr . Durrett gave a brief report 
on the manse at Long Sault which 
needs some repair work and 
invited interested members of the 
congregation to view the build
ing. Erwin Shields was re
appointed voting delegate to the 
Maxville Manor annual meeting. 
and Mrs. Sherman McRae was 
appointed as substitution for Mrs. 
Hilda Scott. Mrs. Velma Franklin 
was appointed co-ordinator of the 

Big night at arena 
The Maxville Bantam High

lander!. are hosting an eight team 
Bantam Tournament this Satur
day. February 12th . . . starting 
at 8:00 a.m. at the Maxville rink. 
Teams participating are from 
Osnabruck Township , Morris
burg. Ottawa East. Iroquois, 
Nepean, Char-Lan and Alex
andria. 

Following the Bantam Tourn
ament at 8:00 p.m . that evening is 
the Game of the Year between the 
Maxville and District SuperMax 
and the CJSS Stumblebums. 
SuperMax Captain Bill Boom
Boom Campbell says "The team 
is ready for anything the Stumble
Bums can come up with." 
Rumors coming out of the 
StumbleBums ' camp indicate 
they are bringing something 
special in the form of a power line 
made up of some Old-Timer 
recruits-Nick Haramis , Bob 
Bingley. Cy Miller, Pat O'Neil. 

u 

Gus Lebrun and the Bionic Man. 
Mark Pilotte and Bruce Pilon 

apparently have something else 
up their sleeves. Wayne Waldroff 
says although goal-tending is not 
his game he will be hard to beat 
with his four by six foot goalie 
stick. SuperMax coach Larry 
Baker feels confiden t with his 
line-up ... he's looking for su
perb goal-tending from Peter 
Wensink and Marc Guindon and a 
lot of goals from Bill Hull Kippen, 
Don the Rocket Bond, and Ralph 
the Road-Runner Pomeroy. 

Miss Valerie Rolland's figure 
skating class will put on a figure 
skating program between the first 
and second periods of the game. 
The proceeds from this enter
taining. fun -filled evening for the 
whole family are towards the New 
Arena Fund. Come out and help 
Minor Hockey in their efforts 
towar\Js this essential community 
project. 

-
A special offer from the 
Colonel to figh~ inflation-

-)';,. 

Af=~; 

~Jleotl~ chicken Vlffu·. 
OVER 100 LOCATIONS IN ONTARIO-SEE YOUR PHONE BOOK FOR THE ONE NEAREST YOU. • 
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Maxville United Church 

reviewed active year 
Under the chairmanship of its 

new minister, the Rev. Paul G. 
Grassie, the 52nd annual meeting 
of the Maxville United Church 
congregation was held recently. 
An excellent pot luck supper was 
served by the ladies of the church 
prior to the meeting . 

Representatives of the various 
organizations presented their re
ports. Notably . the Board of 
Stewards reported on extensive 
improvements to the church 
building and manse, with a 
further list of priorities for the 
coming year. In the choir repor1 a 
legacy of $1,500 from the estate of 
the late Mrs . D. J. McEwen, a 
former member, was announced. 

The church Treasurer, Mrs. 
Herb Lovesey. and envelope 
secretary Miss Hattie Hughes, 
presented very encouraging fin
ancial reports with a total income 
of almost $25.000 and a bank 
balance of almost $3,000. The 
Christian Education committee 
reported that all the youth groups 
were functioning well except for 
the Youth Choir which requires a 

weekly readings of the epistle by 
members of the congregation. 1t 
was agreed to purchase six copies 
of the Good News Bible. Erwin 
Shields suggested that the fam
ilies in the congregation might 
take turns in doing the weekly 
chores at the church ... a task 
that has been performed with 
extraordinary faithfulness by 
Merton Casey. This would in
clude cleaning, snow shovelling, 
and lawn mowing in the summer. 
It was decided to make_ a list for 
this purpose. 

leader . An innovative group for 
mothers and preschoolers meets 
each Wednesday morning and is 
proving very popular with the 18 
mothers and their 25 children . 
This group is not restricted to 
members of the congregation , 
and all ladies are welcome. 

Appointed to the 'Board of 
Stewards were Douglas McMil
lan. Mrs. Dorcas MacDougall and 
Mrs. Verna MacGregor, with 
Miss Leah Lovesey and Erin Blair 
representing the Young People . 
The new ciders appointed to the 
Session after a ballot vote by the 
members of the congregation 
were Eldred Scott, Elgin Mont
gomery, and Herb Lovesey. Re
appointments included G~rdon 
Winter as recording steward, 
Miss Hattie Hughes, envelopes 
secretary, and Mr. and Mrs . 
Harold Willis. auditors. 

It was announced that a 
Memorial Fund has been set up 
and donations to it will be used to 
purchase permanent memorials. 
The usual votes of thanks were 
expressed, including a very 
hearty one to Mr. and Mrs . 
Grassie, before the meeting 
closed with the benediction. 

Perform a 
death-delyiag 

act. 
Give Heart Fund. 

Give Heart Fund ~ 

NEW GARBAGE SERVICE 
for Alexandria and area 
Residential, Commercial or Industrial 

starts Thursday, Jan. 6th 
For pick-up on a regular basis Call (collect) 

Don Ross 528-4369 

Char-Lan Scinitation Services Reg'd. 

Martintown, Box 68, Ont. 

NOTICE 
Township of Kenyon 

It Is prohibited by Township By-Law to leave parked cars, farm 
machinery, lo~s, or any other material, along roadsides, that will 
obstruct the removal of snow. Such obstacles will be towed away 
and costs charged to the owner. Also snow from private Ianeways 
must QOt be pushed on to the travelled portJon of the roadway. 

By Order of Council 
M. Campeau, Road Superintendent. 

6-2c 

• 
SCOTTISH 
GIFT SHOP 
David Danskin • l 

Main Street Maxville. Ontario 
TEL. 527-2037 

Kilts, Jackets and Skirts Made to measure, 
Tartan by the yard, 

Shetland and Arran style sweaters, 
Tartan Blankets, Clan Crests, 

Highland and Jig Shoes, Braid and Buttons, 
Jewellery, Pipe Band Supplies, 

Large seleclion of Scottish Souvenirs, 
Records, 

HISTORY OF THE CLANS AND ROBERT BURNS 
ON CASSETTES 3-tf 

-----------------------------------------, 
MAXVILLE SUPERMARKET~ 

PROVIPOP 
Mechanic St. Maxville 

next to the Community Hall , 

Tel. 527-2148 Mr. Jack Golden 
--------------------We custom cut and wrap meat to your 

specifications .. Choose your own Grade 
A-1 quarters or sides of beef from our • 

cold storage 
----------OPEN EVERY DAY-

Monday to Frtday 9 a.m. to 9 p.m. 
Saturdays 9 a.m. to 6 p.m. 

3-tf Sundays 11 :15 a.m. to 6 p.m. 

------~-----------------------------------

We'll Hand You 

A DEAL 
YOU CAN'T 

REFUSE! 
we have a large inventory_ of brand new 1977 Chevrolets and Oldsmobiles ready for delilvery 

immediately. And we're ready to make you a great deal on these cars. 

Besides our low prices you'll save an extra 5.5% 

General Motors increased their prices on Jan. 1 0/77 

but we didn't . . . 

So hurry in while selection is at its best! 

MOTOR SALES LTD. 
Hwy 34 South Alexandria Tel. 525-1480 

6-lc 
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Lochiel edges Bulls 
for play-off berth 

In the first game last Thursday 
night. the B&M Bulls in a must 
game came from behind a 1-0 
deficit to defeat third place 
Gleng·arry HNel J-1. That win 
enabled the Bulls to ad, ance to 
within only one point of third 
place. 

Bulls· ,·eteran defenceman Leo 
March showed his experience in 
the crucial game. as he set up 
Rick Valade for their first goal. on 
a beamiful passing play. Joe 
Marrin got the second Bulls· goal 
at 9:32 of the last period while 
the,· had a man ad\'antage. 

With on!\' 48 second~ remain
ing in the g·ame Glengarry pulled 
their goalie. but only to ha\'e Leo 
March bank a shot off the boards 
into the m iddle of the empt~· net. 
Re-mi Decoeur drew first blood of 
the game. a~ he scored on a pass 
from Ron Leblanc. but that was to 
be the last Glengarry goal. Final 
score Cornwall Bulls J. Glen 
Hotel I. 

Nothing much can be said 
about the second game as Trottier 
Bros. walked away with an easy 7 
to O win o,·er last place Alex
andria Moulding. Top scorer of 
the league Richard St. Denis 
impro\'Cd on his total points as he 
srnred a hat trick. 

Before the last game started 
between Lochiel and North Lan
caster Lochiel found themsel\'cs 
111 a desperate siruation. As a 

re~ult of the Cornwall ,·ictory o,·er 
Glengarry. Lochiel remained two 
pl)im behind Cornwall for a 
fourth and final play-off position 
" ·ith o n!,· one game remaining 
after tonight's action. 

North Lancaster opened the 
scoring early in the first period as 
Phil Dumouchel took a pass from 
his brother Doug. went in alone. 
and made a great 1110\'e on goalie 
Jan McKay. He put the ball in the 
net for the first goal of the game. 

H,n,·e,·er Lochiel came right 
back to tie the game as Denis 
Dccoeur let go a quick shot that 
beat goalie Gerry Laferriere. J. P. 
Claude set up Leroy Robinson in 
fn,nt of the goal and he made no 
mi take putting the ball past the 
Lod1iel goaltender. N. Lane . went 
ahead 2 w I before the end of the 
first pcri,,d. 

In the sernnd period Lochiel 
put on the pressure and Michel 
Den,eur on a pass from Earl 
Maclennan. let go a sharp angle 
~hnt that went through Gerry 
Lafcrricrc·s legs. That was the 
last s,·oring in regulation time . 

O\'t~rtime pre,·ailed and the 
pressure was on Lochiel. Their 
entire scasnn came dn"·n to ti,·e 
minutes of o,·crtime against the 
number one team in the league. 
In m·ertm1c. hustle and deter
mination ca,1 sometimes o,·er
c,1111c experience. That was wlrnt 
Lt,l'hiel had tt! and did pnwe. 

' 

After two minutes of play John 
Dumouchel taok a long pass from 
Earl Ma clennan and o ut ran his 
opponent 10 direct rhe ball into an 
empty net. 

Fourth place was decided on 
the last game of the season as 
Glen Hotel defeated second place 
Trottier Bros J-1. 

The win enabled Glengarry to 
finish the season one point ahead 
of fourth place Lochiel. 

Lc)ch iel stole fourth place away 
frnm the Bulls after the regular 
season ended. the~· ended up tied 
for fourth. their record against 
each other was split-two wins 
and two tie games each. The 
onl~· difference was that Lochiel 
scored rwo more goals than the 
Bulls did against each other. 

Nl,rth Lane. lost their second 
,wertime game in a row at the 
hands of the Bulls. Henry La 
pensce got the winning goal. The 
other game aw Lochiel down 
Alexandria Moulding b zip. 
Michel Dccoeur had a good night 
scoring two goals and ,,;1e assist. 

Scn;i-linals start Thursda\' the 
10th at 8 p.m .. Lochiel YS North 
Lancaster: 9 p.m. G!cngarr~· 
Hotel ,·s. Trottier Bros. 

Final Standings 
GP W T L Pts 

N. Lane ........ JO 2J I b 4 7 
Trntt il'r . . . . . . . . JO tH 0 11 Jo 
G!cngarry ...... JO lb IJ JJ 
Ll1l'l1iel ......... JO 14 2 14 J2 
Bc\:M . . . . . . . . . . JO 14 2 t-1 31 
Alexandria ..... JO t 0 24 2 

CHESTERVILLE CHAMPS-The Bantam tra\'elting ream from 
Chester\'ille defeated Alexandria Sunda~·. and won the "B" series 

trophy in the local hocke)· tournament. Left to right. front. Wayne 
Harper. stick boy. Mike Beckstead. Garry Beckstead . Chris 

Laflamme. Eddy Wittaeen. Cunis McMi llan. Marc Laflamme: back 
r,,w . Dale McMillan. manager . Bernie Harper. coach. Ricky Grisel. 
Da\'id Byers. Donnie Richards. D,)ug Ranc·e. Glendon Shay. Stephen 
Jl1nes. Donnie Serviage and man:1.ger Peter Van Kessel. -Staff photo 

Carnival 
honspiel 
enjoyed 

Sixteen teams participated 
Sunday in the carnival mixed 
bonspiel at the local curling rink. 

Claude and Micheline Ouellene 
were in charge of play and 
Bonhomme Camaval was present 
with the candidates for q ueen . 

Carnival Chairman Gaetan Gi
roux presented p rizes to th e 
winning rinks . They were: 

:!-Game high-Roy·s Garage 
-Roger Roy. skip. Muriel Roy. 
Carol St. Laurent. Denise Le 
mieux. 

Runner-up-Royal Bank-Lo uis 
Lifrance. skip. Andre Peltier , 
Jo-Anne Lapierre and Ch ristiane 
Rt>zon . 

l-Game h igh- G lengarry Motor 
S:tles- aetan Ra vary. skip . 
Marie-Paule Ravary. Raymond 
B..-aupre. Arm;inde B..-aupre . 

Tri-Town takes bantalll honors 
Runner-up-Mr. Man n Me n· s 

\,\.'ear-Jeannette Graha m. skip . 
J,,.111 Ryan. Rc,bert Graham. J . P . 
Min,n. 

Tht' curlin~ ,lub's ann ual in
vit.tri,,nal men's t,,,nspid c1pens 
Sun,1:ly aftt.'rnc-...,n and entries art' 
c , pc..:tcd w n:a..:h So. Final 
p!.1yd,n, ns \\ ill tic hdd Samrd ay. 
Ft·b . L'-}th. 

O,ertime put the pressure on 
bur the .. A" series win went 
e,·entuall~· to the Tri-T,iwn team 
when the,· defeated Cornwall J to 
2 in the Bantam Hocke\' Tourn
a1i'1cnt at the G!engarr;• Spl1rts 
Palace . Sunday. 

A cl,,sc checking game with 
heucr than ~l\'erage end w end 
play Sa\\' the teams battll' 1,, a 2 w 
2 dr:I\\ at the end of regular time. 

This forced the remu\'al of bnth 
g,,altend,·rs for lWl'nimt'. How
e,Tr. thl' puck ne,·er g,,t l'U t l,f the 
C,,rnwall end nf the ice and Mike 

Bradish "as ablt• tn slip it· in for 
tlw game winning pcHnt. Mike 
also !.!t't Tri -Tln,n·s se,·ond 00;1! 
with th,' lirst point Cl,ming t,ft°the 
stkkl,f P:tt Ki lwy·nt.'. 

Scoring fnr C,,rnwall were 
St·rgc G,;ddard and Dt•nis Pkht'. 

In th,' " B" series raL't'. Cht'St
t·n·il k w:1s .1ble 1,, ddt·at Akx
andri:1 St,, 3. 

l lnf,,nunatl'l~· for Akxandria. 
th ,· te:1111 didn ·1 pla,· its usual 
br:tnd of h,1ckt-~· and ,,nly Wt'nt all 
l'llt for ab,1111 ten minutt'S l,f the 
L'ntirc ga1nc. 

St·,,ring for Cht'Ster\'ille were 

Dl1n11il' Ril'l1ards with a pair. 
Gknd,,11 Sh:\\·. Marc· L1tlammt.' 

Top mixed 

curlers here 
this weekend 

and Curtis M ..:Milbn. 
Ak,:1t1Liri.1 p,,ints wcrt' madt' 

lw Kicr.ltl f\.kC,,rmic-k . l'-1:ir,· 
Bl'lldt·uitk and Gilks Dt·pr:tttl' . 

JOANETTE'S , ~~ 
Custom Meat ·wrapping ; 1, 

TEL. 525-3583 · . t, 
WE (TT and WRAP '.\IE..\ T 1 

\ \ 

Tn \ our Spt,,·ifir,uions 

OPE"i ·\11 ll..\ \ 
mul EH•: '.\l'.\GS till JO p.m. 

Stars down Coslllos 11-5 

S,1111,· ,,f the 1,1p c·urkrs in 
F:i-.t,·rn Ontari,, and \\',•st,·rn 
(_lucht·o.: "ill be in .1,1i,1n ,,n 
.-\l,· ,:11Hlria c·urling l.1nt'S thb 
\\l'el..cnd . !\kn and ,n,m,·n c'url
,·rs \\'il l bt· ,'l1mpt·ti11g rnr the Lad~· 
l;ilt11,1ur Tni pll\. the mi:wd 
dt:t111pi,,nship ,,f tht· Can.1di:111 
Hr:1n.-l1. !{,,~ :ti C:tlnh•ni.1n Curl-
1ng Club. 

I 

I 
L 

Shintgt' f1H·iliti,·s tu 11gt' ~ our bt·t·f 
1 milt's \H'St uf .·\lt•,anclria 

(111 I\ igh-. aJ -IJ 

ll\' Carman Ma,·Millan 

; 

~ St. Denis Newsstand 

011 Saturdav. Feb. St h at 
Cant,•rhury High Schl,ol the Gten
garry Stars played their ri,·als. 
Cl1sn10s "B" and the Stars c:1111c 
out lln 11,p with an 11 - 5 ,·il'tnn:. 
Cl,smos "8" were right tHt o;,r 
tail in the standing; and this 
prn\'ed to he an interesting 
l'llll!l'St. The Cosnllls were our big 
oppo!sition la~t ~ca~on alnng witl1 
th,· Ouawa Gal'ls. Cosmos' knew 
they had tu heat u" to s ta,· close to 
the first posit ion. but ihc Star~ 
als,1 knc" that thL'\ nL'l'dcd I lw 
win to help kl'ep tl{l'm sul idh· in 

1 Main St. N. Tel. 525-2107 

See us for gifts, 

cards and chocolates 
fi~l~aIT. . 

for your Valentine 
The Star!\ and ('.,,.mu~ put ,111 a 

grL'ilt MK.l'L'r game for the full 
llllur. B,,th gualtendcrs ,n·re 
great time and again . 

l n the first half. the Stars li'ad :ffl*~.~~~~··~'11$,, · ··,., ~\Mi:'.$~~ ':i,1 ;§.?'' ""; "\,;;r ·;,··:.¥?'.s. '":'.""M~<'i:"'-~ .h: .. s .v ... >xt .... b. .......... ,,~ '.s~ ., .. , ... ❖ .. ~ .......... . . , < ··,; ·t:: 

I / ..--.,...:.......----.. This is a m1i-

SHAPE 
During our great inventory c 

all our winter sports equipment has to go_ 

Our list includes hockey, broom ball, 

snowmobiling, snow shoeing and skiing 

i~ 
Ii! 
~1 ::::~· 

II 
• Glengarry Sport Shop j 
q 83 Main St. N. Tel. 525-1402 iii 
' ·#\'<'/4,;::>W< v<i,(}"\ ..• ;.; /;;;'•,::'"· .. s:t .. ).:.C./ ,J.· ...• 1 .• L .. .-.~.-•. l.,~·.\.:'.Z.d:.!:L:.2\A::?.,.'. 'A· ····tk •• i •...• ), •..•.. .:: /.:.~_e., i ·,;:{~ 

,--------------------------------------------------------------,· 
ALEXANDRIA CARNIVAL 
OLD TIMERS' HOCKEY GAME 

Alexandria Old Timers vs. Montreal Old Pros 

Glengarry Sports Palace Arena 
Friday, February 11th at 8 p.m. 

Adults $3.50 - Children $1.50 
Tickets available at Sports Palace, 
St. Denis Newsstand, Francine's, 

also on same night 

CARNIVAL DANCE 
In Sports Palace Dance Hall 

Music by Sylvester MacDonald 

and the Clansmen 

Dancing 9 p.m.-1 a.m. 

BOBBY LEROUX Admission $2.00 each 3-4c 

~--------------------------------------------------------------· 

tht·ir ,.c•,·,,mt penalty sh,11 c·alkd 
ag:tinst 1hcn1 in ti,c g :11 nc, :ind 
l'amc llll! 011 the sl1<1rt end again. 

Thl' , ,·n•nd h:1 If \\ :1, :111 ( hl' 
llll

an"\ l'rt•d gl•:ils \\ hik C,"nh,s 

could 11111stt-r l'lll) ,,nc g,1:il. 
Tlw dckn,·l' \\ as a liuk ,I.id, in 

th,· lirst half but l':tn1e up with hig 
p l:1., ~ in the ~,'l'l'llll half kcl'ping 
the· C,.-.mu, tll l,11\y UllL' g,,al. 

Again ,111r hig iinc \\
0

: " Herbie 
M:tln :uni l'it-rre Thc,,rcl \\'h,, 
IHI\\ arc 1' 11<1\\ tt .1, "l;llldc11 Tlll' 
1'11el1rc1 · · and ··I t.,1 F.,,,t I krb
ic .. I ht•,· ,·anw up" ith 1'0111 gl•ab 
:" 11,,t F.,,11 l_!l)( thrl'l' \\ hik 
l;lllt.11..~11 rot.· ,.:ol,lt·l·tcd ,Hh.'. The..· 
dl'i°t-11,·c' again l':lllll' up \\ ith their 
sharl' uf go,11,; .is .lal'kie Mad ,·an 
gol tw,, . .lnhn Ma,·l'hcr,,111. t,n, 
a nd M:1rk Harl,,\\' \\ ith tinl' . Far! 
Mad.c11nan and Walh M.1r1in 
\\TH' I hl' ,,t hl'r gnal ,t·nn•r,- . 

Thi, sca~,111. thrl'l' di,·i,i,,n,
attd cightt·,·n te:1111,- 1nakl' it llhH'l' 
inlt'rc,t ing f.,r a 11 ,llnl'l'rttnl. Thl' 
" i11ttl'rs in the thn·,· di,·i,illn, 
plu~ a "ild card art· 111 lhl' 
s,·mi-lin :11' :I! th,• end .,f I ht' 
M·hcduk. 

Th,· boy., again arl' "'"'w ing 
kt·t·n int,T,·,t a,- thn· arc ah,·a,s 
talking ""l"l'lT :111d ·, hlljll' th~·y 
kl'l'J' that up for the rt·nwimkr or 
the ,l'a,011 illllll,,r, and llU!dllllrs. 

Abll ,1w:1ki11.l! 1,, lilt· l'rc~idl·nl 

,,ft h,· Ott:111:1 kagu,· thl'~ h,•pl' t,, 
ha,,. th,· ,u111111cr sl'11,·duk r,·:tdY 

Our nt·,t gallll' is ,111 Feb. 12th 
.I! Sir \\' ilfrid l .writ· r High Sl'11,,,,1 
.1g.1i11,t S,·,,tia ,I! 11 :1.111. 

n11, \\ l' l'I..., plwt,.-. .trl' :tg.1in 
[\\ ,, r.1,,l..tl'' · l),,n:ild f\.lac·N.1ugh -
1,, n :11td W:tl h M.1r1in . 

n,,n.1ld pl:l .ll'd r,,r l;lt•n Sand 
li,·ld 111i1wr ,,·,tl·n1,- and last 
,c.1,lln pb~cd in gl,;ll f,H· thl' 
(;k11.g.11T\ St.1r, itt th,· l;kng:1rn 
l1.:.1guc .111d .II,,_ \\ ~,, .. 1 .:-!''~till't1d1..·r 
f,,r th,· Ott.m .1 l;kng:1rn St.tr, in 

pl.1yi11g h i, fir,1 M·as.1n fllr thl· 
'.'-itar, in th,· 1nd,,,,r kag11c. 

Wall., pl :1.1 nl f.,r thl· (;kng:1rry 
Cl:1n,111l·tt i11 lhl' '-l'tti,,r di, isilltt i;t 
(;h.:11g;1rr~· I.hi ,1..·.1,011 ~1 1ul ; tl~l, 

pl:I\, f,,r th,· (;kn.l!.IIT\ ))istri,·t 
I ligh Sd1.,.,1·, ,.,,·n·r ,q11:1d " ·ltn 
arc g,,ing t,, S111i11t,- Falls in the· 
,pn11g . 

W:1 l h ttll\\ pla,·, r,,r thl· Star,- in 
11lc irHhhH' ll•;tl!tlc .111d i~ ;1 ,·1..-r,· 
l!""d :t nd u jl<'ll;ll i n.l! player in th i·~ 
hi" rn,,"-ic ,ea:-.,u1. 

The Town Deli 
For 

THE. BEST SMOKED MEAT SANDWICH 
"A meal in ilsdl"' 

Also r..erving foll t·ourse meals 
l'honl· ahem\ for fust hike-outs 

525-1864, 69 Main SL S., Aleiumdriu 
Right next lo lhe lown parking lol. 

FOR 
TROUBLE 
FREE 
MOTORING 

Any season: 
Vi:-.it Our Sc•rvicl' lkpartment 
Fal'tory Trained Tc,·hnicians 

Minor or Major lkpairs 
Luhril'atio11s- Whl'L'l Alignment 
Tire Repair,- Whcd llalanl'ing 
Tra11s111i:-.sil,n lkpairs- T1111e-up 

Brakn,-l ixhausl 

Enginl' Overhaul-Ekt'lri,al lkpairs 
All Work Guar,1ntced 

Relax in our -.paeinu:-, n1:-.10111ers · lounge and let 
us take ,·arc of your worrie:-.. 

3-tf 

Roland Renaud Service Manager 

GLENGARRY MOTOR SALES 
525-1480 

24-hr. Towing Service 
Husincss Hours: 8 lo 6, Friday to S 

Sat. until 12:00 h-lc 

l'l.1., "ill be pr,1,·t·t·ding si11111l
t.1nl',,usly Ill sn ,·n .trl':I curl111g 
dubs. an1<,11g tht·111 l .1n,·a,-1cr. 
·\l,·,:1 11dri:1. Ya11l..lc·,·I.. Hil l ,tnd 
I l.1" l..,·,bun·. 

.-\ t th,· ahllll' dubs ganws art· 
" ·lt,·dull'd ,,n Frid .1y at 3 p .111. and 
<111 S.1t11rd.1, :H lJ:3() :1.m. :ind ~:.1() 
p .111. Othn .l!.11n,·,- ,Yill b,· pl.1~cd 
,11 th,· II.ti\ 1..<·,b11n and l .1,·hut,· 
,·!uh, S.Hunt.1, ,111d Sumi.I\ .111d 
the fin.ti, "ill be pLn ,·d .ll thl· 
Br,"' n,burg l ·ur1111g ( '!uh .it 2 
p 111. \lfl Sund~n. 

.\ ballljll<'( r,,r th,· \'1,-lling 
n1rkrs " il l 1,.- hl'ld :11 th,• 
\ ·:1nl..ll',·k llill Curling Club ,,11 
Frid:!\· night and :1 d :111n· will h,· 
ltl'ld S:1t11nla, night at thl' 
I l:t\\ l..l·,-b11n· ( ' l11h . 

'1r!o. (;u, Juant•tt••• Prop. 

GLEN ROBERTSON 
CARNIVAL 1977 
FEBRUARY 19-26th 

SAT., FEB.19-
_, :00-5:00 p.m. Sports E, l'nts 
-/1:tlll p.m. Sl..idoo Paradt' 
-'1:00-1 :OU 11.111. Cro-.·ning of Qul't'n. 

On·ht•slrn. Admission: S.2.50 · 

S-UN., FEB. 20- -Sports EH·nls 

MON FEB 21- - 7=-'0 p.m. Bin~o 
·• • -11:00 p.111. llt1<·kt•J· 

TUES., FEB. 22- -ll,oo p.m. . 
Curd P11rtJ 11nd Thea ln:- Skclt'h 

WED., FEB. 23- -Sporls t:, t'nls 

THURS., FEB. 24- -Sumi H111,t Throw 

t ·11rlt11g Lt11, h:1n· .111 ''l'l'•'r 
lllllity hl ~l'C rni\t'd ,.:11rling ;ti it, 
hl',t during thi,- ,·,1111i,l'ti ti,,11 
"hi,·h \\'ill h,· parti,·ipatcd in 1,y 
121{ n1rlvr, n1:1l..i11g 1111 .l~ rinl...s 
fr,1111 :1, far a,- Ottawa. Mon1 n·.il 
.111d 1·1trl'l' J{i,ns. (.)11l'. 

FRI. FEB 25- -~:OO P·"'.· Films b~· •• l.abau" for kids 
• • -Sports l-.,t•nls 

SAT .. FEB. 26-
-I :OIi p.m . Kan• In lln- llospit11I 
-.,:00 p.m. Sports t-:, t'nls Help your - l/:00- I :00 11.m. Wint•, t·ht·t·st· 1u1d ll11uor part~. Dam·t-Uls1:o 

(;i-.ln, Admission: Sl.50 
-Dislril1111io11 of Trophlt•s 1-EART 

FUNl:~1 
N.ll. For furtlwr dt•lails ,·onn·rnlni,t lht• spores twenl!i l'Onlat•I 

Kt•1,ti1111l,I Um ,ti 117-'-2'>57 or Dt·nls Campt·au 117-' •2 Ll7 

S P O N S O R E D B y LABATT- 50 

.lll111Dill111DI 
Friday, Feb. 11th, 1977 

PETS & PASTIMES 
~ ~,,-tj 18 Main Street North 

FEATURING 
Valen tine Ideas for 

your pastime 
Tropical Fish-Hamsters 

Birds-Puppies 

All pet accessories 

Trap Lamps,Folding Chairs, 
Flying KitesJ Pictll!e~ 
Mountings, Bean Bag 

and feeds and Casual Furniture 

ALSO 
An exciting array of beautiful house plants, hangers 
·and all the extras such as potting soil, peat moss, 

fertilizer and everything you need for successful growing 

Drop in and see us, browse a while 
h le 



.\ 
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Glens still in race 
for play-off berth 

Assistant coach Rod Shepherd 
watched painfully while the 
Junior Glens blew a two-goal lead 
going into the final period. but 
still had praise for them in a 7-5 
loss to the league-leading Vanier 
72's. 

"We're a good team and we 
played exceptionally well, our 
skating and passing was precise, 
under extreme pressure we had 
outstanding goal tending by Dean 
Macdonell." 

"We go all season with just a 
few minor injuries then 'Bingo', 
our dressing room looks like a 
hospital ward after the first 
pe riod. " 

"You cannot lose key players 
when you play a top-notch club 
like Vanier 72'." 

"We arc still in the thick of the 
play-off berth race and we meet 
Metcalfe J ets this Saturday night 
at 8 p .m. in the Sports Palace" 

Goalie Dean Macdonell stop-

FAMILY FUN NIGHT 
Maxville and District 

Minor Hockey Association 
PRESENTS 

CJSS STUMBLE BUMS 
versus 

MAXVILLE SUPER MAX'S 

Saturday, February 12th 
8 p.m. 

MAXVILLE ARENA 
Admission adults 1.25 Students .75 

Pre-schoolers free 
PROCEEDS IN AID OF NEW ARENA 6-1c 

Alexandria ·Discount 

.a~d Department Store 
58 Main St. S. Alexandria 

Tel. 525-2677 

36" wide 

WHITE COTTON Yd . • 49 

18" wide 

LINEN TOWELLING Yd . • 89 

27" wide 

.WHITE FLANNELETTE Yd .• 89 

in two shades 

HAND TOWELLING Yd . • 98 
6-lc 

ped 44 shots including 18 in the 
third period. but it was to no avail 
with the Jr. Glens down two 
dcfencemen. 

Cameron McCormick went out 
with an eye injury and Luc Poirier 
with a nose injury. He only 
played half of his normal ice 
shifts. Veteran forward-defence 
Robert Lajoie suffered torn 
shoulder muscles. 

Coach Shepherd called on his 
rookie line Jacques Lajoie, Ewen 
McCorm ick and Richard De
pratto, who gave an outstanding 
and fine all -round play every time 
they stepped onto the ice. 

After losing to the J r. Glens the 
last two meetings Vanier Coach 
John Atkinson finally called on 
his players to watch the Glens 
high scoring line of Frank St. 
Pierre and club top-scorer Pa.ul 
Seguin and Michel Beauclair. 

Both Norm Laliberte and Randy 
McDonell played a very strong 
game on defence, Randy coming 
up with his first goal of the 
season. 

The Junior Glens still hold a 
three-point lead over Metcalfe for 
fourth place. 

JOHN WENSINK 

NOW WITH BOSTON 

KofC. 

BINGO 
EVERY SUNDAY 
K of C Hall Alexandria 
Admission 50c-3 for SI.00 

Regular Games SJ0.00 

JACKPOT $100 
Jackpot winner 

Mrs. Betty Lefebvre 
E VERYONE WELCOME 

DOORS OPEN AT 
7:00 P.M. SHARP 

,---------------------------------------------------------------' ' ' I 

' 

DURING OUR BIG 

CLEARANCE DA VS 
Save up to 30% on our 

hockey, broomball, curling, and cross-country equipment 

Bergeron & Hope Sporting Goods 
55 Main St. S. Tel. 525-3688 

6-lc t ______________________________________________________________ _ 

- - - - - - - - - - - - -- - -- - - - ~ - ~ - -- -~--____..--------------------------------------------------

Cornwall 
atoms won 
at Char-Lan 

In the Char-Lan Atom invita
tional tournament held at the 
Charlottenburgh arena Saturday 
and Sunday the Cornwall Twp. 
team went home with the " A" 
Martintown Village trophy. 

John Deboer Upholstering 
Char-Lan Atoms were the " B" 
Champs, winning the Martjntown 
Village "B" trophy . 

The scores: Cornwall Twp . 7, 
Char-Lan 2; Alexandria 16, Max
vi lle 2; Chesterville 8, Osnabruck 
O; Iroquois 6, Cornwall " B" 1. 
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In the " B" semi-finals, Char
Lan downed Maxville 11-0. 
Donnie Avery 3 , Allan Flaro 3, 
Tommy Pasco 2, Stevie Des 
Roches 2, Robert Fourney 1 goal. 
This enabled the host team to 
compete Sunday afternoon for the 
" B" trophy. 

In the other " B" division, 
Osnabruck met Cornwall, the 
score 3 to 2 for · Osnabruck. 
Osnabruck got goals from Shel
don Harris , Douglas Rupert and 
Michel Mitchle . Cornwall scorers 
were Kevin Poapst. Mario Halle. 
This set the stage for Osnabruck 
Twp. to do battle with the host 
Char-Lan team Sunday at 2 p.m. 

TOURNAMENT TROPHY TAKERS-Alexandria's midget Glens 
made it to the '' B' · finals Saturday afternoon at the Sports Palace, 
and won the series championship. They lost their first game to 
Cornwall but gave a better showing in the next two when they 
shu t-out both Winc)iester and Hawkesbury. Front row, left to right, 
Doug Brown, Richard Chelette, John MacDonell, Mike Sullivan, 

Alain Giroux, Mike Wray, Daniel Giroux and Michel Bellefeuille. 
Back row, left to right, Kelly Epp, stick boy, Barry MacDonald , 
Coach, Mike Crack, Carter MacDonald, Scott Hay, Terry Epp, Sandy 
Maclaren, Leo Seguin, Allan Poulin, Trainer, Rupert Epp, Manager 
and Allan MacDonell. 

-Staff photo 

In the "B" finals John Deboers 
Char-Lan Atoms out-passed and 
out-scored Osnabruck 7 to 0. 
Allan Flare recorded his second 
hat trick of the tournament to lead 
Char-La n. Rodd1 McKe nzie 2, 
'Donnie Avery I , Stevie Des 
Roches 1, Dan Fourney and David 
Carmody shared their second 
shut-out of the tournament. 

Potsdam midgets take top honors 

Donald Flaro of Martintown . 
presented the Martintown " B" 
Village trophy to Captain Donnie 
Avery of Char-Lan Atoms. 

In the "A" semi-finals, Corn
wall Twp. met Alexandria and 
won 4 to 3 in overtime. Daren 
Stewart, Timmy Shields and 
Philip Brown scored for the Twp. 
team. Roch Sabourin scored all 
Alexandria goals, then Philip 
Brown won the game in sudden 
death overtime. 

In the other ' 'A ' ' division game 
Iroquois downed Chesterville 7 to 
1. Iroquois scorers were Andy Lee 
2, Tony Picotte 2, Darin Hall. 
Mike Vellkamp, Timmy Toupin, 
one goal each. 

Chesterville goal scorer was 
Mike Va n Deist. This enabled 
Iroquois to face Cornwall Twp. 
Sunday afternoon at 3 p.m . in the 
"A" championship game. The 
score Cornwall Twp. 2, Iroquois 
l. Timmy Shields got both Twp. 
goals; Tony Piatte scored for 
Iroquois. Jake Leonard, tourna
ment chairman. presented Corn
wall Twp. Captain Herbie Seguin 
with the Village of Martintown 
" A" Champ trophy. 

The team from Potsdam N, Y. 
won the "A" series champion
ship in the Alexandria Winter 
Carnival midget hockey tourna
ment, Saturday. when they de
feated Maxvil le 3 t o I at the 
Sports Palace. 

~ axville gave it their best 

KC .to have 
hockey night 

The Alexandria Council K of C 
has scheduled a hockey tourn;
ment for April 7th at the 
Glcngarry Sports Palace, with no 
age limit on those entered in the 
competition. However, all players 
must be members of a K of C 
council. 

All teams are guaranteed at 
least two games and each player 
will receive a souvenir crest of the 
tournament. The competition is 
limited to eight tea·ms on a first 
come. first served basis. 

No C.A.H.A. player or any one 
who has played organized hockey 
in the past two years may 
participate. 

An entry fee of $50 should be 
forwarded with each team's entry 
form to Gerry Beauclair, 9 Front 
St.. Alexandria, 525-3546 or 
Cameron McCormick, McCorm
ick Road, Alexandria, 525-3387. 

The Alexandria Community 
Hall will be open during the 
tournament. 

1977 PANTHER 4000 
Reg. 1,900 

SPECIAL 

1699·00 

OPEN SATURDAY 

BOURGON BODY SHOP 
25 YEARS AT YOUR SERVICE, 

ST-TELESPHORE 269-2133 4-4c 

Glengarry Sports Palace 
PROGRAM 

Feb. 11-9 a.m. to 3 p.m. GDHS 
3:30- 5:30 Minor Broomhall 
8 p.m. Montreal Old Pros 

Feb. 12- 8 a.m. to 1:50 ADMHA 
2- 3 p.m. Public Skating 
3:15-7:15 ADMHA 
8 p.m. Metcalfe vs Glens 

10:30- 12 A- Durocher 

Feb. 13-7:30-9:45 ADMHA 
10-11:20 G. Shepherd 
11:30-12:50 Y. Menard 
1-4:50 Industrial Hockey 
5- 6:50 ADMHA 
7-8:30 Public Skating 
9- 10:50 Junior Farmers 

Feb. 14-4-7:30 Figure Skating 
8-1 l Men's Broomhall 

Feb. 15-3:30-4:45 Boys' Free Skating 
5-6:50 ADMHA 
7-8:20 L. Leroux 
8:30-9:50 Oldtlmers 
10- 11:20 G. Shepherd 

Feb. 16th- 3:30- 4:45 p.m. Girls' Free Skating 
5- 7:50 ADMHA 
8- 10 Ladies' Broomhall 
10-11:20 Jr. B Practice 

Feb. 17-10-11:30 a.m. Ladles !lDd Preschool 
5-7 :45 Ringette 
8- 11 Men's Broomhall 

COMMUNITY HALL 
Feb. 11- Carnauon uance with Sylvester MacDonald 
Feb. 25-26- Ping Pong Tournament 
March 4-5-6 Broomhall Tournament 

Every Thursday- Bingo 8 p.m. 

For Reservations or more 
information call 525-3600 

6-lc 

effort but were outskated by 
Potsdam who also iced a some
what. larger team in the size and 
weight division giving them that 
extra little bit of help in their 
eventual victory. 

Scoring for Potsdam were Phil 
Vivlamore , Randy Boyer and 
Lucas Brown, with the lone 
Maxville point coming off the 
stick of Hubert Sauve. 

second straight shut-out of the 
tournament. 

In · their 4 to O win over 
Winchester the points came from 
Daniel Giroux with a pair; Mike 
Sullivan and Michel Bellefeuille 
with singles. 

The final and trophy winning 
game saw a pair of goals come 
from Leo Seguin and a single 
from Mike Sullivan with assists 
from Michael Crack. Michel 
Bellefeuille, Carter MacDonald 
and Scott Hay. 

The " B" series trophy went to 
Alexandria after they defeated 
Hawkcsbury 3 to O in the local's 

Three junior 
rinks scored 

NASHVILLE AT EASTER 
April 7th to 11th 

$175 per person 
TOUR INCLUDES: 
-Wes tern Hat for all passengers . 

Bad road conditions cut par
ticipation in the first bonspiel 
sponsored by Alexandria junior 
curlers on Saturday. Twelve 
teams were expected but only 
seven showed. including three 
local rinks . 

-nlght lodging, Toledo, Ohio, HoJiday Inn-shopping to 9:30 

An Alexandria rink skipped by 
Jim Labonte was top point maker. 
Playing with him were Diane 
Larocque and John Hope. 

Runners-up were the Browns
burg foursome of Lorne Bates, 
skip, Nancy Tomulty , Laird Tom
ulty and Ingrid Clausen. 

The consolation round was won 
by a second Alexandria rink 
skipped by Terry Labonte . Other 
players were Sherry Macdonell, 
Rocky Met ivier and Debbie Ryan . 

Runners-up were the Alex
andria rink of Richard Aubry, 
skip. Elaine Aubry. Denis Des
rosiers and Joanne Lalonde. 

mall next door 
-2 hour cocktail party at poolside [free booze) 
-Continental Breakfast [included] 
-Kentucky Fried Chicken meal-Louisville, Kentucky, 

[Included] 
-8:00 p.m. transportation and ticket to Grand Ole Opry 
-2 nights lodging-Holiday Inn 
-sight seeing Nashv!Ue 
-shopping at large mall Qr relaxation 
-hour cocktail party [free booze) 
-transportation to Printer's Alley [Nashville Clubs) 
-transportation and ticket to Opry Land, U.S.A. 
-dcpari for Toledo, Ohio to the Holiday lnn 
-stop at Duty Free [If possible] 

FOR BOOKINGS 

FRANK'S TOURS 
Williamsburg-535-2888 

STARRING WORLD CHAMPION 

KAREN MAGNUSSEN 
A NEW ICE EXPERIENCE 

6-lc 

6 performances only 

PRICES 

February 25 to 27th 

BOX OFFICE 

2 nights plus 4 matinees 

YOUTHS 

$3,50 $4.50 SS.50 

All seats reserved 

Civic Complex (10:00 a.m. 
to 6:00 p.m .). Sorry, no 
telephone orders accepted 
for this engagement. For 
ticket information call, 
938-9400. 

( 16 years and under) 
$2.50 $3.50 $4.50 
These performances only 
Sat. Feb. 26th- 4:00 p.m . 
Sun . Feb. 27th-6:00 p .m. 

USE THIS COUPON FOR MAIL ORDERS 
Please send me tickets for performances indicated. Mail to Ice Capades, c/ o Civic Complex, 
100 Water Street East , Cornwall, Ontario. 

Enclosed is cheque money order payable to Civic Complex totalling $ . ...... . . 
for .. .. .. .. adult tickets at $ .. .. .. .. each and for . .. .. youth tickets at $ ..... .. . 

each, a total of$ .. ...... for the performances checked on this order coupon. 

Fri. Feb. 25th- 8:00 p .m. 
Sat. Feb. 26th- 12:00 noon 
Sat. Feb. 26th-4:00 p.m. 

CIVIC COMPLEX 

Second choice: Date ........... ......... .. .......... Time 

Sat. Feb. 26th-8:00 p.m. 
Sun. Feb. 27th-2:00 p.m. 
Sun. Feb . 27th-6:00 p.m. 

Name .. : . ..... . .... ...... . ... . ..... ... .................................. . .. ... . 
Address ...... . ................. . .............. . ... , • , • • • • • • • , • • • , • • • • • • 
City ....... .. .. ........ . . ... ... ........... .. Postal Code . .. . .. .. ........ . ...... . . . 
Province .... . ........ .. . . ..... .. . ............. Phone .... ... . . . .............. ... . 
Include stamped, self-addressed envelope. 
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New~ of 

• LANCASTER 
••••• • • • • To proceed with 

• • • ••••• and uren 

the future bride to a decorated 
chair. read an address and 
presented gifts on behalf of those 
present. After the gifts were 
admired and · passed around, 
Allison expressed her heartfelt 
thanks to all. 

• • tennis court pro1ect 
A' skating party was held at the 

home of Mrs. Eileen Manson , 
Bainsville, by the 1st Lancaster 
Beaver Colony. 

The first Lancaster Cub pack 
held their skating party at the 
home of Mr. and Mrs . Ross 
Frechette in South Lancaster. The 
boys are busy preparing exhibits 
for the annual hobby show to be 
held in Cornwall on February 
19th . 

SHOWER HELD 

A bridal shower was held in 
Knox Church Hall in honor of 
Miss Allison Urquhart. 

Mrs. Garry McLeod escorted 

Several games were played and · 
the winners were Mr. and Mrs. 
Jack Skues, Mrs . D. A. Fraser, 
Mrs. Cecil Shennett, Misses 
Heather and Melanie Urquhart 
and Mrs. Alex Lalonde. 

Refreshments were served by 
the hostesses, Mrs. Garry Mc
Leod. Mrs. Pat Welsher and Mrs. 
Diane Bowles. Miss Urquhart will 
be married to Brian Main in 
Alexandria on February 12th . 

FARM WORKERS WANTED 
To fill farm orders from now until fall 

The tennis court project spon-
ored by the Glengarry District 

High School Committee has been 
approved in principle by the Town 
of Alexandria and the SD&G 
County School Board, informed 
Committee Chairman at the Feb
ruary meeting held at GDHS. 

The committee appointed to 
look after the project has learned 
that a survey of the location must 
be done before the work can 
proceed. The School Board will 
pay for the survey and will lease 
the property for a ~O year period. 

An approximation of cost was: 
for fence. JO ft. with gates, 
$6,798; nets , $700; paving, $3,-
750; posts, $800 and miscel
laneous. $200. There would be 
about JOO hours labor required. 

Grants are expected from Win
tario and the Community Centres 
Act but approximately $3,000 
must still be raised locally. 

Discussion took place on the 
proposed closing of the Area 
Office in Alexandria. This was 

established, explained GDHS 
principal Mr. Lloyd because of 
the large area involved when the 
schools were all amalgamated. 
One office had been set up in 
Morrisburg and one here. He 
st,ated he found it useful for 
different situations and parents 
were able to take problems there 
instead of having to go to 
Cornwall. 

It was decided to invite officials 
from the Board Office in Cornwall 
to the next committee meeting to 
discus's the local office . 

A film entitled "Doing it 
Wrong" was presented by Const. 
Hugh McClements of the Lan
caster Detachment OPP. The film 
dealt with a situa tion involving a 
group of young campers when a 
sequence of events resulted in a 
tragedy they had not anticipated. 
The story in the film contained 
several very worthwhile pointers 
for adults and young alike. 

The committee highly endorsed 
the film for showing at local 
schools. 

With experience in milking, tractor operation, 

tillage equipment, haying and harvest equipment. 
Mrs. Latulippe died F eh. 3 

There are also openings for students. 

Register now at the 

FARM LABOR POOL OFFICE ~ 
in CHESTERVILLE 

Tel. 448-2311 
6-3c 

Lancaster Lumber and Fuel 

WMBERAND 
BUILDING SUPPUES 

Tel. 347-3486 Lancaster 

ALL TYPES OF FUEL OIL 

No. 1 and No. 2 - A!so All types of 

heating and constructioo contracts arranged 

678-3220 

-tf 

S UPPLY CO. LIMI TED 

VANKLEEK HILL, ONT. 

offers 

Marie Rose Latulippe, a re
sident of Glen Robertson for the 
past 40 years and wife of the late 
Napoleon Latulippe, passed away 
Friday. Jan. 28 at Maryvale 
Nursing Home, Glen Nevis. She 
was going to be 78 on February 
3rd. 

Mrs . Latulippe was the daugh
ter of the late Antoine Lavergne 
and Rose Marleau . Left to mourn 
are her three sons and three 
daughters. Miss Yvette Latul
ippe. Montreal; Laurier, Glen 

Funway Fabrics 
SALE 

this month only, 
must make way for 
new spring fabrics 

ALSO 
REGISTRATIONS 

for 
Basic Sewing with 

Knits Course 
Learn to sew knits 

from T-shirts to 
bathing suits 

CALL 

E. FERGUSON 

347-2704 
Hwy. 34 Lancaster 

WE ARE WORTH 
LOOKING FOR 

6-2c 

Quality and Service 
Specials effective to Feb. 16th 

Durafoam Sheets 
Rigid foam-sheets that are ideal for 
insulating basement walls. They're so 
easy to install! Keeps walls drier too. 
4' x 8' x ¼" panels. 

19 
Panel 

Gypsum Sheets 
A popular wall finishing material of 
do-it-yourselfers. Easy to apply. An 
excellent surface for painting or wall
papering. 4' x 8' x 3/e". 

09 
Sheet 

Please call 678-3220 

FOR ESTIMATES ON CONSTRUCTION OR RENOVATIONS, 
INDUSTRIAL OR RESIDENTIAL BUILDING. 

HOURS Mon., Tues., Wed., 8 a.m. to 5:30 p.m. 
Fri., 8 a.m. to 9 p.m. - Saturday 8 a.m. to 4 p.m. 

COMPARE OUR CASH AND CARRY PRICES 

Sandfield; Therese. Mrs. Lucien 
Seguin. Glen Robertson; Fran
coise, Mrs. Marcel D' Amour, 
Montreal; Mario and Jean
Maurice, Glen Robertson. 

She is also survived by one 
sister Mrs . Raoul Latulippe , 
Montreal. as well as 22 grand
children and nine great grand
children . 
~ The funeral was held at St. 
Martin of Tours. Glen Robertson . 
Interment in the spring in the 
family plot at Glen Robertson. 

Pallbearers were three grand
sons. Richard Latulippe, Michel 
and Bernard D' Amour, two neph
ews Leo Latulippe, Etienne Be
noit and his son Gilbert Benoit . 

Drainage 
allocation 

down 
Correspondence received by 

1he Township of Lancaster from 
the Ministry of Transport and 
Communications advises that all 
bridges with a 20-foot span on 
public roads will be surveyed this 
year to check on their condition . 

The allocation this year for tile 
drainage in the township will be 
$199,500. This is $55,500 less 
than last year. 

Funeral today 
Mrs. Ella Periard died Monday 

in hospital at Montreal. Her death 
at 86 followed a very brief illness. 

Mrs. Periard was the former 
Ella Larocque, daughter of John 
and Celina Larocque of Alex
andria. 

She leaves one daughter, Mrs. 
Ernest Major of Montreal and two 
grandchildren as well as one 
brother and four sisters: Bert 
Larocque. Margaret Larocque 
and Mrs. Sarto Leger. Alex
andria; Mrs. Leopold Marcoux 
and Mrs . Theresa Trottier of 
Verdun . 

The fun eral will be held today, 
Thursday. at 2:30 p.m. from the 
Morris Funeral Home to Sacred 
Heart Church. 

Char-Lan carnival 
The crowning of the Queen and 

Consort s at the Char-Lan Winter 
Carnival will take place on 
Wednesday, February 16th at the 
school audi torium . 

BUY NOW 
your 

RIBSTONE SILO 
For Hay or Com 

Ribstone Silos are con
structed of patented, 
overlapped, concrete 
s_tones (steel reinforced). 
Only ribstone joints are 
cemented inside and out
side. 

Unmatched Qualities 

BUTLER SILO 
UNLOADERS 

3 cable suspension 
Future for Future 
Butler outclasses 

them all. 

LEO LAUZON 
Authorized Dealer 

SALES and SERVICE 
85 St. George St. W. 

Alexandria 
525-1937 or 525-2629 

THAT'S WHAT WE CALL SPORTSMANSHIP-Cornwall's Bantam 
entry in the local hockey tournament displayed what we thought was 
a great touch of sportsmanship when they skated around the ice 
following their defeat, with their banner borne high-"Cornwall 
thanks you" in Engli~h and French. It was a happy contrast to the 
Hawkesbury Midget coach who refused to let his boys shake hands 
with the winners at the end of their game. -Staff photo 

Menard & Son 
ELECTRIC MOTOR REPAIRS 

14 Main St. N. Tel. 525-2173 
(Formerly Ouellette's Repair Shop) 

Specializing in jet pump repairs 
and piston pump repairs 

We also repair electric motors 

VILLAGE OF LANCASTER 

Property for Sale 
Tenders clearly marked as to content will be received by the 
undersigned until 5 p.m. 

February 25th, 1977 
for the following 

on South Terrace Street in the Village of Lancaster, lot size, 
29x135, building, approximately 16x22 [Old Fire Hall). 

A certified cheque in the amount of 10 per cent of the tendered 
price must accompan)' the tender. Highest or any tender not 
necessarily accepted. Terms, cash. 

Ian MacDonald, Clerk-Treasurer, 
Village of Lancaster, 

Box 220, Lancaster, Ontario. 
6-lc 

MARLEAU GARAGE 
SALES and SERVICE 

CASE, DAVID BROWN, FARM and INDUSTRIAL 
EQUIPMENT 

ST. BERNARDIN. ONT. TEL. 613-678-2016 

• 

Good Citizenship 
deserves a medal 
Do you know anyone here in Ontario who-through 
~elflessn~ss, ~umanity and kindness without expect
ing anything in return-has made this a better 
province in which to live? 

That's the kind of person for whom the Ontario 
Medal for Good Citizenship was established. 

_Recipients are selected by an independent 
Advisory ~ouncil_ of Ontario citizens whose honorary 
chaJrman Is the Lieutenant-Governor of the Province. 

Anyone may nominate a person for the Ontario 
Medal, and nomination forms are available by 
writing: 

Executive Secretary 
Advisory Council 
Ontario Medal for Good Citizenship 
Queen's Park 
Toronto, Ontario M7A 1A1 

Making a nomination is itself an act of appreci
ation for good citizenship. All nominations should 
be received by April 15, 1977. 

• 

ONTARIO MEDAL FOR GOOD CITIZENSHIP 
• 6-l c 

CO·OP 

Give Mom 
a Valentine 
surprise . .. 
aCGEslow 

.,. cooker! 
·Cooking slowly and 
gently in stoneware im
proves the flavour and 
tenderness in foods. Has 
low energy saving cost 
on both high and low set
tings. Holds 1.12 Imperial 
ounces. Flecked Ivory/ 
Gold/Brown. .541-653 

CGE pistol dryer . .. a 
aift for the family 

22·!! 
Dad, Mom and the kids, too will use this 
650-watt pistol dryer. Has 2 heat settings, 
a heac concentrator attachment and 
hands-free stand. Cream colour. 541-650 

0 

8-piece staple gun kit 
has many handy uses 

25.95 
kit 

Kit contains: #T-50 staple gun; 2 boxes of 
staples (5/16 · • and ceiltile); wire att~ch
ment; screen/ piggy back attachment; 
staple lifter. Plastic storage case. 547-625 

7-pc. screw
driver set sel 

Pocket slot ; 3/16" x 4" slot· 
¼" x 5" slot ; #2 recessed 
stubby; #1 Robertson; #2 
R obertson ; scratch 
awl. ...... . . . ... 547-050 

Needle 
Nose Pliers 
Professional-quality nee
dle nose pliers. Made of 
forged alloy steel. Jaws 
machine-m il led . -
long. 550-421 

Extension 
cord 50 ft. 
16/ 3 Heavy Duty flexib le 
cord. Res istant to oil , 
grease, acid, alkali. Also 
resists deterioration due to 
sunlight. 

/ THE GOOD VALUE STORE 
U C UNITED CO-OPERATIVES OF ONTARIO 

!cHARGEX 
WHEflE 

II Tel. 525-1924.or 525-2523 

-. 



lit 

PEOPLE on the MOVE queen DUIIloulin • 
IS 
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Currently • in Florida for a 
holiday , where they report the 
weather is not as warm as 
anticipated are Mr. and Mrs. 
Rene Menard, Mr. and Mrs. 
William Jeaurond , Mr. and Mrs . 
Raoul Meilleur, Mr. and Mrs. Leo 
Menard . Mr . and Mrs. Roger 
Menard and Mr. and Mrs . 
Rolland Me nard . 

Lee MacDonald, Glen Nevis, 
left last week for Alberta. 

Barry MacDonald. St. Raph
ael's village, left last week for 

Calgary. 
Alexandria curlers won five of 

their 10 games in play at the 
Quebec Winter Carnival last 
week. Perennial Quebec bonspiel 
participants are: Duncan Mac
donald, Doug Baxter. Laurent 
Major. Donat Boisvenue, Roger 
Roy and Lloyd Fawthrop of 
Lancaster. 

Donal and Doug had previously 
received their 10-year "decater" 
pins for attendance. Dunc. Laur
ent and Roger got theirs this year. 

Miss GDHS, Marie Paule Du
rnoulin was chosen queen of the 
11 lh Alexandria Carnival at the 
annual com petition held Tuesday 
night in the auditorium of Glen
garry District High School. 

She was the winner of a trip for 
two to Guadeloupe, $300 in cash, 
color photo, travelling outfit. 
coi ffure. gold chain , leather hand
bag and pendant. 

Runner-up was Shelley Crack, 
Miss Sauve Rea l Estate. Her 
prize was a portable TV. $95 in 
cash , color photo, gold chain, 
nalura lizcr shoes, coiffure, pend
ant and clothing certificates worth 
$25 . 

"Stop at the rock for the fabric shop" 
Kelly Smyth. Miss Alexandria 

Moulding. was second princes 
and her prizes were the same as 
the first princess. Shop 

& 
Chosen by the girls themselves 

was again Shelley Crack as Miss 
Congeniality. The honor was 
wonh $35 in cash. 

Save ... 
The girls were judged on 

personality. talent and the answer 
to a question. To qualify origin
al!\. the contestants had to sell 
300 .. bonhomme" tokens and 600 
if they wanted ti! earn 10 points 
which were included in their 
overall total. on 

-Double Knits 
.?~@ii~ 

The contestants chose their 
own order of appearance. Marie 
Paule Dumoulin's talent was a 
creative dance and in response to 
her question about the effects of 
1hc Sporls Palace on the com
munity. she said it was not only a 
great asset for the young sports 
minded but a place where all 
generations could get together for 
enjoyment. 

'\_ Wool Blends 

Custom Made Drapes 

Cathy Fox performed a lively 
•·Sailors Hornpipe" and skit. 
Whal were her views on friend
ship-this was one of the most 
important facets of one's life she 
fe lt. to have someone to trust, 
depend on and talk to, and it is 
important to choose friends 
wisely. she fee ls . 

WHITE ROCK FABRICS 
··Do your best at whatever your 

lot in life may happen to be" ~vas 
the theme of Miss J eunesse 225. 
Joanne Larose. Her presentation 
was verbal and she concluded 
with the poem-"lf you can't be 
the pine on the 1op of the hill." 

Mrs. Emi1e Hurtubise 6-1 c Glen Robertson Rd. 

ALEXANDRIA 
DRUG MART 

5 Main St. S. 

Johnson's 

BABY SHAMPOO 

Ord. 3.39 
. 

Special 2·18 

Vaseline 
Intensive Care 

LOTION 
400 ml 

Herbal or regular 
Ord. 2.41 

Special 1 ·52 

Cepacal 

MOUTHWASH 

625 ml 

Ord. 2.60 

Special 1 ·44 
~ ~ 

Gillette 

DRY LOOI( 

170 g 

Ord. 1.79 

Special 1 · 14 

Tel. 525-2525 

Right Guard 

SPRAY 

DEODORANT-
S oz. 

Ord. 1.89 

Special . 99 
Gillette 

FOAMY 
11 oz. 

Ord. 1.69 

Special 1-07 

Soft 'n Dry 

ROLL-ON 
DEODORANT 

2 oz. 
Ord. 1.85 

Special 1 · 11 

Shower 
to Shower 

~ DEODORANT 

ShotDer Baby Powder 
$hdtDe5 13 oz. 

,.. ~ Ord. 3.43 ,, :u 
DEOOORAHT 

BODY POWDER 

Special 2 ·21 • ~th 
'Bakmg Soda 

• 

,,. 

What were her thoughts on 
Women's Lib? she was asked. 
and she thought men and women 
should have the same educational 
opporlunitic and equal pay for 
equal work. 

A presentation on the balance 
bar and gymnastic routine to 
Nadia ·s theme. was chosen by 
Su,annc Belanger. Miss Betty 
Bread, for her ca lent show. What 
docs she like best at GDHS? 
Why. her teachers of course. they 
arc always so hel pful and kind. 
:,he claim~. 

Shelley Crack presented a 
nostalgic skit for her talent 
portraying a bride on her wedding 
day reminiscing on the joys and 
sorrow~ of events in her growing 
up. If she could go anywhere in 
1hc world, where would she go? 
To sec the rest of Canada she 
said. she only knew Quebec and 
Ontario. 

Kelly Smyth's bar-maid pre
sentation featured some fancv 
hip-," inging as she did he·r 
cleaning-woman routine. What 
"'ere her com men ts on .. Wo-

. men· s place is in the home"? It 
was a good place for a woman but 
1101 the only one as there were 
careers women musl follow today 
as well. she thought. 

Miss Revolution 71. Nicole 
Thcorel, performed a kitchen
based skit with humorous tele
phone monologues included. Re
garding her question about viol
e nce on TV, she thought pro
grams should be schedu led for 
the viewers with violent programs 
presented later at night. 

Jean Yves Jeaurond acted as 
Master of Ceremonies for the 
evening assisted by last year's 
queen. Joann Gallant . 

Mayor Bruno Massie con
gratula ted the contestants and 
presented them with plaques on 
behalf of the town with a special 
key for the queen. 

Gentleman consort for the 
ladies on stage throughout the 
evening was Francois Legault. 

David Smits was winner of the 
door prize. a clock radio. 

L · Escale orchestra from Hawk
esbury provided music through
out the evening show. 

All present were invited to 
Sacred Heart Hall for a reception 
following the contest , to mingle 
with the crowd and extend 
congratulations to the lovely 
contestants. 

Judges were: Mr. and Mrs . Bill 
Robinson of Montreal. Mr . and 
Mrs. Gabriel Blouin , Mr. and 
Mrs. Roger Drouin, and Mr. and 
Mrs. Roger O'Connor, all of 
Ottawa. 

ALEXANDRIA 
LIONS 

300 CLUB 
DRAW NO. 1 

157 Gilles Lefebvre 
70 Phil Kaufmann 
49 Armand Chenier 

223 Marie Paule and Mary 
Ann 

40 Donald MacLeod 

DRAW NO. 2 
16 George and Viola Hope 
74 Gisele Gareau 

230 Fr. R. Poirier 
166 Beverly Lavigne 
37 Elizabeth Barton 

DRAW NO. 3 
239 Annette and Dianne 
143 Louis Lafrance 
108 Yvonne Trottier 
148 George Shoniker 
256 Gabriel Aubry 

$500 DRAW 
on Feb. 14th of aU tickets 
paid cash or with post
dated cheques. 

, 

LUCKY BONHOMME-Not everyone got this close to the queen and 
her princesses Tuesday night at the annual candidates contest 
although there was a public reception afterwards. At left is second 
princess. Kelly Smyth. Queen Marie Paule Dumoulin and first 
princess Shelley Crack . -Staff photo 

r---------------7 
t 
t 
t 
t 
t 
t 
t 

t 
t 
t 
t 

Bruno Pigeon, Jewellers l 
t 13 Main St. N. 

t 
Tel. 525-1518 t 

t t 
: -Complete line of jewelry for the ladies : 

t ~ t 
t (Gold chains, Zodiacs, Etc.) t 
t t 
: Diamonds for all occasion 

5
_,) 
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Need a mortgage? 
The Royal Bank has mortgage funds available, if you're 
considering buying a home. At the Royal Bank we have available 
several different types of mortgage plans depending on which 
one is right for you. And, we offer you pre-planning advice 
before you go shopping for a home. 

We've made the purchase of a home possible for thousands of 
Canadian families, and you can put that expertise to work for 
you. Talk to a Royal Bank manager before you shop for a home . 

Interest rate 10.5 % 

On mortgage secured by CMHC 

*Subject to change without notice 

~ROYAL BANI< 
!!!J the helpful bank 

6-t c 

WED.-SAT. FEB. 9-12 
"Harry & Walter 

Go To New York" 
Michael Caine, Elliott Gould, James Caan 

- ALSO -

"Shadow of the Hawk" 
Jan Michael Vincent, Marilyn Hassett, 

Chief Dan George 
(Adult entertainment) 

SUN. - TUES. FEB. 13-15 
Let's Play Doctor'' 

- PLUS -

"Tuck Me In" 
[t--·•·.: ir j 

The stormy days continue and if it's an ill wind that blows 
nobody good, just how many people benefit? 

First of all. the people who make breakfast food. Most people 
don't eat much breakfast. By the time everrone ~ets washed, 

sprayed and dressed ready for the day there isn't much time left 
to eat much. Until, it is learned, the roads aren ' t open, school 
buses are not running and father and mother are held up as well. 

So. now there is more time for breakfast. An extra coffee, • 
• more toast to go with it and maybe time to fry some bacon. A 
• bowl of cereal. Another bowl of cereal. Time to eat more than is 
: necessary. Much more. 
: More time to sit around and listen to the radio giving weather 
: reports. Then time for TV . Lunch time comes with lots of t ime to 
: sit around the table and talk. And eat, and eat and eat. The kids 

keep it up all day with the peanut butter sandwiches because by 
now all the chips and drinks are likely done. Since there is more 
time. someone usually concocts a nice luscious dessert for 
supper. 

It's a bad day for the would-be dieters! And while the grocers 
may not be too busy as people don't get out on a stormy day, they 
must surely sell more when the roads open as the week's grocery 
supply in so many households is used up in advance. : 

* * * * * • • 
The Midget and Bantam tournaments were part of the : 

Alexandria Carnival this weekend and we thought the pert young • • ladies who acted as hostesses for the tournament teams sported • 
a smart touch of biculturalism common to this area. Over their : 
sweaters-bright red , the color of the Richelieu sashes, they 
wore plaid scarves over the ir shoulders and matching berets. 
"And they are bilingual too!' ' I heard one guest remark. 

Each one of the girls was assigned one team to look after and 
when the lucky winners were presented with their trophies the 
lovelies lined up on the ice to present their medallions and guess 
what-even a few congratulatory kisses ! It was such a novel 
touch ~ome of the poor guys were shocked into holding a stiff 
elbow when they shook hands and missed out on the buss! 

* * * * * 
"The railroad runs through the middle of the house" is a 

: great old tune for sing-songs . Bob Eumenick wasn ' t exactly 
: singing it when we stopped by to see him in Dalhousie on Sunday • 
• afternoon to sympathize with him on the occasion of the CPR's • 
: attempt to move his hotel farther back from the tracks . : 
: "How do you get a plumber to come out to a job like this on : 
! Sunday?" he lamented, as the Sunday cold spell added to his : 
: woes with the furnace knocked out and pipes freezing . While : 
• thankful no one was hurt, he had a lot of other problems to be • 
: unhappy about at that time. : 
! Dalhousie was celebrating the end of its centennial year on : 
! the weekend. The townsfolk hadn't expected that much : 
• excite me nt to usher out their celebrations . • 

* * * * • • • • • • • Was happy to hear young friend John Wensink scored a goal ! 
: in Boston the first game he was called up from Rochester. Also ! 
: hear he added a li ttle color to the game the following night. : 

: J ohn ·s younger brother Peter, another budding hockey star : 
• involved in the midget tournament here last Saturday told me his • 
• • • mom Md gone down to Rochester to see John play. As luck • 
! would have it. this was the particular time her boy was called to : 
• Bos ton. • • • 
: Understand John has a great fan club following down ! 
: Rochester way. After hearing the Cornwall Royals fans chanting : 
• "We want John" for the three years he played there, I can • 
• • • understand his popularity anywhere. • 
: I remember a few years ago when the Alexandria Lions Club 
: had a trophy to present to John for his hockey prowess. John was 

unable to receive it in person on awards night as he was involved 
in Memorial Cup play in Ottawa at the time. Because we wanted 
his picture in'the same issue of the News as the other recipients , 
I had the honor of taking the trophy in to Cornwall to present it to 
him so I could photograph him with it. 

John fingered the trophy as delicately as if it were a million 
dollar cheque (quite unlike some hockey players in the QMHL he 
had fingered less daintily) and said "I thought you had to be a 
Glengarrian to get one of these. I was born in Holland." 

I took the liberty of assuring him he was "one of our boys ." 
What qualifies a body to be denoted as a "Glengarrian ' ' 
anyhow? Will someone write me (less than a book) on the subject 
and define this particular specification? • • • ••••••••••••••• •••••• •••••••••••••• •••••••••• 

Vi\LENTINE~ DAY 
A &orious day to 

8JYe a llimance Diamond. 

tocaptu re forever ~manpo 
your dreams I,,~ 
of tomo rrow 8 

Diamond & Wedding Rings 

You can see us for Gold and Sliver Charms, Bracelets, Chains, 
Pendants, Earrings, Brooches, and Zodiacs. 

We pierce ears 
- - ------- --•------------

Desrosiers & Hope Jewellers 
525-2339 

4-Jc 
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tobuy 

ALEXANDRIA 

PREVIOUSLY FROZEN BLUEBIRD, 6 to 7 lbs. 

PORK SMOKED PICNIC 
SIDE RIBS SHOULDER 

lb.98C 1b. &Be 
ONE WHOLE TENDERLOIN END, 3 to 4 lbs. 

FIRM, RED SLICERS 
PRODUCE OF MEXICO 

NO. 1 GRADE 

TOMATOES 

lb, 49c ~.· 
,d" ""' .. i ~}t 

< ~,.,Ji;,. .. ww, ,,J·~ • 
CUT FROM TENDERIZED 

CANADA GRADE "C" BEEF 
FAT CAP REMOVED FRESH CUT-UP 

CHICKEN 
LOIN 

PORK ROAST 

CANADA 
FANCY GRADE 
B.C. 

ANJOU 
PEARS 

SALAD TIME 
PRODUCE OF USA NO. 1 GRADE 

BEEF RIB STEAKS CANADA 

s 28 1b. &Be 
CUT FROM TENDERIZED 
CANADA GRADE C BEEF 

lb, 98C 
SKINLESS, 1 lb. pkg. 

FANCY GRADE 
RED DR GOLDEN 

DELICIOUS 
APPLES lb.39C 

lb. 

BRIGHTS 
FANCY 

TOMATO JUICE 

" 
.. MONARCH ASSORTED FLAVOURS , 
. {POUCH PACK) f . 

CAKE MIX 

$1 9 oz. 
pkgs. 

~.• 

RISE'lfSHINE 

ORANGE FLAVOUR 4 X 3¼ OZ, 69c CRYSTALS pkgs. 

BILLY BU 
CREAMED OR LIQUID II> 01. age HONEY jar 

BANQUET (IN ITS JUla) 
SllaD, CRUSHED DR TIDBIT 19 fl. oz. 52c PINEAPPLE tin 

MCCORMICK 
ASSORTED 

21b.1 19 SNAPS pkg. • 
MAPLE LEAF 
TENDERFLAKE 1 lb. 48c LARD pkg. 

TOP VALU 
PARBOILID 2 lb. age RICE pkg. 

A YLMlR CHICKEN NOODLE OR 
CREAM OF MUSHROOM 4 lOfl. ~Z-1 00 SOUP trns • 
CLOVERLEAF 

TUNlAHT 7¼ fl. ~~ 6 9 C 

CLOVERLEAF 

PINK 
SALMON 15

¾ ft~~~ 1 • 7 5 
KAM 

ASSORTED VARIETIES 12 o~. 83C 
LUNCHEON MEAT ,,n 
MONARCH ASSORTED FLAVOURS 

re1NHGAM1xEs 3 7~k::: 1.00 
HEINZ 
MEATLESS VARIETIES 4½ fl. oz. 23c STRAINED BABY FOOD jar 

HEINZ 
MEATLESS VARIITIES 71'2 fl.oz. 31c JUNIOR BABY FOOD jar 

BONELESS 
BLADE ROAST 

lb.BBC 
KRAFT 

MACARONI & 
CHEESE DINNER 

TOP YALU 
WIENERS 

59c 
CANADA 
NO. 1 GRADE 

RUTABAGAS 
VALENTINlS DAY 
SPECIAL 

ASSORTED COLOURS 3 49 POTTED 6" 
MUMS ea. pot • 

CUT FROM TENDERIZED CANADA GRADE "A" BEEF 
FOR ROASTING OR BRAISING 
BEEF SHORT RIBS 
CUT FROM CANADA GRADE "A" BEEF 
CROSS 
RIB ROAST 
CUT FROM CANADA GRADE " A" RUF 
FULL SLICE 

lb.68C 
lb.98C 

BANQUET 
CHOICE 

PEAS 

, 4 7p~;'.· 9 gc ROUND STEAK 

CUT FROM CANADA GRADE " A" BEEF 
BONELESS 
RUMP ROAST 

lb.1 • 38 
lb. 1 • 68 4 1911.~1 

• 
• 
• 
• 
• 
• 
• 
• 
• 
• 

CUT FROM CANADA GRADE "A" am 
SIRLOIN 
TIP ROAST lb.1 • 78 

BACK ATTACHED 

FRESH CHICKEN LEGS 
& BREAST lb.98C 
RIB END 
LOIN 
PORK CHOPS lb. 1 • 28 
CUT FROM TENDERIZED CANADA GRADE "C" am 
SHOULDER gac 
STEAKS ~ 

SCHNEIDERS, 6 01. pkg., SLICED 
MOCK CHICKEN OR MAC & CHEESE LOAF 
COOKED MEATS 
TOP YALU, 1 lb. pkg., SLICED 
MOCK CHICKEN OR MAC & CHEESE LOAF 
COOKED MEATS 
SCHNEIDERS, 1 lb. pkg., ALL BEEF OR 
RED HOT 
WIENERS 

FROZEN, 2 lb. carton 
MARY MILES 
BEEF BURGERS lb.68C 

TOP VALU, 2 to 3 lbs. 
DINNER 
HAMS lb.1 • 89 

aNTRE CUT 
LOIN 
PORK CHOPS lb.1 • 68 

SCHNEIDERS, 1 lb. pkg. 
FARMERS 
MARKET SAUSAGE 1.34 

CUT FROM TENDERIZED CANADA GRADE "C" BEEF 

lb.68C BLADE BONE IN 
SHORT RIB ROAST 

TOP YALU, CATCHWEIGHT 
PURE 
PORK SAUSAGE lb.78C 

FRESH 
CHICKEN QUARTERS lb.78C 

WHITE 
HEINZ GRANULATED 

KETCHUP SUGAR 
11 fl. oz. btl. 2 kg. bag 

gc 39c 
WITH ONE FILLED WITH ONE FILLED 

SUPER DISCOUNT BOOKLET SUPER DISCOUNT BOOKLET 

SCHNEIDERS, 1 lb. pkg. 
SLICED 
SIDE BACON 

TOP VALU 
GRADE "A" 

LARGE 
EGGS 

49~01, 
WITH ONE Fl LLED 

SUPER DISCOUNT BOOKLET 
• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • 

500 

TOP YALU FIRST GRADE 

CREAMERY 
BUTTER 
1 lb. print 

69c 
WITH ONE Fl LLED 

SUPER DISCOUNT BOOKLET 

• • • • • • • • • • 

EXTRA GOLD BOND STAMPS (50 GOLDEN TEN STAMPS) WITH THESE ITEMS. 
NO COUPONS REQUIRED. 

THE MORE YOU BUY THE MORE EXTRA STAMPS YOU GET. 

• 
• 
• 
• 
• 
• 
• 
• 
• 
• 

r-----------------------------1 100 50 · 50 100 
EXTRA EXTRA EXTRA EXTRA 

GOLD BOND STAMPS 
GOLD BOND STAMPS GOLD BOND STAMPS GOLD BOND STAMPS 

( 10 GOLDEN TEN STAMPS) 
(5 GOLDEN TEN STAMPS) (5 GOLDEN TEN STAMPS) (10 GOLDEN TEN STAMPS) 

WITH THE PURCHASE OF 
WITH THE PURCHASE OF WITH THE PURCHASE OF WITH THE PURCHASE OF 

one 1 lb. tin one 32 fl. 01. cont. one 32 fl. oz. btl. one 25 lb. bag 
MAPLE LEAF KRAFT OLD TYME SIFTO 

COOKED HAM PURE TABLE SYRUP ICE SALT 
AT REGULAR PRICE ORANGE JUICE AT REGULAR PRICE AT REGULAR PRICE 

AT REGULAR PRICE 

50 50 50 50 
EXTRA EXTRA EXTRA EXTRA 

GOLD BOND STAMPS 
GOLD BOND STAMPS GOLD BOND STAMPS GOLD BOND STAMPS 

(5 GOLDEN TEN STAMPS} (5 GOLDEN TEN STAMPS} (5 GOLDEN TEN STAMPS) (S GOLDEN TEN STAMPS) 
WITH THE PURCHASE OF WITH THE PURCHASE OF WITH THE PURCHASE OF 

WITH THE PURCHASE OF one 38 fl. oz. btl. one 250 gm. pkg. one 1 S. 9 01. pkg. 
one 11> II. oz. jar CRISCO HUMPTY DUMPTY CHRISTIE 

KRAFT VEGETABLE PLAIN OR RIPPLE AERO SANDWICH 
MAYONNAISE OIL POTATO CHIPS COOKIES 
AT REGULAR PRICE AT REGULAR PRICE AT REGULAR PRICE AT REGULAR PRICE 

------------------------------~ 

TOP YALU, 1 lb. pkg. 
SLICED 
SIDE BACON 

COORSH, 24 oz. container 
COLE 
SLAW 
COORSH, 4 x 2 01. pkg. 
SMOKED 
MEAT 
COORSH, 20 oz. site 
SALAMI 
CHUB 

hns 

1.29 

1.29 
1.69 

FROZEN, NEW ZEALAND, WHOLE OR HALF 

LEGOF 1 29 
LAMB lb. • 

MEDIUM lb.sac GROUND BEEF 
PREVIOUSLY FROZEN 
PORK lb.48C HOCKS 

KRAFT ITALIAN, CATALINA 
OR COLESLAW 8 fl.oz. 51c SALAD DRESSING btl. 

KRAFT FRUIT OR 
WHITE MINIATURE 

2 
10 oz. sac MARSHMALLOWS pkgs. 

PILLSBURY 

APPLE 14 oz. sac TURNOVERS pkg. 

KRAFT 
PARKA Y. SOFT MAXI BOWL 1 lb. 69c MARGARINE pkg. 

KRAFT 

VELVEETA 
llb. 1 39 CHEESE pkg. • 

KRAFT 
PROCESSED SINGLE 8 oz. 74c CHEESE SLICES pkg. 

COLGATE FAMILY - REGULAR OR 
WINTER FRESH 100 ml. ggc TOOTHPASTE tube 

HALO (BONUS PACK) 
REGULAR 

450ml. 1 39 SHAMPOO btl. • 
STACKING 

COFFEE 45c MUGS ea. 

ASSORTED ggc PLASTICWARE ea. 

JET DRY 

LIQUID 4 fl. oz. age RINSE AGENT cont. 

ANACIN 

btl. of ggc TABLETS 60 

WHITE SWAN 
ASSORTED COLOURS 2 roll 49c BATHROOM TISSUE pkg. 

PAMPERS OVERNIGHT 

DISPOSABLE 
;~~ 1.35 DIAPERS 

. ~ 

LETTUCE 

WHITE SWAN 
ASSORTED COLOURS 

PAPER TOWELS 
2 roll pkg. 

77c 
ZIP 

ASSORTED VARIETIES 

DOG FOOD 

150L$1 
tins 

DAVIDSON 
SCONE pkg. of 59c ROLLS 12 

WESTON 

CINNAMON BUNS 
pkg. oi 69c 8 

MCCAIN 
FROZEN 10 oz. 69c 9" NAPOLI PIZZA pkg . 

RUPERT 
FROZEN HOME STYLE 2 12oz.1 00 FISH CAKES pkgs. • 
LOWNEY 

MARASCHINO 801. ggc 
CHERRIES pkg. 

ROWNTREE 
BLACK MAGIC 

11101,2 99 CHOCOLATES pkg. • 
McCAIN 
FROZEN 12 oz. ggc S" NAPOLI PIZZA pkg. 

RHODES 

. C FROZEN 1 lb 2 5 
WHITE BREAD DOUGH pkg. 

4i WHATEVER 
YOUR HEART'S DESIRE, 

AT IGA 
WE HAVE IT ALL! 
WE RESERVE THE RIGHT TO LIMIT QUANTITIES 

TO AVERAGE FAMILY REQUIREMENTS. 
PRICES EFFECTIVE UNTIL CLOSING 
SATURDAY, FEBRUARY 12, 1977. 

Supplied and serviced 
by M. Loeb Limited. 
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I T 0 R I A ED 
IT'S OUR OPINION L 

Let the winds desist 
That unlamented month we have 

managed to survive set all kinds of records 
for cold and other unpleasant conditions. 
January of 1977 will long be remembered 
here for its sustained chill and the month 
will probably find a place in the record 
books of the southern United States where 
winter weather has never before been so 
Arctic. 

It was a long, cold month we were 
called on to endure and if the West wind 
continues to blow as it did in recent weeks 
we may find lots of roadblocks impeding 
our progress into spring. The snowfall has 
been comp&ratively light in these parts so 
far this winter but what we got stayed on 
in the absence of a January thaw. And it 

has been mobile in face of successive 
westerlies. 

There is little snow in the fields 
because it has all been funnelled onto the 
North-South roads where drifts and 
blowing snow have been playing hob with 
traffic. If the winds persist and the mild 
spells stay away, we can expect record 
high snowbanks and frequent foul-ups of 
traffic as those roads fill in yet again. 

It all adds up to a trying winter and 
that must especially be the case for road 
crews on our highways and byways. They 
must have worked long, nerve-wracking 
shifts over the last few weeks and we can 
hope they are due for easier working 
conditions from now into April. 

Against violence on the screen 
Let's hope it is a foretaste of more to 

come. _ 
Four large U.S. corporations, two of 

them among the top ten television 
advertisers, have agreed not to sponsor 
excessively or gratuitously violent pro
grams. 

One of them, Gillette, does •sponsor 
sports in which there is violence at times, 
but that type of violence must be more 
acceptable than the brutality and dis
respect for the law that permeates the cop 
operas and other so-called tv entertain
ment. 

Some of these have already gone down 

the drain and a survey last year found that 
in.cidents of violence had declined by 24 
per cent since the previous season. 

Perhaps these corporations are' but 
following a trend when they decide on no 
more sponsorship of violence on the parlor 
screen. If a lot more advertisers move in 
the same direction there will be a welcome 
end to excessive violence in tv program
ming. 

We viewers might speed the process 
by refusing to buy products promoted on 
this type of program. The corporations will 
soon get the message if such advertising 
does not result in sales. 

No inquiry into crime in Ontario 
There will be no public inquiry into 

organized crime in Ontario, according to 
Attorney-General Roy McMurtry. Of
ficials from his ministry and senior police 
officers have considered the matter and 
the Attorney-General reports the police do 
not favor an inquiry. 

The effectiveness of such investiga
tions relies on undercover and associated 
surveillance activity which obviously 
cannot be made public, the police argue. It 
would probably impair substantially their 
ongoing investigations, they fear. 

According to the Attorney-General, 
the police say they have no difficulty in 
identifying major crime figures. The 
problem is the gathering of sufficient 
evidence to arrest and convict them. 

Solar opportunities 
Societies don't spring up overnight; 

they evolve over generations, slowly 
taking shape through countless incidents . 
From time to time, however, major 
developments cause sudden, dramatic 
shifts in the structure of societies . 

Construction of our great trans
continental railways had this sort of 
dramatic impact. The atom bomb changed 
the course of world civilization. And now 
our decisions about energy policy will 
shape the pattern of the Canadian society 
for generations to come, writes Jim Smith, 
columnist for the Canadian Federation of 
Independent Business. 

The OPEC petroleum boycotts and our 
own dwindling reserves have ensured that 
oil will not be our primary source of 
energy in the future. Electricity, because 
it can be created by technologies as varied 
as burning coal to harnessing the tides, is 
'ie energy of tomorrow. 

Though electricity can be generated in 
many different ways; two new tech
nologies, nuclear and solar, can be 
expected to be major suppliers of our 
future energy needs. But the -social 
ramifications of choosing one over the 
other are enormous. 

Nuclear power is synonymous with 
large-scale, centralized, heavily guarded 
technology. Individual generating stations 

And so crime marches on. The leaders 
of organized crime continue to prosper 
under a cloak of anonymity because a 
public inquiry might impair police under
cover work. But their investigation of the 
racketeers continues ineffective and no 
evidence is produced to bring the 
gangsters to heel. 

There is criticism of the crime inquiry 
in Montreal, the rules of which fail to 
provide proper protection for those called 
to testify , it is argued. And yet the Quebec 
inquiry is making some progress in 
harassing the criminal element and 
_uncovering the extent of their activities. 

In Toronto things seem too cosy for 
comfort between law enforcement officials 
and the leaders of organized crime. 

are so fantastically expensive that only the 
biggest of private corporations or govern
ment will be able to finance them . Only 
the most advanced technocrats can 
operate these generators. And, since the 
consequences of political sabotage of a 
nuclear station would be disastrous, tight 
security is ~lways required. 

Solar power is much different. It can 
be scaled down to the point where even a 
single house or a community can have its 
own generating station. And because the 
cost of individual installations would be 
relatively small, we could finally wrest 
control of energy distribution out of the 
hands of massive public utilities and 
international oil companies. 

According to the Canadian Federation 
of Independent Business, a solar energy 
industry owned and controlled by Can
adians could provide opportunities for 
tens of thousands of small firms in 
manufacturing, installation and service. 

Nuclear power, in a country like 
Canada which has rich uranium deposits, 
is inevitable. But the key to a healthy 
society in the future is a mix of solar and 
nuclear power. Too much emphasis on 
nuclear power would be destructive of 
communities and tie us into a model of big 
cities and big corporations for generations 
to come. 
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ITEMS OF AULD LANG SYNE . . 
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GLEANED FROM OUR FILES 
TEN YEARS AGO 
Thursday,Feb.9, 1967 

Town council decided Tuesday 
to di cuss poo;sible purchase of 
Glengarr~ Gardens from the 
arena directors. - ln the garbage 
bu~iness for more l han 30 years, 
Albert Depratto plans to retire 
and he has . old the business to 
Ernest Etherington, another local 
hauler. Mr. Depratto is believed 
the last owner of a horse in 
Alcxandria.-A native of Martin
town, Dr. John D. Sproule comes 
to Ottawa from Edmonton to be 
assis1ant director of the Meat 
Inspection Division. 

TWENTY YEA RS AGO 
Thursday,Feb. 7, 1957 

Charlottenburgh is to have its 
first heavy industry. Edo Corpor
ation of Long Island , NY. has 
purchased 10 acres east of Grey's 
Creek and will manufacture ma
rine and aviation technical equip
ment .- Alexandria Legion's war 
me morial committee has pur
chased two antitank guns which 
will replace the cannon re moved 
from the cenotaph grounds dur
ing World War !!. - Charles Mc
Donald. I 8 of Bonnie Hill. 
reported Monday at Ottawa to 
join the Canad,ian Army. 

THIRTY YEARS AGO 
Friday, February 7th, 1947 

Lancaster Village took a pro
gressive step February 1st. when 
it instituted a municipal system of 
garbage co llect ion. Dolphus Sau
cier ha the contract.- Wolves 
have bee n seen in the Loch Garry 

game preserve area. and ga me 
overseer E. W. Munro organized 
a hunt for them yesterday. 
-Lloyd McRae of Bainsville, is 
the first president of the Lancas
ter Junior Farmer Club, organiz
ed Wcdncsday.- A Board of 
Trade wa~ organized at Maxville. 
Friday. with J. D. McRae as 
president .- Alex Duperron has 
sold the Kin g George l,otel at 
Manille to hi~ brother, William. 

FORTY YEARS AGO 
Friday, February 5th, 1937 

Electric power reached the 4th 
Kenyon toda~. "hen a new Hydro 
line linked four homes there. 
Several other lines are planned 
this su111111cr. one in the Glen 
Gl>rdon area and others in 
Lochicl.-Mrs. M. G. McPhee. of 
Lochiel. was in Glen Sandficld for 
a fe" days with her aunt. Miss 
E111ily Steele. who fractured her 
leg in a t'all.-The four wee ks 
courses in agriculture and home 
economics ended he re Friday, 
when prizes were ,presented for 
high standing: General profici
ency priLCS went to J ean Mc
Pherson and Donald E. McMas
tcr: s hields for hig h standing in 
stock judging and grain judging 
were won by Lloyd Kennedy and 
Ewen McMaster. 

FIFTY YEARS AGO 
Frida), February 4th, 1927 

Congratulations arc exte nded 
lo Miss Rosanna Sabourin, 
daughter of Mr. and Mrs . George 
D. Sabourin. Alexa ndri..i . a pupil 
of Iona Academy. St. Raphael's, 
on being awarded a gold medal 

A pocket of the 1940s 
(Lampasas, Texas, Record) 

and diplu111a for stenography and 
speed a a typist in connection 
wi th her commmercial course. 
- The Misses Gretta Macleod 
and Catherine C. Macleod , of 
Dunvegan. left on Tuesday to 
enter the Ottawa Civic Hospital. 
as nurses-in-training.-Our es
teemed townsman. E. J. Dever. 
this week received notification of 
his appoimment by the Ontario 
Gnvern111ent as Police Magistrate 
of Alexandria . 

SIXTY YEARS AGO 
Friday, February 2nd, 1917 

Mrs . D. McDonald, Ottawa 
Street has received word that her 
brother. Corp. J ohn A. McDon
ald. was promoted a commission
ed officer on the field of battle . 
Mr. McDonald enlisted two years 
ago with the CPR Construction 
Corps. and has bee n on active 
service for a year and a ha lf. He is 
now a lieutenant and winner of a 
Military Cross.- Scoring three 
goals in the last period, the High 
School girls defeated the Town 
g irls on Thursday evening. Those 
representing the town included: 
G. Cummins, M. McPhee, K. 
McDonell, V. Ashton, P. Duvall, 
S. Ball. Miss Bishop. R. Rowe. 
The High School girls were: G . 
Duvall, I. Tarlton , L. Dever. E . 
McPhee, T. McDonald. C. Noad, 
I. Proctor and M. Kennedy. 
-Word has been received by 
Mrs. S. Valade, St. Raphael's, 
from headquart ers. Ottawa , an
noun cing the death in action on 
January 17th of her brother, 
Lance Corporal He nry Beyor 
He is the second son 0f the Beyor 
family to pay the supreme 
sacrifice. a younger brother. Pte. 
Bernard Bcyor, having been 
killed in action on October 21st. 

(continued on page 11) 

SECOND SECTION 

LETTERS 
to the 

EDITOR 
TRUST GONE 

Halifax. N.S. 
The edi tor, 
The Glengarry News: 

Your editorial 13 Jan. /77 
sta1cd "The prime minister de
plores the cynicism of Canadians 
abnu t government. towards 
e lected represcntat ives. as well 
a\ appoin1cd civil servants .·· The 
PM and his cohorts have dug 
their own gtaves. Small wonder 
1hcy find themselves on thin ice 
regarding the issue of' ' trust." 

I am unable to trust a group 
which forsakes its duties and 
responsibilit y to the public. 
Whatever trust J held in the 
prese nt govern ment completely 
disappeared las t summer during 
1hc capital punishment issue. 
Opinion polls. as well as public 
sentiment. indicated that the 
large majority of Canadians fav
ored reta ining the noose. We are 
all aware of 1he outcome. The 
government decided "To hell 
with the voters" and voted 
likewise. Not what yoo would call 
Responsible Government's finest 
hour. 

Any amount of public mistrust 
and cy nicism towards govern
mcnl has been nurtured by the 
Trudeau administra tion. They are 
the authors of their own mis
fonunc. 

Terry and J im MacMaster 

BASED ON HEARSAY 

The editor. 

46 Manor Drive, 
Brockville, Ont. 

The Glc ngarry News: 

Your newspaper of J a nua ry 27, 
I 977. has landed within my reach. 
The editorial "lfoo Many Red 
Lights on the Track·· was printed 
th erein . This. editorial tickled my 

(rontinucd on page I 0) 

WITH OUR 

RAMBLING 
REPORTER 

by Ed. 

That's not the first wreck 
that's been seen in Dalhousie 
but it's the first that came by 
rail. 

HOW'D IT GET THERE? 
In this winter of blowing snow 

when the wind chill is such a 
factor one is led to wonder who 
put the "wind" in "window." 
The window was not dreamed up 
to let in the_ wind, so how come 
that "wind .. got into it in the first 
place? 

A window has a dual purpose. 
we· d say; to let in light and air. 
But not air travelling at the speed 
of wind . People close their 
windows when a storm threatens 
lest the wind take their roof off. 

Those first windows must have 
been cut to provide fresh air so 
why weren ·1 they called airafyers, 
or airholes. or something similar . 
They provided a room with a view 
so it might have been natural 
enoug h to refer to them as see 
throughs, or viewers, or such. 

The only connection we can see 
is that these winter winds seem to 
work their way into houses 
around the windows. There's 
been enough of that already this 
winter so we'd suggest somebody 
up there should turn off the wind 
so we ca n open the window. 

Wonder if Doc Chase fore
cast the state of the States this 
winter. 

THERE'S WEATHER AHEAD 
Better start thinking of instal

ling a swimming pool in your 
backyard. It 's going to be "in
sufferably hot" along about Aug
us t and in parts of July. too. Then 
again maybe you should be 
thinking in terms of weather
stripping and insulating . _ 

The winter is going to linger on 
and the cold weather will be back 
with us in early fall . 

At least that's what we gather 
from the long range weather 
forecasting in Dr. Chase's Al
manac. And it"s been uncomfort
ably accurate at times in the past. 

The Almanac arrived last week 
and we're not too happy with its 
survey of the weather we're 
supposed to get over th e rest of 
the year. Seems ii's going to be 
unpleasantly cold most of the 
time and when it finally does 
warm up we may find it insuf
ferably hot. 

The January forecast was just 
about right on the nose for 
Eastern Canada; "The new year 
begins on a milder note-winter 's 
b itter joke, beca use by the 5th, 
deep biting cold has settled again 
over the entire forecast area. The 
weeks pass, each bringing its 
freight of icy temperatures. The 
25th sees a s light moderation in 
Ontario . 

That proved all too brief, the 
Fe bruary forecast notes. Ther
mometers again plunge and by 
the 7th and 8th reach levels in 
excess of -25C. The 14th sees a 
rise in temperatu re but this, too, 
is ephemeral , swept away by a 
serious blizzard between the 16th 
and 18th. The month ends wet 
and cold, with freezing rain in 
many areas. 

We know a few people who never watch TV- but a 
whole town? That's the case in Essex, Calif., whose 50 
residents are permanently blacked out. 

They'll Do It Every Tim·e 
Februa ry's. chi ll extends into 

March. we're warned. with cold 
temperatures sweeping the entire 
foreca5t area. We'll have snow 
March 14-16 and there'll be two 
periods of cold: I 9-20 and 
26-27. 

The nearest TV station is in Las Vegas, Nev., 110 
miles away, but the signal is blocked by a mountain 
range . 

This oddity creates a sociological phenomenon. 
Everyone agrees that television has had far-reaching 
effect on our society, but in Essex, this has not occurred, 
and so we have , in effect, a ti~y bit of the America of the 
1940s and early 1950s. 

Many questions might arise, such as, what do people 
do with their time? 

A highway maintenance worker says that, with no TV, 
he goes out and makes more friends. The local teacher 
says "the kids are forced to talk to their parents. You just 
can't sit in front of the TV and stare." 

How about entertainment? One popular diversion on a 
Sunday afternoon is roaming around brush country with 
Jeeps. Instead of cowboys and Indians games of earlier 
years, children play at being truck drivers, sending each 
other messages on imaginary CB radios . 

And how will these kids turn out when they grow up? 
Maybe like the middle-aged folks of today who grew up 
during the 1940s, and they turned out pretty well. 

Just ask any middle-aged folks. 

r---------T 

IHE T V 
GO'v\MEQCIAL 
5J-JDW5 THE 
HOU~EWIFE 

UNROLLING 
THE PLA·Sf!C. 
WRAP NICE. 

AND 
6MOOT14··· 

There'll be stormy periods in 
the western part of the forecast 
area in early April while to the 
east a trend to warmer weather is 
seen. Ontario gets a touch • of 
snow around the 14- 15, degen
erating into cold rain. By month's 
end there are frost patches in 
some areas that foretell cool 
temperatures in early May. 

A sudden rise to balmy 
summer-like readings will last 
only to the 6th but warmer levels 
return for most of May. There will 
be a cool period, though. from the 
21st of June to month"s end. 

July will have a protracted 
period of hot weather , thank 
goodness, and August is to have 
that "insufferably hot" spell 
feat uring hot. dry winds. Temp
erature5 wil l drop significantly in 
early September and the first 

(rnntinued on page I OJ 
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him!" 
We get letters • • • 

ney November 22, 1909. 
My grandparents were Hugh 

Flanagan and-Jennie Gedney. He 
was born July 27. 1878, and died 
January 12, 1954. She was born • 
February 17, 1882 and died 
October 27, 1962. 

En joyed showing 
of Lourdes fihn 

I was very intere ted in the 
high school semester system, or 
as it seems to be, the (see-mess
turd) system, so I went to the 
Glengarry . Dundas Stormont 
school board office to seek 
information . (Grandad calls it the 
GD school board, for short). 

There was a lady ahead of me 
and she said that she wanted to 
see the person responsible for the 
busing. 

·•Hello. Bonjour, Do you mean 
the superintendent of bussing 
behind closed doors?" asked the 
receptionist. 

"No, I want to see the man 
responsible for holding children 
behi nd closed doors ,-on buses, 
for hours at a stretch." 

··Do you have an appointment, 
Madame?·· asked the reception
ist. 

"No, my dear, we own our own 
house." 
,. "Non, non, you must have an 
appointment to see the super• 
visor. You don 't think that you 
can push in here any old time with 

Martintown 
Rumor Mill 

Art Buckland-528-4261 

any old problem and get to see 
one of our supervisors , do you?'' 

"Could I make an appointment 
for today please? Do you know 
that I have four school aged 
ch ildre n; they each take a dif
ferent bus; one spends an hour on 
the bus to go four miles, another 
passes the school twice before she 
can get off; another spends more 
than an eight-hou r shift away 
from home each day. I wouldn't 
mind if you could put my husband 
on such a schedule. but not my 
young children ." 

I can not give you an appoint
ment todav miss and anyways, he 
is not in today. But I don ' t know 
why you are upset , you don't 
eem to have any serious prob

lems considering some of the 
others I've heard about.'· 

I managed td intervene before 
the receptionist was hit on the 
head with a chair. The "busing 
lady" was hauled away yelling 
" Biack a11d yellow may be the bus 
colors but I'll make that super
visor black and blue if I ever catch 

• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • THEATRE AULTSVILLE HALL • 
• 
• • • 
• • • • • • • • 

Thursday, February 10, ~ p.m. 
MUMMENSCHANZ 

Swiss Mime - Mask Theatre 
Tickets : $5 blue, $3.50 red, $2 white 

Sunday, February 13, 8 p.m. 
MO£ KOFFMAN QUINTET 

Superb Canadian Jazz Flutist 
Tickets: $6 blue, $4.50 red, $2 white 

with the assistance of Ontario Arts Council 

BOX OFFICE Open 11 a.m. -2 p.m. , Mon.-Frl. 
and 11 a.m. - 8 p.m. on Performance Days 

Discounts for students and pensioners. 
Tele.phone orders and Chargex accepted. 

=% • 

W indmill Point 
Cornwall . Ontario 
K6H 421. 
(613) 933-6080 

• • • • • • • • • • • • • • 
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Post 
Postes 
Canada 

I stepped up cautiously and 
asked for information on the 
semester system. 

"You could take cooking at 
night this year and in 1979 
September. we will be offering a 
basic sewing course.'' 

I was able to explain what I 
meant, and pointed out that 
anyone who had anything to do 
with Cornwall Collegiate would 
nol be in volved with the seamy 
ester concept, because they were 
on a sensible ys tem. 

"Just a moment, I'll contact a 
secretary about this, remember
ing that I am doing this as a favor 
because appointmen ts are man
datory." 

She hung, up turned to me and 
said, "He told me to te ll you that 
he is not in. The whole upper 
echelon group here is preparing a 
brief to support our trustees' view 
that the 300% increase which the 
Prescott-Russell council has given 
themselves is not unreasonable . 
One has to remember all the 
years that trustees and council
lors did not dip in for any salary , 
Considering this and that the 
raise will offset future inflation up 
to 35% , this 300% raise is 
actually lower than the one our 
o,, n GDS Board is contem
plating." 

"How could we taxpayers pay 
for such a raise?" I asked as I 
collapsed on the floor . 

"Easy" she carried on, " if we 
can put 1.267 more students in 
each classroom and if our man 
who negotiates teachers ' salaries, 
when he isn ·1 counting pencils 
and erasers, can keep teachers' 
raises down to what they gave the 
college teachers, we' ll have more 
than enough ." 

"Oh, what did they give the 
college teachers?" 

" The experie nced teachers. 
with masters degrees, lost any 
bonus for their extra degrees and 
were given 3%. The inexper
ienced teachers, without degrees, 
were given 13% , because you and 
I both know that anyone can teach 
so why pay them big money, Now 
that averaged out nicel.v to 8%." 

"Enough is enough" ! said and 
turned away. 

"Now about that information 
you wanted. If you need more and 
cannot wait, then talk to a janitor . 

Martin town Mac wants to know 
why our school system has failed 
its own course . You may write to 
me and I'll pass on the letters. 

A baby girl was born to cousins 
Glenda and Richard in Stormont 
West. The trip to hospital had to 
be made in one of our bad storms. 

Aunt Greta out that way is 
slowly recovering from a severe 
cold. As a conscientious area 

Your Post Office 
hasParcel . 
ANYWHERE 
• ID 

Check these parcel 
services ... One of them 
may be what you've been 
looking for1 

Rrst Class Parcels 
First Class parcels receive 
top priority! A premium 
service that gets the job 
done a whole lot faste r. 
Parce ls travel by air where 
speedier and reach you 
quickly and efficiently. If 
speed is a requirement, 
then First Class is the way 
to go. 

Parcel Post 
An economical plan to solve 
the parcel blues. Parcel 
Post is the simple solution 
if speed is not the most 
important concern. It's the 
least expensive way to send 

• 

parcels to any Canadian 
destination. Check into the 
savings. It's good for 
business. 

Postpak 
Got a package problem? 
Postpak may wrap it all up. 
We deliver up to 66 lbs. of 
separate packages in a 
s ingle mailbag which we 
provide - and deliver to a 
single address. Or, if you 
prefer, 50 lbs. in boxes you 
supply ready for shipment. 

The more you ship, the 
less it costs per unit. Let 
Postpak handle the 
package problem from plant 
to final destination. It's fast, 
economical and reliable. 

For further details, contact 
your Postmaster or 
Marketing Representative. 

Code it. 
Post it. 
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brain cells. 
Possibly part of your edi torial 

has some validity, The balance is 
not short of hearsay taken from a 
source of misinformation and/ or 
possible lack of knowledge. Un
fortunately, your wisdom mis
guided you in printing these 
supposedly facts. The:.e news 
items or opinions are read and 
become a guidance to a mul titude 
of interested persons regardless 
of their position or location. Mark 
Twain said it so well "Tell the 
truth and you will not have to 
remember anything." I say to you 
" Tell the truth a it really is . .. 
You have a responsibi lity to feed 
people's minds with accuracy and 
unbiased facts. Do that. 

To start with; how naive can a 
person be to believe that there are 
" Too many red lights ." If the 
lights were all green you would 
need none . How can you declare 
that the system is so impractical 
when schedul es are such as to run 
trains for a distance of 335 miles 
in four hours and fifteen minutes . 
These schedules are maintained 
with as much and more accuracy 
as any other common transport. 

I take a special exception to 
your remark "militant unions." 
How do yo u come to such a 
conclusion? Let's hope that this 
t imc your facts will be accurate. 
Do you recognize that in 1952. (ta. 
name just one instance) there 
were twenty nine telegraphers 
between Ottawa and Coteau and 
now there arc none? Did these 
employees go on a wildcat strike 
or anv other form of militan t 
protcsis? No! Not unti l quite 
rcccntl~· do employees have tech· 
nological agree ments. Severance 
pay and job security arc now with 
u~ to a certain degree. These are 
th e fac ts. 

You mention that Mr. Lang 
prefers to travel by air. We ll he 
gnc~ somewhere else outside 
Glc ngarry county. He may enjoy 
to keep away from misinforma
tinn . 

h \\·;1~ your opinion; this is 
mine . 

Philippe Gagnon 

mailman, we know tha t that 
always comes first. 

MP Ed Lumley at the opening 
of the college's new Aultsvi lle 
Hall said, "I want to mention a 
man who has stayed in the 
background but yet was instru
mental in the building we now 
have here and that man is Louis 
Tremblay and Mr. Browne." 

The Minister of Colleges and 
Universities remarked that 'twas 
a'thrill for him to see people being 
educated over a nd over again. 
and he hoped that he would 
always be a student above 
everything else. 

Warden Waldroff had the most 
succinct speech. He reminded the 
audience of the historical nature 
of Aultsville. 

Three relatives have told me 
that the energy conservation is a 
financial hoax. One relative turn
ed the heat down, turned off 
unnecessary lighting. cut down 
on bath and shower time, even 
made her husband drink warm 
beer. All this and yet no saving. 
Another re lative lowered the 
thermostat , forbade the use of 
electric lights. pulled the plug out 
of her husba nd's side of the 
e lectric blanket and padlocked the 
stove oven. Still no saving-on 
the total. Perhaps part of the 
reason was her new bills for the 
seven dozen candles , and the 
instant hot plastic takeout ham
burgers and the cardboard chick
en which she had to order 
because of her no cooking rule . 
Admittedly. the advertisers are 
saving us money by repeating the 
same commercials ordering us to 
conserve. 

Martintown Mac reminds you 
of what minist er novitiate Miss 
Fraser told her congregation last 
Sunday: Life is a rose garden
flowers a nd thorns . 

Rambling • • 
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frost will arrive around the 7th to 
8th. There'll be brief gusts of 
snow on th e 13th-14th, in case 
you're lonesome for the stuff. 

Winter 's icy hand returns in 
early November and it worsens to 
"icy wrath" in December. 

Can we hope the doc is all wet, 
this time? 

PINTO FOODS 
MAIN STREET ALEXANDRIA 

OPEN 7 DAYS A WEEK - 9 A.M. TO 11 P.M. 
~II Popular Brand Cigarettes 

Reg. 6.39 carton tf King Size 6.49 carton 

NEEDS HELP WITH TREE 

436 9th St. East, 
Owen Sound, Ont. 

N4K 1P3 

The editor, 
The Glengarry News: 

I am in my fifth year of tracing 
my mother's family tree. The 
names I'm researching are 
Flanagan and McGowan . 

From what I can gather from 
older members of my mother's 
family. my great-great grand
parents came to Canada from 
Ireland in the early 1840' s and 
landed in Halifax. Nova Scotia. 

It 's my opin ion there are some 
Flanagans or McGowans or other 
relatives living in Canada who 
may be in possession of a family 
bible or some sort of family 
records who could assist me in 
tracing this family from Ireland to 
Canada . 

I visited Ireland in 1972 and 
1974 but didn' t have enough 
information at that t ime to be of 
greater benefit to several Flan
aga ns I talked to . 

A social reun ion of seventy 
active Sacred Heart Parishioners , 

thus creating jobs and higher 
wages through competition for 
labor. One cure for unemploy
ment and slums? 

2. The price of land tends to 
become the taxes because there is 
no profit in holding land idle. 
Land will be wanted only if it is to 
be used. One cure for urban 
sprawl and infla tion? 

Alexandria , attended a reception 
and banquet in the parish hall on 
Sunday, January 23rd. 

They were honored by the 
presence of Most Reverend Ros
ario Brodeur, twenty-five years a 
Bishop of the diocese and now ten 
years retired, who addressed 
tliem briefly in his jovial manner. 
Also in attendance were the 
following: Rev. R. Poirier and 
Rev. D. Vaillancourt of Sacred 
Heart Parish; Pierre Periard, 
second year student in Theology, 
Dominican Seminary, Ott awa, 
and the revered sisters of the 
parish. The family included my great

great grandparents, Peter Flan
agan and his wife Margaret 
McGowan, their oldest child, 
Mary. who was born in Ireland 
December 11, 1837, and Peter's 
brother John . 

I understand some of the 
Flanagans from around New
market. possibly from King 
Township. moved to Ottawa and 
Vancouver around the turn of the 
century. 

I hope this letter will bring 
some response from any Flan
agans or McGowans in Canada 
who are part of the family tree. 
There is a chance I may be 
visiting Ireland in May of 1977 
and would like to have as much 
information as possible. 

3. Prospective home buyers will 
find that underdeveloped land 
(including slumland) will be on 
the market at a reasonable price. 
Materials will be cheaper (from 
increased production) and people 
will have higher wages to pay for 
a home. 

Rev. R. Poirier entertained by ~ 
showing a military film, depicting 
a 1960 pilgrimage to " Lourdes" 
in which there were 40,000 people 

The brothers couldn't agree 
which direction to go from Halifax 
but Peter and his family event
ually moved to Ontario because 
their next oldest child, William , 
was born in Richmond Hill on 
March 4, 1842. 

It is thought John remained in 
the Halifa x area but he and Peter 
never heard from each other 
again. 

On the 1851 census for Ontario , 
Peter Flanagan and his family 
(now five children) are listed as 
living on lot 29, Concession 4 , 
King Township in the county of 
York. 

Children born in Canada be
sides Will iam (my g reat grand
father) were John, Peter and 
Thomas. 

William married Harriet Sophia 
Maybee from Pennsylvania but I 
have been unable to obtain a date 
of their marriage. It's thought the 
couple had a Protestant marriage 
ceremony in Pennsylvania then a 
Roman Catholic ceremony later in 
Canada. 

William Flanagan died March 
J 1. 1922 in Newmarket and his 
wire died September 5, 1921 in 
her 79th year. 

Peter Flanagan . Margaret Mc
Gowan. William Flanagan and 
Harriet Maybee arc buried in St. 
John'!. Roman Catholic Cemetery 
in cwmarkct. Ontario as are 
Mt1r_\· Flanagan and her husband, 
Matthc.,,.· Clancy . 

Mary Flanagan died June 10, 
191 I and Mauhew Clancy died 
Muy IS. 1881. aged about 85 
\ car'> . He was also born in 
Ireland. 

Peter Flanagan ·s tombstone 
'>late, he died May 6. 1855, aged 
44 _,-car,. 4 mon ths and was a 
native of Ireland . 

On hi!> wife·~ tombstone are the 
w11rds: Margare t McGowan, wife 
of Peter Flanagan, died J une 17. 
1893, aged 85, a native of Ireland. 

Ontario records fai l to list 
Margaret McGowan as a death 
despite the fact government 
records for births. deaths and 
marriages were started in 1869. 

Children born to William Flan
agan and Harriet Sophia Maybee 
were Peter, John. William, Mary, 
Hugh and Oakley. 

Correspondence can be sent to 
my home address or to me at The 
Sun-Times. Box 56. Owen Sound, 
Ontario, Canada N4KSP2. 

Ted Briggs 

SITE TAXATION THE ANSWER 

Box 122. Rodney, Ont. 

The editor. 
The Glengarry News: 

With roads blocked , schools 
closed and business barely 
funct ioning because of the recent 
blizzard , I thought I would reply 
to an article from the Glengarry 
News which appeared in our local 
Rodney Mercury (October 14, 
1976). 

The title of the article is "Tax 
costs. not profits." I am happy to 
read that there are others out 
there who see "our whole infla
tionary mess is tax-induced. " 
Your observations of the disease 
are qu ite correct but the medicine 
you prescribe would not be much 
more positive than the present 
system. 

If you trace cost backward you 
will find that one person's costs 
include another person's profits 
and what I believe you want is to 
avoid taxing initiative and in · 
ccntive, or as I see it privately 
created wealth . Taxes on produc
tion (profits or costs) discourage 
production. 

A better alternative would be to 
tax publicly created land (site) 
values. The community by its 
presence and activity gives value 
to land. This value should be 
assessed as a tax base for the 
community which created it. 
Labor and capital by their com
bined efforts. produce the goods 
of the community. These goods 
belong to the producers . Justice 
requires that th e government 
representing the commun ity col
lect the ren t of land (i.e. a site 
va lue tax) for community pur
poses and abolish the taxation of 
privately created wealth. . 

This system is known as Site 
Value Assessment for Site Value 
Taxation and was proposed by the 
American economist-philosopher 
He nry George in his major work 
Pro_gress and Poverty. 

Site Value taxation encourages 
the following: 

I . Underdeveloped or idle land 

4. More production and higher 
wages mean more revenue for 
governmen t if needed. Govern
ment wouldn't have to borrow or 
print so much money, both of 
which cause inflation when not 
tied to production. 

5. Money that was formerly 
invested in land (especially for 
speculation) would be shifted to 
industry. business and construc
tion where returns would be 
higher , This new source of 
Canadian capital would tend to 
lower interest rates. 

I am not saying this is the 
solution to all our problems! Sir 
Winston Churchill said it this 
way, " Land monopoly is not the 
only monopoly but it is by far the 
greatest of monopolies-it is a 
perpetual monopoly and it is the 
mother of all other forms of 
monopoly.' ' 

I am enclosing a Brief to the 
Elgin County Local Government 
Study for your information. You 
will note that the practical 
application of Site Value Assess
ment in Ontario has been re
searched by the School of Econ
omic Science. 

John Fisher 

in the processional. The film was 
most appreciated knowing that 
Rev. Father Poirier was pres.en! 
as Chaplain. 

The delicious dinner catered to 
by the ladies of the Federatii:m 
was high ly enjoyed by all. 

CRITICIZES NFU 

Ottawa, Ont. 
February 8. 1977 

The editor , 
The Glengarry News: 

In regard to the news item in 
the February 3rd issue of the 
Glengarry News " Snubbed by 
Chairman" I resent very much 
the statement of Mr. O'Neill that 
Mr. Choquette is not fit to serve 
as dairy chairman. 

I think that decent people 
would give the new chairman of a 
board time to adjust to his 
position. 

Proof of his sincerity is the fact 
that he paid the expenses of the 
delegates to the meeting ar
ranged for the following morning . 

The cause of producers would 
be much better served if there 
was less criticism for personal 
sentiments . 

Denis Ethier, MP, 
GI engarry-Prescott; Russell 

Carnival Week Reminder 

Yolande's 
Beauty 
Salon 

Tel. 525-2296 

at 

Enjoy a Modern Hair Style Have it Blown Dry. 

With a lovely Scissor Haircut at minimum prices. 

Yolande and Marielle (Hamelin) 

With many years' experience 

Assistant Estelle Viau 

Peter married Margaret Ann 
(Nancy) Tunney June 28. 1893; 
John married Bertha Mudge from 
Michigan but I can't track down a 
marriage date ; William married 
Mary Montague April 5, 1899; 
Mary married Walter Leppard 
November 28. 1899; Hugh mar
ried Ethel Jarae (Jennie) Gedney 
August 22, 1904; and Oakley 
married Catharine Loretta Tun-

6-l c would be forced in to production, .._ _________________________ _. 

Had An Accident ? 
Want your car repaired quickly and professionally? 

We have professional body repair men who are trained 

~---~ 
to do an excellent body repair job 

on any make of car or truck .... 

I ( Green Valley) Ltd. 

I Green Valley Tel. 525-2300 ~~ 4-3c 
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Neighborly 

News 

Laggan 
Mrs. Alex MacCuaig 

525-331 7 

Mr. and. Mrs. Hugh P. Mac
Millan . Jocelyn and Neil of 
Rockwood were recent visitors 
with Mr. and Mrs. Keith Mac
Master . 

We extend our sympathy to 
Miss Marion Urquhart and sisters 
in the death of their sis ter (Sarah 
Mae) Mrs. Gordon Robertson of 

apanee. 
The ladies of the community 

are enjoying quil ting. A quilt at 
the public school in aid of the 
recreational society so be sure 
and get your tickets on this 
"bear's paw" pattern. 

Euchre winners February 3rd : 
Another good euchre at the school 
and winners were: Ladies. Mrs. 
May MacDonald and Martie 
MacGillivray. For the men, Allen 
MacLcod and Arth ur Hambleton. 
Door prize went to Mrs. D. E. 
Mac Master. 

The next euchre will be Thurs
day. February 17th . at8: 15 p.m. 

Our local marksman, Harry 
Franklin. was recently successful 
in shooting a large wolf near his 
barn. 

Advertising ... 
helps you find 

exactly 
what you need. 

CANAOIAN ADVERTISING ADVISORY BOARD 

Glen Sandfield 
Mrs. Lorna Chapman 

874-2408 

Sincere sympathy to Mrs. 
Claude MacNeil and other mem
bers of the family on the recent 
passing of her grandmother Mrs. 
Mary Kennedy in Alexandria 
Nursing Home. 

The ladies of the Glen Sand
field United Church Women 
would like to extend an invita tion 
to all of the ladies in the area to 
attend the World Day of Prayer 
Service . It will be held at Glen 
Sandfield United Church on 
March 4th at 2 p.m. Anmy lady 
regardless of which denomination 
will be warmly welcomed. Do try 
to get out and join in this World 
Day of worship and fellowsh ip. 

Mrs. Ransom Nixon (Shirley) of 
Ott awa is spending a few days 
with her mother, Mrs. Roy 
MacMillan. 

Tuesday afternoon Mrs. A. 
MacRae accompanied Mrs . Grant 
Cameron, Mrs. Howard Cunning 
and other ladies from Vankleek 
Hill to the United Church Wo
me n' s Executive meeting in Wil
liamstown . 

Mr. and Mrs. Joe Poirier 
hosted a card party for a few 
friends last Saturday evening. 
Guests included Mr. and Mrs. 
Duncan Titley, Mr. and Mrs . Dan· 
Tilley. all of Alexandria; Mr. and 
Mrs. Lionel Ouimet of Glen 
Robertson and Miss Georgette 
Paiement. 

DENT AL CLINIC 
Christos Markou 

Denturist 
Located at 627 Principal Rd., 

IUviere Beaudette, Que. 
FulJ Service, upper and lower 

and Partials-Guaranteed 
6t and workmanshJp-

We repair dentures while you wait 
Tel: Office, 514-269 2266 

Evenings, res. 613-933-8223 
49-tf 

You know 

what they 

say about 

an apple a day 

Well the same applies to your car 

Genuine GM Parts will keep 

your GM car or truck running healthy 

Glengarry Motor Sales 
Parts Department 

Alexandria 
.Hwy. 34 South TeJ. 525-1480 

6-l c 

Valentine Gifts 

for someone dear 

to your heart • • • 

at 

Viau's Ladies' Wear 
Green Valley Tel. 525-2992 

From Round 

the County 

Mrs. Thomas Brown has her 
grandson Kenny Sauk visiting her 
for a couple of we~ks. Kenny is 
the son of Mr. a nd Mrs. Alex 
Sauk of S1. Leonard. 

TV CAMERAS HERE 
Two large trucks of CBC-TV 

equipment arrived at the Charles 
Myers· farm to film a segment for 
"Country Report." This program 
can be seen on Channel 4 at 6 
p.m., Fridays , and will feature in 
the near future an interview with 
Mrs. Charles Myers on the flow of 
weaner pigs to Quebec. 

·nay of prayer 
A committee met on Wednes

day evening last to make plans 
and arrange for the World Day of 
Prayer service which is being held 
at the Alexandria United Church 
on March 4th. at 8 p.m. 

Present from Sacred Heart 
parish were Pierrette Laflamme 
and Ida Carriere: from St. Fin
nan 's , Sr . Catherine Cameron 
and Inez McPherson and from the 
United Church. Carol Baxter, who 
chaired the meeting, Lorraine 
Cameron and Jane Wightman . 

There will be a guest speaker 
and the musical port ion of the 
program will be directed by Sr. 
Cameron and Jane Wightman . 

Following the prayer service a 
social time is planned for in the 
church hall. Anyone interested in 
singing is heartily invited to join 
the . joint choir at rehearsal on 
Thursday. Feb. 7th at 7:30. the 
United Church. 

Auld. • • 
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SIXTY-FIVE YEARS AGO 
Friday, February 2nd, 1912 

R. P. Gilmour of the Commer
cial Hotel has sub-let the bar 
privileges to Dave Joanette. who 
will now proceed to conduct the 
same in up-to-date style.-Frank 
Kerr, CPR agent and sta tioner. is 
now in his new quarters im
mediately north of McLeister ' s 
drug store.-More than eleven 
thousand licenses to automobile 
owners were iss ued by the 
Ontario Govern ment last year. 
-J. J . McPhee, ledger keeper of 
the Union Bank of Canada here 
and son of Councillor D. D. 
McPhee of Lochie l, left Sunday 
for Hastings, Ont., to assume a 
more importa nt pos t in that 
bra nch. Prior to his departure , 
Mr. McPhee was presented with 
a purse of gold. The vacancy here 
is being fill ed by Ang us N. 
McMillan, son of D. D. McMillan 
of Lochiel. 

SEVENTY-FIVE YEARS AGO 
Friday, February 7th, 1902 

Sister Antoninus, Mother Su
perior of St. Margaret 's Conve nt 
here, celebrated her Silver Jubi 
lee as a professed member of the 
Holy Cross Order, this week. 
- The Counties Council is to build 
two iron bridges in Glengarry, 
one over the Garry River in 
Alexandria and the other across 
the River Beaudette .- We learn 
that Alf. St. John . who was 
conducting the Grand Union 
tonsorial parlor, has purchased a 
shop in Burlington. and will 
shortly move his family there. 
- The factory of the Alexandria 
Wood Export Co. is now running 
full blast. C. F. Taggart. book
keeper for Mac Pherson & Schell, 
has been appointed manager and 
secretary- treasurer, while Mr. 
Bogart, of Orillia. is the new 
forcman.- All residents say tha t 
s ince 1869, never was the road 
between town and station so 
completely blocked as on Monday 
whe n travellers who arrived on 
the morning train did not reach 
town until 7.45 that evening . 
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YOUNG HOSTESSES WERE POPULAR-The tournament teams on 
the weekend in Alexandria were given special consideration as each 
tea m was ass igned a you ng hostess to look after their requirements, 
dr·e ssing room keys , etc. From left to right, front row: Helen Baxter, 
Gail Epp, Shel ley Crack and Janice Barker. Back row: Penny 
Filiatrault, Kate Malkin, Pauline Cameron and Susan Main. Missing 
from picture are Bonnie and Elizabeth Maclaren and Madeline Huot. 

-Staff photo 

Motivate children 
to study at home 

How to motivate children to 
learn an d study at home was the 
topic of guest panelists at the 
Jan uary CPT A meeting held at 
Iona Academy. 

bute ideas regarding the CPT A. 
Volunteers for the primary 

playground are still welcome. 
They will be called together 
before the February meeting to 
plan the spring project. 

Matthew McKenzie was winner 
of the Silver Dollar. The meeting 
was adjourned and a social half 
hour followed. 

WI sees 
Cuban slides 

There were four g uests and 25 
members attending the afternoon 
meeting of the M1rtintown Wo
men's Institute held in the home 
of Mrs. Alex Lagroix. Guests 
were Mrs . Clark Mccuaig of 
Lancaster . Mrs. Ruby Waters of 
Lachute, Que . . Mrs. Kay Sloan of 
Cornwall, Mrs. Betty Vaughan of 
Martintown. and Miss Karen 
Runions, daughter of Beverley 
and George Runions of Martin
town. 

During the business portion of 
the meeting a vote was taken on 
whether the members were in 
favor of an Inst itute house in this 
area . The Officers ' Conference at 
Waterloo on May 3-4-5th was 
discussed. 4-H leaders, Mrs. 
Marion McCuaig. Mrs. Reed and 
Mrs. De Haas will be having the 
first meeting of the new club on 
Jan. 29th at 9:30 a.m. in the 
Presbyterian Church hall . 

Mrs. Douglas Mu rray had a 
quiz on the word friend. Win ners 
were Mrs. C. Mccuaig, Mrs. R. 
Waters and Mrs. Elmer Ed
munds. 

Guest speaker, Mrs . McCuaig 
from Picnic Grove Institute was 
introduced by Mrs. G. Runions . A 
talk about Cuba fol lowed by slides 
and a question period were both 
interesting and informative. Pre
sident, Mrs. Linden Clark thank
ed the speaker. 

A luncheon was served by Mrs. 
Ian Kennedy, Mrs. Ewen 
Christie. Mrs. Clifford Morris and 
Mrs. Campbell Murray. The 
hostesses were thanked by Mrs. 
Ken Emond, who also thanked 
Mrs. Lagroix for opening her 
home to the group. 

The February meeting will be 
on the 17th. at 1:30 p. m., in the 
home of Mrs. John Peters. Roll 
call: "Name a small industry of 
Martin town that is long gone . ' · 

Helen O' Connell , who intro
duced the guest panel ist Sheila 
O'Connor, Principal of St. Mary's 
School in Chesterville, approach
ed motivation from an educational 
point of view, showed the parents 
a poster-poem entitled "Who Am 
I " " hil'h wa~ done by an eight
year-old st udent, also slides and 
thoughts on slides, explaining 
maturation and learning, saying 
no two chi ldren are the same. You 
have to meet individual , dif
ferences and every child has to go 
through the manipulation stage. 
These plus other thoughts she left 
with us which were most invig
oratin~. 

COLONIAL CONSTRUCTION 
For your local needs well cared for 

All types of siding, renovations, addit ions, 
house erection, roofing and kitchen 

cabinets and stairs. 

Call Fred 524-5572 5-17c 

H1wllnbury Transmission Service 
214 MAIN ST. EAST HA WKESBURY, ONT. 
ATTENTION : For your one-day trans- ~ 

mission service, a courtesy car can be . , 

provided -- 1-613-632-8561 ~ ' ~q 
Good price on reconditioned transml11lon [wUh trade-In} 

Work guaranteed 

PUBLIC AUCTION 
LIVESTOCK, FEED AND MACHINERY 

IN THE VILLAGE OF NEWINGTON 
[first farm east of the Public School] 

Wed., Feb. 16th 
Starting at 12 noon 

·tf 

In case of bad weather sale will be held on Sat., Feb. 19th. 
LIVESTOCK: 56 head of unregistered Holstein cattle; 36 cows 
and heifers to fresh en February, March and April; 10 heifers, 
open; 9 calves born 1976; bull , 1-yr.-old. 
MACHINERY: Massey Ferguson 175 tractor complete with 
front-end loader, 3 buckets ; Massey Ferguson plow, 4-furrow, 
3-pt.-hitch ; plow, 2-furrow, 3-pt. -hitch ; Massey Ferguson disc, 
10 ft., on wheels , hydraulic; Massey Ferguson manure spreader, 
165 bushe l; Massey Ferguson side rake; Massey Ferguson corn 
planter, 4-row, hyd.; International McCormick seeder; roller; 
Cockshutt mower , 6-ft.; International cultivator ; grain box, 250 
bushel; 2 wagons with bale racks; Hesston haybind; fe rtilizer 
spreader. 3-pt.-hitch ; hay elevator, 100 ft.: weed sprayer with 
90-gallon tank; trailer , 2-wheel; chain harrow. 
DAIRY EQUIPMENT: Meiller bulk tank . 44-can; 3 single unit 
Universal milkers; milk pails; forks; small tools; feed carts; etc. 
FEED: corn silage in 14-ft. silo, 20 ft .; 1,500 bales of hay. 

AUCTIO NEER'S NOTE: Livestock and machinery are better 
than average condition and worthy of your consideration. 

TERMS-CASH 
R. HAROLD BROWN, Auctioneer, RR 2, Cornwall, Ont. 
LAURIE ARBUTHNOT, Proprietor. 6-lc 

DAIRY DAY '77 
Tuesday, February 15, 1977 
Bonnie Glen Pavilion - Highway 43 

SPONSORED BY 
COUNTY MILK COMMITTEES 
and ONT ARIO MINISTRY OF 
AGRICULTURE AND FOOD 

PROGRAM 

; 

l 1 

John McKee. Principal of Laur
encrest Home in Cornwall our 
other guest panelist. approached 
motivating from a psychological . 
point of view. as he said he was 
1-nori~ated by just looking around 
this classroom. His line of work 
was dealing more with juvenile 
delinquency or problem boys. His 
thoughts or ideas of motivation 
were expressed in many ways but 
each child needs special atten-

-CONSIGNMENT SALE 9:30 Registration - $1.00 - , 

1 ion. he said. He suggested 
findi ng out each individual's 
interests and likes and then trying 
to get to the child through these 
in terests. An example he gave 
was: ,a mouse you cannot attract 
by hi tting, threatening or forcing 
authority- a little piece of cheese 
would be more effective . 

Audrey Chretien thanked them 
for givi ng their time in coming out 
and making our evening more 
informat ive. 

Heidi Oeggerli and Jane Smits 
vol un teered to go to the February 
School Board meeting . 

A suggestion box was available 
for anyone who wa11ted to contri-

OF REGISTERED HOLSTEINS 
will be he ld at 

FA WCETT'S SALE ARENA, WINCHESTER, 
on 

Friday, February 18, 1977 
1:00 p.m. 

45 head: Close Springers and fresh cows, also some open heifers 
and service age bulls. A number of these will be classified and 
ROP tested. Card tested for brucellosis by Health of Animals 
personnel. 

Consignments now being accepted. 

AUCTIONEERS 
Mahlon Zeron and Hugh Fawcett 

FAWCETI BROS. SALE SERVICE 
WINCHESTER, ONT. 

Allison: 774-3610 Ralph: 774-5710 
6-lc 

\ 

10:00 a.m. Calf Rearing Programs 
10:30 High Moisture Com for Dairy Cows 
11 :00 Record Keeping Systems 

for Herd Management 

11 :30 Farm Safety 
12:00 Lunch-Bring your own

Coffee and Milk Supplied 
1 :00 p.m. Improving Conception Rates 
1 :50 Feed Analysis and Computerized Rations 
2:30 The Milk Market for 1977 
3:30 Program Concludes 

EVERYONE WELCOME 
5-2c 

·----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------1 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 

•· I 29 Main St. S. 
I 
I 

~- .>-_::===,> - -·- -----
~ - , . ·---

...__ ------ --==== 
.. -- - -.. . __ , _____ , 

We're Moving • • • 

iale items have been further reduced and they must go! 

We've added more items to our sale . . . 

Save as never before on our ladies' shoes and boots 

BARBA RA'S 
Alexandria 6-l c Tel. 525-1554 

·----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

---------------·--- - ------- ,_ --·- - - -- - - - - - - -- - - - ---- ------------- --- -·--- - - - - --· - - - - - - - - - -- - - - - - ------------------- - ·- -- - - - --- - -- - - - - - - -- -- - -- -- - - - ~ 
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I 
•SWAP • I-IIRE • BUY• SELL• RENT• 

. Coming Events 
SHOP to the music of Wilf Gillis 
and Ron Clare at the Maxville 
Provipop Supermarket, your one
slop shopping centre. every Wed
nesday evening from 6 to 9 p .m. 

3-tf 

MAXVILLE and District Minor 
Hockey Dance. Fri.. Feb. 18, 
Maxville Community Hall, Bobby 
Lalonde and Four Sons Orchestra. 
Admission $2 advance, $2.50 at 
door. Tickets available from 
coaches. Door prizes. Lunch. 6-2c 

DANCE, sponsored by Lochiel 
Men's Broomball Club, Sunday 
night. February 20, 1977, Chez 
Paul, Hotel Union. Dalhousie, 
Que. 6:30 p.m. to 10:30 p .m. The 
Brigadoons. Advance $2. door 
$2.50. 6-2p 

DANCE at Chez Paul Union Hotel 
Dalhousie on Sat., Feb. 12th. 
Orchestra Roger Hamelin. Tick
ets. advance $!, at ' door $1.50. 
Sponsored by the Dalhousie Ski
doo Club. 6- lp 

FLORIDA-Ormond Beach, Day
tona, 16 days, March 19-April 
3rd. $308 per person, twin 
accommodation. Transportation 
and Motel accommodation in
cluded. Special rates for triples 
and quads. Contact Frank's Tours 
Williamsburg, Ont. Tel. 535-2888 
even ings. 6-3c 

MR. and Mrs. Achille Michaud 
and Mr. and Mrs. Roger Camp
eau cordially invite you to a 
wedding reception in honor of 
Mr. and Mrs . Guy Campeau (nee 
Rachel Michaud) at Sacred Heart 
Parish Hall on Sat., Feb. 19, 
1977. Everybody welcome. 6-2p 

EUCHRE on Thursday, February 
17th at Laggan School. Good 
prizes, everyone welcome. 6- lc 

LAGGAN Recreation Association 
presents returning engagement 
of Guy Lombardo and his Royal 
Canadians on June 2. 1977, at 
Gray Centre, Maxville. Tickets 
$12.50 each are available from 
Grant MacGillivray. RR#!, Dal
keith. or 525-3472. 6-3c 

ALEXANDRIA and District Minor 
Hockey Dance on Sat., Feb. 26th. 
at the Bonnie Glen. Sylvester and 
his Clansmen. Tickets, advance. 
$2, at door, $3, a,vailable at Hub, 
Cosy Inn or any minor hockey 
player. Drawing for a quilt. 6-3c 

EUCHRE, sponsored by Glen 
Nevis Parish , in North Lancaster 
School, on Sunday, Feb. 13th, at 
8:15. Admission $I.SO. 6- lc 

Coming Events at the 

GLENGARRY SPORTS PALACE 
COMMUNITY HALL 

FRI., FEB. 11th 
Richelieu Carnival Dance with 
Sylvester and the Clansmen. 

THURS., FEB. 17th 
Weekly Bingo begins. 

FRI., FEB. 25th 
Table Tennis Tournamen t . 

SAT .. FEB. 26th 
Table Tennis Tournament. 

Bonnie Glen 
For rc~crva1ion~ 

Tel: 525-.1078 or 525-2646 

Don't Miss These Events 

Bring your sweetheart to our 
Valentine's Dance on Sat., Feb. 
12th, at the Bonnie Glen. Music 
by the Clansmen. Admission, 
students, $2.~0; , adults $3.00. 
includes lunch. 

2nd Annual Fiddling Contest and 
Dance sponsored by the Old Time 
Fiddlers Association. at the 
Bonnie Glen, on Sat., Feb. 19th, 
from 6:30 to I a.m. Music and MC 
Art Jamieson. Admission $3. 75, 
includes contest, dance and 
lunch. 

The Family Brown 
1976 Award Winner 

as Best Country Band 
will be at the Bonnie Glen on 

Fri., February 25th, 
from 9 to 1 a .m. 

Alexandria and District Minor 
Hockey Dance on Sat., Feb. 26th 
at the Bonnie Glen. Sylvester and 
the Clansmen. Drawing for a 
quilt. 

Green Valley 
Paoilion 
For rcservat ions 

Tel: 525-1079 or 525- 191J 

A,nid disappoilllmcnl. book earlv 
for 1977 -

The week~nd of Feb. 18th and 
I 9th. Dance to the music of 
S_\'l\'cs1cr and the Clansmen, from 
9-1. 

Coming Events 
REGULAR monthly meeting of 
Glengarry Association for Men
tally Retarded will be held on 
Wednesday. February 16th, at 8 
p .m. in Harmony Glen School. 
Invited guest speaker is Rick Tutt 
OAMR fieldman. Coffee served. 
Everyone welcome. 6-lc 

YOU are cordially invited to the 
25th wedding anniversary of Mr . 
and Mrs. Raymond Gamelin (nee 
Jeanita Lajoie) Saturday, Feb . 
19th. 1977. at 9 p.m. Cabaret 
Room. The Parkway Inn , orch
estra-Candylyns. Lunch served . 
Everyone welcome. No minors 
except with parents. 6-2p 

MAXVILLE MANOR 
The Board of Directors of 
Maxville Manor invites all 

interested persons to attend its 

ANNUAL MEETING 
to be held in the Manor 

Auditorium on 
Tuesday, February 15. 1977 

8: 15 p.m. 
Full reports of 1976 operations 

will be g iven . 

Verna MacGregor. 
Secretary-treasurer. 

6-lc 

"Valentine" 

CARD PARTY 

Sunday, Feb. 13 
8:00-10:30 p.m. 

St. Mary's School. 
Green Valley 

Welcome to Everyone! 
Adm: $1.00 

Sponsored by M.F.C 6-lc 

SALE - SALE - SALE 

one day only 

Sat., Feb. 12th 

APPLE HILL RECREATION 
HALL. APPLE HILL 

UNBEATABLE PRICES 

Women's shoes, purses, running 
shoes. overshoes. Men's dress 
pants, sport shirts , pullovers , knit 
sweaters. tics. jackets, shoes. 
Boys' underwear, pants, shirts, 
jackets. jeans. shoes. Many other 
items to numerous to mention. 

6-lp 

Glengarry 4-H Farm 
and Home Sat ety 

Club 
Organization and 

Enrolment Night on 

Wed., Feb. 16th 
at 8 p.m. 

Ontario Agriculture and 
Food Office 6-1 p 

Cards of thanks 
LUNAN-I would like to thank my 
family and friends for their visits, 
cards and gifts· while I was a 
patient in the Hotel Dieu Hos
pital. Special thanks to Dr. 

- Conway. Dr. Maclean and the 
nursing staff on 3rd north . 
-George Lunan. 6- 1 p 

QUESNEL- I wish to extend my 
most sincere thanks to everyone 
for their visits, flowers. gifts and 
cards. during my recent illness in 
Glengarry Memorial Hospital. 
Special thanks to Dr. Roman , 
nurses and staff. All these 
kindnesses will be long remem
bered. 
- Lilliane Quesnel, 
Alexandria. 6- lp 

TAILLEFER- Our sincere thanks 
to neighbors, friends and re
latives for spiritual and floral 
donations, donations to the Heart 
Fund, and acts of kindness at the 
time of the death of the late 
Lucien (Red) Taillefer. Special 
thanks to Dr. Roman , and staff at 
Glengarry Memorial Hospital. 
- Andrea, Lee, Lise , Jocelyn and 
Janet . 6-lp 

URQUHART - MAIN - Most 
grateful thanks are extended to 
Vince Barker. He rbie Fitzsim
mons, Kenny MacDonald and 
Hubert McDonell for planning a 
party in our honor on January 
28th. The weatherman wasn't 
very cooperative but to all who 
supported this event on our 
behalf our sincere appreciation. 
-Allison Urquhart, Brian Main. 

6-lc 

Cards of thanks -
CHRISTIE- I wish to ex tend my 
sincere thanks to all who hel ped 
me when I broke my arm in a fall. 
All those kindnesses will long be 
remembered. 
-Mabel Christie . 6-1 p 

WILLARD- I would like to ex
press my sincere thanks and 
appreciation to relatives, friends 
and neighbors for flowers , cards 
and other acts of kindness during 
my recent bereavement in the 
loss of my dear husband. Special 
thanks to Constable Marcel 
Champagne. Rev. P. Grassie, 
Munro Funeral Home, Dr. J. Rae 
and Dr. L. Roman. 
- Mrs. Edward Willard. 
Max ville , Ont. 6-lp 

MACDONALD - My sincere 
than ks to Dr. Roman and the staff 
of Glengarry Memorial Hospital , 
Dr. Surante and the staff of Hotel 
Dieu for their many acts of 
kindness to my husband while a 
patient there. Specia l thanks to all 
the Reverrend clergy. Sisters of 
the Holy Cross. Congregation of 
Notre Dame, Re ligious Hospit
alers of St. Joseph, Glen Sand
field LOL 2813. My gratitude for 
fl oral sprays, spiritual offerings, 
cards and letters of sympathy and 
the many acts of kindness. I shall 
always remember the help of 
neighbors who arranged for my 
husband 's conveya nce to hospital 
and those who helped clear the 
road for the funeral. My ap
preciat ion to Morris Funeral 
Home, all who attended the wake 
and funeral and the Glen Robert
son ladies who served lunch. 
- Mrs, Archie R. Macdonald. 
Glen Robertson. 6-lp 

KENNEDY-We would like to 
express our sincere thanks and 
appreciation to relatives, friends 
and neighbors , for flowers, mass 
cards and other kind acts during 
our recent bereavement in the 
loss of a dear mother and 
grandmother. Special thanks to 
Fr. Charles MacDonald . Fr. Lus
sier. Community Nursing Horne 
and to Morris Funeral Home. 
Many thanks . 
- Kennedy family. 6- lp 

LATULIPPE-Our sincere thanks 
to neighbors. fri ends and re
latives for the kind messages of 
sympa thy. floral tributes and 
masses at the time of the death of 
a dear mother. Special thanks to 
the Maryvale Nursing Home. 
Glen Nevis, and staff for the 
wonderful care given her; also 
Marcoux Funeral Home. Your 
kindness will •always be re
membered. 
-Latulippe fa mily. 6-1 p 

LEGAULT-We wish to express 
our sincere thanks to relatives, 
friends and neigh bors for visits, 
cards and masses at the t ime of 
the dea th of a dear mother. 
Special thanks to the Marcoux 
Funeral Home and Maryvale 
Nursing Home for the good care 
whi le she was a pat ient there. 
-The fa mily of Mrs. Florimond 
Lega ult. 6-lp 

LEVAC-The family of the late 
Florida Lcvac wish to express 
1heir s incere thanks and ap
preciation to their relatives. 
friends and neighbors for the 
many mass offerings. floral tri
butes . cards of sympathy and 
g ifl s of food during their recent 
bereavement. We also wish to 
thank those who offered their 
sympathy through visits to the 
fu neral home . Special thanks to 
Dr. Nadea u and the nursing staff 
of Glengarry Memorial Hospita l 
for the wonderful care and 
altcntion given to our dear 
mother throughout her long stay 
al the hospital. We also wish to 
thank Father Lussier. the Oblate 
Fa1hers. the Sisters of Ste.-Marie 
and the Morris Funeral Home. To 
all who helped us through this sad 
time go ou r deep and heartfelt 
thanks. 
-The Levac family, 
Dalkcith. 6-1 p 

Births 
McDONALD-Duncan and Fern 
(O'Connor) are happy to an
nounce the arrival of their second 
daughter. Tracy Ann Fern. on 
Sat.. Jan. 22. I 977. a sister for 
delighted Sherry. 

MASSIA-To Mr. and Mrs . Al
cide Massia (Patricia Lapierre) on 
Friday , January 28. 1977, at 
Glengarry Memorial , a daughter 
Roxanne Renee. a s ister for 
J e nnifer Lynn. 

JOHNSON-Robert and Pauline 
(nee Bellefeuille) are happy to 
announce the birth of their son, 
Jeffrey John, 8 lbs .. at Glengarry 
Memorial on Jan. 25. 1977. a 
brother for Debra Ann. 

McDONELL- Huntley and Chris
tine (Lcvac) arc happy to an
nounce the birth of their son 
Darre ll Palrick, 6 lbs. 9 oz, at 
Glcngarry Memorial Hospital. on 
Friday. January 2lsl, 1977. a 
hrothcr for .Jdfrcy . 

Births 
BOISVENUE- Jean Marc and 
Anna (Finateri) of Alexandria, 
announce the birth of their first 
child. a son. in Hotel Dieu. 
Cornwa ll. January 22. 1977, 
Christopher Marc. 

MacLEOD-Campbell and Lois 
(nee Colbran) Maxville, are 
happy to announce the arrival of 
their daughter. Heather Ann. at 
the Hotel Dieu, on Wednesday, 
February 2, 1977. a sister for Billy 
and Bobby. --

Lost-Found 
LOST from home in Glen Nor
man, big !]lack dog, part Irish 
Se tter, part Retriever. answers to 
"Barney." Anyone with informa
tion, call 347-3247. Reward. 6-lp 

LOST-on Main Street north. 
Alexandria, a Knights of Col
umbus ring. Contact Donat Belle
feuille. te l. 525-1616. S-2p 

LOST- man's watch near St. 
Finnan 's Church on Saturday 
night. Reward. Tel. 525-2772. 

6-1 p 

In Memoriam 
DOUCET-In loving memory of a 
dear wife. Aldea Doucet. who 
passed away Feb. 14th , 1975. 
The golden gates were open 
Two years ago today. 
With goodbyes left unspoken, 
You gently passed away. 
All I have left is the memory 
Of a loving smile and a happy face 
Tha t I will never forget. 
An anniversary mas~ will be 
celebrated at 7:30 p .m. on 
Monday 14th, at Sacred Heart 
Church . 
-Lovingly remembered by hus-
band. Euclide Doucet. 6-lp 

GOLDEN.. Arthur- In loving 
memory of a dear father, father
in-law and grandfather, who 
pa!>sed away February 9, 1976. 
Please God take a message 
To my father up above 
Tell bim we miss him 
And send him our love. 
We mention your name 
And think of you often. 
God bless you. dear Dad, 
You· are not forgotten. 
-Always remembered by your 
loving daughter Kay, son-in-law 
Donald J. and grandchildren 
Shirley and Gordon. 6-lc 

GOLDEN-In loving memory of 
Arthur. who passed away Feb. 9. 
1976. and a dear mother 
(Christie) who passed away Nov. 
251h. 
Though tears in my eyes do not 

glisten 
And my face i not always sad 
Bui I think of the parents I had 
In my bean you are always near 
Not a day do I forget you 
In my heart you are always near. 

· For I love and miss you deeply 
As ii ends another year. 
-Always loved and remembered 
by your daughter Elsie. grand
children an d grea t grandchildren. 

6- lc 

For sale 
FLOOR furnace in excellent con
dilion. Tel. 527-2519 after 6 p .m. 

6-lp 
DISCOUNT in-ground pools. 
Order early. Pool kits start at 
$1,995. including aluminum cop
ing. heavy_ du ty aqua/ white liner, 
comple te ,filter system with main 
bot10m drain, all returns. fittings 
and hardware. Many shapes and 
sizes. Installation available. Tel. 
1-774-2 133. Kopas Pool and Patio 
Ltd.. Winchester Springs. See 
you at the Ottawa Pool and Patio 
Sho.,,,·. March 4-6. Civic Centre. 

6-4c 

ONE use d Olive tti-Linea 98-15" 
typewriter , bilingual keyboard, 
good condi tion, $240. Tel. 525-
1071. 6-lp 

A used camper for sale. Reason
able price. Contact : Guy De
pratto. 42 Elgin St. W . . Alex
andria, Ont. 6-2p 

A fridge and ki tchen set, includ
ing table and six chairs for sale. 
Apply lo 69 Main St. 6- lp 

PHOTOGRAPHIC services, fra 
mes. and invi1ations. Ray Pilon. 
Pho10grapher of Hawkesbury is 
now open for business in Yank
leek Hill . For information or 
appointments days or evenings 
please call 678-333 1. 6-2c 

PLYWOOD. new. 4 by 8 by 3/ 8" 
$5.90: 1/ 2 " $7.90: Si 8" iongue 
and groove $9.50 and ¾ .. $10.99. 
Tel. 6 IJ-764-2876. 14-tf 

SK IDOO horns for sale. Tel. 
525-1738. S-2p 

LUMB ER. new. dressed white 
pine . in various thicknesses and 
wid1hs. Tel. 525-3040. 2-tf 

Motor Vehicles 
TWO 1975 Sno-Jets, Astro SS 340 
(one e lectric). in very good 
condition. Tel. 525-1 772 after 6 
p .m. 6-2p 

1976 Pinlo Runabout for sale 
$3,950; a lso 1976 Pin to station 
wagon , $4200. Tel. 525-1198. 6-2p 

FORD truck I ton double wheels 
\\ i1h Hoban welding machine 
( I 97h) and cables 6 c_vl.-300 
a mp: ~ct torchc~ wil h I 00-ft . 
ho,c; also I 972 Skidoo Bom
hardin. 24 hp , used only a few 
lime~. Ernc~t Lefebvre. Glen 
Robcn~on . Tel. 874-2270. 5-2p 

Motor Vehicles 
SNOW blower and cab to fit 10 to 
16 horsepower Ford garden 
tractor. 7-fl. blade com ple te with 
hyd ra ulic conlrols. Tel. 525-2407 
aflcr 6 p.111. S-2p 

1975 Chrysler, fully equipped, 
low mileage. Tel. 525-22 12. S-2p 

1970 Ski -whiz. good condition. 
For information call Martin Cre
vier. Tel. 525-2075 or 525-3444. 

S-2c 

1975 433 GPX Yamaha snow
mobile free air. 65 hp. Tel. 
525-2772. 6-2p 

2 complete Ford motors, one 302 
high performance. 4 barrel car
buretor. and one 223 truck motor. 
Tel. 347-2394. 6-4p 

1972 Yamaha 433 GP, in good 
condition. Tel. 525-3797. 6-lp 

ELAN 73, 12 hp.; also 1975 
Yamaha Road Bike 650 cc . 
excellent condition; 1973 Dodge 
Polara Custom. low mileage, 
perfect condition . Tel. 525-2493. 

6-2p 

1972 Meteor Montcalm. good 
condition. well equip ped. 4-door 
hardtop. radial tires, dark blue . 
Tel. 525- l 763. 6-2p 

1976 GS 340 Yamaha. low mile
age. in very good condi1ion. Tel. 
525-JS69or 525-1430 after 6 p.111. 

5-2p 

1972 GMC tandem dump truck. 
427 motor. floatation tires on 
front, new tires on rear. long 
wheel base. 20 yd. box. A-1 
condition. sol d with safety check 
and licensed for 53,500 lbs. For 
fur1her information ca ll 613-346-
2165. 5-4p 

Farm Produce 
HONEY for sale. liquid or gra n
ulated. Tel. Ann MacPhee 525-
1763. 6-2p 

SEVEN cords of 16-inch mixed 
stove wood. Tel. 525-1918. 6-lp 

HAY for sale at Grants Corners 
close to Highway 401. Tel. 
933-2927 . 6-2p 

3.000 bales of hay at 90c a bale. 
Maurice Desautels. North Lan 
caster . Tel. 347-3104. 6- l p 

LUMBER for sale. oak and ash, 
2x8. 2xl2. 2xl8: also 5 steel gates 
14 f1. and 12 acres of bush. Tel. 
528-4328. 6-2p 

GROUND cob corn from covered 
erib. $4.50 per cw1; oats and 
barley mixed. $5.00 per cwt.; 
baled ~1raw 85c per bale; 10.000 
bales good qualily hay. $40 per 
Ion . Tel. D. McCrimmon 347-3193 
or Roger Bra1eau 347-2304. S-3p 

DRY shelled corn, $6 hundred
wcigh1; ground corn. barley and 
wheal mixed, $6 hundredweight. 
Bring your own bags. George 
Cri lC!, 527-5393. 5-tf 

BOURDEAU'S Meat Shop, 2nd 
Concession. Lancaster. Bains
ville. 1/2 or whole pork. ready for 
freezer. as k about our prices, 
includes cutting and wrapping. 
Denis Bourdeau. Tel. 347-2288. 

5-tf 

HAY for sale, a barn full of good 
4uali1 .v hay-bine hay . Close to 
paved road for easy loading. 
Ernc~I Yaics. Cornwall Centre 
H11ad . RI Lon g Sault , Ont. Tel. 
()32-401 6. 2-1-2-Jmc 

COB corn meal $5 per cwt. Al 
Malcomson. Tel. 525-2721. 2-tf 

LUMBER new. rough, dry. pine, 
in I " X 6". I " X 10". I " x 12" 
wid1hs. Tel. 525-3040. 2-tf 

GOOD quality haled hay for sale. 
Baier's farm. RR 1 Ste. Anne de 
Prescott. Tel. 674-2046. 4-4p 

CEDAR posts. sharpened picke-ts . 
5, 6 and 7-feet; anchors; braces 
and long poles ; also fi rewood. 
Howard Noble, Dalkeith. Tel. 
874-2946. 4-4p 

4-1011 Garry oats al $4.25 cwt. 
\,·i1h bag~. Tel. 347-2123. 5-2p 

THOR and 919 Alfalfa. all forages 
and mixtures, NK seed corn. 
Campbel l MacGillivra~. RR#l , 
Dalkcith. tel. 525-320 I. Stuart 
Buchan, Martintown, tel. 528-
4683 . 48-tf 

Livestock 
200 pound purebred Landrat:e 
gilts for · sale . Denis Bourdeau. 
Tel. 347-2288. 6-lc 

WANTED-a Tom Turkey. Tel. 
527-25 19 after 6 p .m. 6-lp 

BEEF bull~ from selected A-I 
~ire,; 2 Hereford. 5 Simmental 
half blood~. 2 ¼ Sim mental. Tel. 
525-.1116. 5-2p 

HORS E and stock trailers for 
sa le . new and used. Tel. Alfred 
1-679-2848. 2-lop 

WE bu~·. sell and trade horses. 
Emerson Allen. Vankleek Hill. 
Tel. 678-37Jn. 8-tf 

Pets 
2 Labrador pups to give away. Tel 
527-5474. 6- lp 

NE~FOUNDLAND puppies. reg
istered champion lines. available 
mm or later. St. Telesphore 
1-269-2789. 6-4p 

OLD Engli~h Sheepdog. 51. Bern
ard. Samovcd. Irish Setter. Dob
erman . Ge.rm an Shepherd, Dach
<;hund . Yorkshire. Spaniel, Lhasa 
Ap,o. Shih Tm. Bichon, Shetland 
Shct·pdog. Prie ur Kennels . South 
Lanca~1cr. tel. 347-.3420. 1-tf 

Pets 
GERMAN Shepherd CKC regis
te red . 11 weeks. $250; other 
breed~ also avai lable. N.A.C. 
Kenn el. Ste. Justine de Newton, 
Tel. 76-1-3453. S-2p 

Personal 
PENFRIENDS in Canada wanted 
urgently: all ages. The Pe n 
Society (C.96) Chorley. Lanes , 
England . S-4p 

farm Machinery 
SURGE pipeline milking system, 
parlors. feeding systems. water 
treatment equipment. stand-by 
power supply. new and used 
vacuum pumps. bulk tanks. milk
er pails and buckets . Peter 
Babcock Lid .. Surge Dairy Farm 
Equipment . Tel. 448-2909 or shop 
tel. 448-2752. 46-tf 

WANTED-small. good used 
t ractor with manure bucket. Tel. 
527-2957. f S-2p 

EDS EL 8 _1 ers Farm Equipment 
Inc .. Winchester. 774-3340 and 
77-1-3()1 7; Ju1rus-Jamesway
Bcrg-Hal lman Silos-automatic 
feed carts. 2-tf 

LOUIS Lauzon Ltd .. Alexandria . 
Co-op Slab Silo; Vincent-Dion
Butler Farm Equipment. Tel. 
525-193 7. 4-tf 

USED bulk tank. DeLaval. 400 
. gallo ns; Zero 500 gallons; James
way 500 ,gallons; 400-gal. Meul
ler ; Meuller bulk tank washer. 
Peter Babcock Ltd .. Surge Dairy 
Farm Equipment. Tel. 448-2909 
or shop 448-2752. 46-tf 

TRACTOR chains, size 14x28; 
also dry stove wood. Tel. 525-
3706. 6-2p 

I-slightly used, like-new, JO 
h.p. Massey Ferguson snow 

olower and cab. 
I- International 724 tractor and 
cab. slightly used. 
2-3000 Ford tractors with load
ers. 
3- new Ford s now blowers. walk 
behind type. at special prices. 

Call Trottier Bros. at 
525-3120 

6-lc 

NEW and used bulk milk coolers 
for sale. Full line of dairy 
equipment. Tel. R. Bureau. 525-
3691. 27-tf 

l~!:I 
MENARD FARM 

SUPPLIES LIMITED 
Green Valley. Ont. 525-2190 

New and used farm machinery 
used tractors 
' M-F 165 

Industrial Loader Diesel cab 
Low Hours 

M-F 2200 gas 
Ford 3000 Loader Diesel 

M-F JS gas fronl blade for snow 
Cockshutt 550 gas loader 

Massey-Ferguson 175 

Winter hou rs: 
Monday 10 Friday 8-5 

Saturday 8-12 

Monthly Special 
On ~ceders and corn planters 

For Sale, To Let 
FOR sale , modern 2 1/2-year-old 
bungalow. J bedrooms, electric 
heat. heated and insulated base
ment. Above-ground 24-ft. swim
ming pool. fenced in , $38,000. 
For more information call 525-
1734. 6-lp 

FOR sale or re nt. 7-room, 2-
s torcy frame house with attached 
workshop. in Dalhousie. Tel. 
525-2957 after 6 p .m. 6-lp 

ONE New and one used mobile 
home for sale, s ituated in Alex
andria on lots available for rent. 
Also one used mobile on serviced 
lot in Glen Robertson. Tel. 
525-3571. 6-4p 

EXECU flVE 'S 139-acrc farm, 
commuting distance to Dorval or 
O11awa. Ri ding and ski trails, 
house beautifully renovated, two 
car garage. barn , granary and 
outbuildings. Very private. Tel. 
1-6 IJ-525-2596. 5-8p 
FOR sa le. modern bungalow in 
Maxvill e . 2-bedroom, carpeting, 
fireplace, basement, garage. Tel. 
527-2398. 4-4p 

HOUSE for sale: White log 
house. two bedrooms, one-piece 
toile1, oil heat. small kitchen, at 
45 Lochiel St. East. Tel. 525-2708. 

S-2p 

Wanted 
WANTED-riding lawn mower, S 
to 10 hp. preferably electric start, 
any condition. will repair as 
required . Tel. 525- 1763. 6-2p 

W ANTED- 2 houses 10 rent in 
Alexandria. Tcl. -525-2963. S-2p 

Rooms, Boarders 
ROOM and board available for an 
e lderly gen tl eman. Referen ce. 
Tel. 874-2895. 6-3p 

Notice re Classified Ads! 
All Classified Ads 

CASH BASIS ONLY 
NO TELEPHONE ORDERS PLEASE 

All forms of classified advertising-Deaths, For 
Sale, Cards of Thanks, In Memoriams, Coming 
Events, etc., are on a CASH BASIS ONLY and are 
charged at the rate of 8 cents per word, minimum 
$1.50 first insertion. A 50c reduction will be allow-

• 
ed on a repeat insertion. 

Classified display, $2.00 per column inch . 

Classified ads will be accepted t_ill 12 noon, Tuesday. 

Apartments 
SMALL apartment. 3-piece bath
room. fridge and stove, e lderly 
persons preferred, available im
mediately . Tel. 932-7680. 1-tf 

2-bedroom apartment, heat and 
electricity paid, east of Glen 
Robertson, available immediat
ely. Tel. 525-3665. 6-1 p 

2-bedroom apartment for rent. 
available on March 1st, $126 
mon thly. Tel. 525-1642. S-2c 

2-bedroom apartment. available 
May 1st. Tel. 525-1937. S-3p 

TWO-bedroom apartment to rent 
March 1st. Tel'. 525-1839. S-4p 

Real Estate 

~~ ji'~ 
SAUVE 

Apartments 
2-bedroom apartment, heated , 
available Feb. 1st, 160 St .. Paul. 
Tel. 525-2640. 4-3c 

Work Wanted 
ALL kin ds of pamtmg jobs, 
wallpapering and plastering . Call 
Axel Pedersen. Tel. 525-2206. 

S-18p 

WILL prepare income tax returns , 
Green Valley and Alexandria 
area, at very reasonable rates . 
For information, call 525-2931. 

4-JOe 

Real Estate 

SAUVE 
REAL ESTATE LTD. 

REALTORS 
39 Main St. N .. Alexandria. 

(613) 525-294-0 

FRESH RURAL AIR 
COUNTRY HOMES 

CHOOSE ONE OF THESE 

BROWN HOUSE-Bungalow 
25x45. attached garage. barn, 
4 acres, on Beaupre Road, 
$39.900. MLS. 

MAXVILLE-2 miles north. 
only $23.900. on paved road. 
bungalow 24xJ8. all conven
iences, one square acre, MLS. 

ON HIGHWAY 34-on hill-top 
soulh of Green Valley, in front 
of Modern Building Supplies, 
large sound 2-storey home, 
modern interior. 3 acres, MLS. 

ON HIGHWAY 2-near Sum
merstown, renovated home, 
one floor, for family, close to 
lake, 1.25 acres, $27,500, 
MLS. 

GLEN NEVIS- lot of 10Sx210, 
well landscaped, very rural. 
home J0x30 needing some 
rcnoval ions. very good hobby 
barn , $22.500. MLS. 

REPAIRMAN , $9,900-very 
fcrlil e 8 acres of land, ever
flowing creek, abandoned 
home with a sound frame and 
roof. floors not bad, founda
t ion a disaster, needs a new 
foundati on, near Avonmore, 
cheap at $9,900. MLS. 

ADJACENT ALEXANDRIA
on golf course road, lot of 
I 83x270, impressive old home . 
MLS. 

NEAR GLEN ROBERTSON
Stately old brick home, mod
ern conveniences, 3 acres 
land. MLS. 

FINCH , HIGHWAY 43- new 
home J0x40, on high large lot, 
$39,200, MLS. 

NEAR GLEN ROY- bungalow 
on 2 acres. spotless interior, 
all the rural advantages. $39,-
900. MLS. 

BAINSVILLE- large attractive 
framed home on 6.5 acres 
land, many large mature trees, 
MLS . 

CURRY HILL-on Highway 2. 
maples galore all around the 
101, beautiful view of Lake St. 
Fra ncis. like new appearance 
and fin ish in this older 2-storey 

1 home. lot JS7xl05, MLS. 

WATERFRONT 
LAKE ST. FRANCIS 

PREPARE FOR SPRING 

BEYOND IMAGINATION-
205 feet width on the lake, 236 
feel in depth , wide assortment 
of trees and landscaping, high 
lot. shore is rip-rapped, per
fect for swimming. boathouse, 
large cottage of J0x40 with an 
attached sunroom. could be 
winterized, for a happy fam ily , 
$49,500, MLS_ 

PARADISE-cute cottage of 
18x30 in tip-top condition, 
perfectly landscaped lot of 
70x I 00 smack into the water
front. high elevat ion of land, 
terrific view. only $23. 900. 

SOUTH LANCASTER - in 
Lakeview Homes, cottage #2, 
comforl able finish and space, 
landscaped, large private park 
with shade trees and private 
beach owned by nine cottage 
owners. $28,000, MLS. 

AUCTION SALE, FEB. 16, 

ALSO OPEN HOUSE 

WELCOME 

An auction sale will be held at 
lhe farm of Laurie Arbuthnot. 
adjacent Newington Village 
(beside school) on Wed ., Feb . 
16. The farm is for· sale and 
you are welcome to visit it. 
Large. ent ertaining. brick 
home, excellent barns, 85 or 
200 acres, MLS. If it storms, it 
wi ll be he ld Feb. 19. 

PROPERTIES OF 
GENERAL INTEREST 

FA RM NEAR TOWN-4 miles 
from Alexandria, 50 acres, 
far m house with new fireplace, 
barn, $49.500. MLS. 

10-ACRE FARM-near Glen 
Sandfield, excellent home and 
barns . you can't find better , 
and only $39.500, MLS. 

RURAL LOTS-5 acres. ce
dars, $6,900. MLS. 
-2 acres. beautifully treed , 
$4,900. MLS. 
- 9 acres near here, $5,950. 
MLS. 

LANCASTER HOME-Spa
cious old brick home, for a 
family. MLS. 

MAXVILLE-terrific home on 
corner of Mechanic St. and 
Main St., you can't imagine 
until you've seen it, $35,000, 
MLS. 

BROKERS 
Maurice Sauve 525-1925 

525-3354 Adelard Sauve 

SALES REPRESENTATIVES 
Lionel Glaude, Alexandria 525-2340 
Paul Emile Levert, Alexandria 525-3971 
Andre Menard, Alexand~ia 525-3307 
Germain Glaude, Lancaster 347-2586 
Ferl\and Glaude, Cornwall 933-4498 

Wallace Morris , Finch 984-2227 

APPRAISAL DEPARTMENT- For mortgages, feasibility stud
ies on businesses or purchases, expropriation, estates. 

ROBERT POIRIER, AACI 



Work Wanted 
I would like to keep some children 
in my home during the week or 
occasionally, at 382 Dominion St. 
South . Tel. 525-3108. 3-4p 

ALL types of roof repairs; inside. 
outside painting. General repairs. 
Tel. 525-1'6 11. S-3p 

Real Estate 

CLEMENT 
REAL ESTATE 

NEW HOUS E 
3 bedrooms. living room, 
and kitchen. All carpeted. 

Available immediately. 

Tel. 525-1267 
evening 525-3868 

'VI. JEAi 

aa 
TEL 933-3860 

3-tf 

GREEN VALLEY 
Luxurious 3-bedroom brick home, 
t 1/2 bath. 2 fireplaces. forced 
e lectric heating, wall to wall 
carpets and many extras. Home 
setting on an I I -acre treed lot , 
approximately one hour's drive 
to Montreal-

LANCASTER VILLAGE 
11/2-storey, 4-bedroom home with 
aluminum siding on corner lot. 
Priced to sell. 

Lancaster Office 347-2215 
A.G. Fraser Stan MacIntosh 

Help Wanted 

EMPLOYERS! 
Do you need skilled or unskilled 
laborers? You may not have to 
ieave Alexandria to find your 
employees. Contact our agency, 
we may be able to service your 
requirements. 

GLENGARRY HUMAN 
RESOURCES CENTRE. 

9 MAIN STREET NORTH 
ALEXANDRIA 

CALL 525-1533 AND ASK FOR 
MR. EUGENE LEGAULT 

Real Estate 

REAL ESTATE BROKER 

932-1611 
ST ANDREWS WEST 
ONTARIO KOC· 2AO 

LTD 

"Friend!~· Personal Service" 

MARTINTOWN 
Reduced lo $66,000, County Road 
No. 18. immediate possession, 
new deluxe well-constructed, spa
cious bungalow with double at
tached garage. 

AVONMORE 
Farm, I I 9 acres, mostly clear 
with modern loafing barn, 5-
bedroom home, all conveniences, 
asking $55,000. MLS 

Village home featur;ng low main
tenance exterior, 2 bedrooms, 
partly renovated interior. must be 
seen. MLS 

6-2c 

J.P. TOUCHETTE (613)525-2417 

TOWNSHIP OF LOCHIEL 
4 miles from Alexandria-SO 
acres. 3-bedroom, 2-storey 
home. 2 full bathrooms, beaut
iful fireplace, barn. 

CORNWALL 
Riverdale area, 3 bedrooms, 
finished basement, beautiful 
landscaping, att_aehed garage. 

FOURNIER 
SO acres on paved road, ideal 
building site. 25-acre planta
tion of 15,000 white pines and 
15,000 white spruce, planted 
15 years ago . Terms available. 

V ALLEYFIELD 
3-bedroom brick bungalow, 
corner lot, large kitchen, im
mediate occupancy. 

CURRY HILL 
205 ft. frontage on St. Law
rence River, 4-bedroom, fur
nished home, garage, boat 
house , I ¼-acre lot; #2 high
way. one mile from Quebec 
border. 

FIRST KENYON 
15-acre lot, complete seclu
::;ion, 2 roads in 6-acre front
age. 

25-acre site, close to Highway 
34, no buildings . 

LA.NCASTER TOWNSHIP 
]-bedroom house, magnificent 
rural setting, work to be done 
on the inside. 

2-acre building lot. 

IS-acre building site on paved 
road. 

GREEN VALLEY 
ModerP 2-bedroom bungalow, 
rec room in basemen1. quiet 
location. 

RIVER BEAUDETTE 
Fully equipped marina with 
4-bedroom home, included 
shop, storage buildings, 200 
feet of cement finished dock
ing, will accept trade-in. 

3-bedroom cottage with swim
ming pool. Furnished, $19,-
500. 

GLEN SANDFIELD 
5-bedroom, beautiful, brick 
home, large modern kitchen, 
living and dining room. sheds 
and garage, all with 4 acres. 

RIVERSIDE LOTS 
Choice variety at Bainsville on 
26-acre estate. 

LANCASTER VILLAGE 
Brick. 2-storey, 3-bedroom 
home, large lot, large dining 
and living room. Immediate 
occupancy. 

· · Help Wanted 
DEPENDABLE person who can 
work without supervision. Earn 
$ I 4,000 per year. Contact cust
omers around Alexandria. We 
train. Write R. F. Dick. Pres .. 
Southwestern Petroleum. Bramp
ton. Ont. L6T 2J6. 6-lc 

SALESMAN wanted to cover this 
territory for a leading Quebec 
Grocery Wholesaler. Commission 
basis. Address all inquiries to Box 
129 Station E Montreal or Tel. 
273-4293 and ask for Gary. 6- lc 

SCHOOL BUS 
DRIVER WANTED 

MALE OR FEMALE 
for different areas 

Bainwille. Lancaster. 
Dalkcith and Glen Robertson. 

Call at 525-3444 
or l'0lltaCl 

Crevier Bu, Lines Limited. 
I 82 Main St .. Alexandria 

S-3c 

Services Offered 

INCOME TAX 
Personal and Small farm 

Therese Lemieux 
18 Elgin St. East 

Alexandria 2-tf 
525-1718 

. Real Estate 

~aillancourl 1!:Rt1

L ESTATE- IMMEUBLES 
BR0KfR - COURTIEI? 

P. 0. Box 6~ .A111undrie, Ont. KOC lAO 

ALEXANDRIA: Handy man's 
special, rural log frame home on 
paved road, 3 bedrooms, living 
and dining room. Country lot with 
mature trees. To settle estate. 

VANKLEEK HILL: Urban re
modelled I '/2-storey home with 
all conveniences. 3 bedrooms, 
wall IO wall carpeting, aluminum 
exterior. Immediate possession. 
Owner moved. 

ST. EUGENE: Charming full 
2-,torcy. 5-bedroom brick home 
with all convenience~. in excellent 
condition. Immediate possession . 

ALEXA DRIA area. new attract
ively designed 2-\lorey rural 
home with 4 bedrooms. J baths. 
pm\dcr room. 2 fireplaces, wall to 
wall carpeting. electric heating 
and a 5-acre lot. For the most 
di~crimi11ating buyer. 

VACANT LAND: We have an 
e>.ce!lent choice of vacant parcels 
of land. in mo~t size!>, locatiom, 
and prices. Give us a call today . 

INQUIRIES SOLICITED on the 
above and our many other tine 
listings. Contact one of the 
following saics representatives 
for Prompt. Courteous and Pro
fessional Service. 

RICHARD 
JEAN 
CLIFFORD 
OFFICE 

525-3419 
525-3658 
674-2019 
525-3641 

If we only had them we know 
we could sell them 

-WE ARE PRESENTLY HOLDING A LARGE NUMBER OF REQUESTS for many different 
types of properties which we don't have. The following ls a brief description of only a few of 
the properties we urgently need: 

ALEXANDRIA AREA 
LARGE WINTERIZED WORKSHOP with 14-foot 
waits, store area and 4-bedroom home with full 
basement, $83,000, financing available. 

ALEXANDRIA, 3-bedroom bungalows, priced 
from $35,000 to $45,000; ANYWHERE in 
G!engarry, sound and liveable 2-storey. 8-room 
home with 1 or 2 acres, priced from $20,000 to 
$25,000. 10-ACRE farm with sound and liveable 
2-storey, 8-room home, priced around $30,000; 
SO-ACRE farm with sound, liveable 2-storey, 
6-room home priced around $35,000; SO-ACRE 
farm with sound and liveable 2-storey, 8-room 
home, priced around $50,000. S to 10-acre lot 
priced from $5,000 to $8,000. 

THE FRONT COULD BE USED FOR OFFICES 
OR A STORE and the remainder rented as 
apartments, renovated 6-apartment building 
located on Main Street. $56,000, gross yearly 
income $8,700. 

LAGGAN AREA 
BUILD THE HOME OF YOUR CHOICE ON 
THIS LOT, features 100 acres half workable, half 
bush, $25,000, financing available. 

GLEN ROBERTSON 
RECENTLY BUILT 2-storey building, features 
store area on main floor and 5-room apartment on 
second floor. could very easily be converted into a 
double tenement, $46,500, financing available. 

STE. ANNE DE PRESCOTT 
SEEN EVERYTHING? Wait until you see this 
immaculate home, features completely renovated 
2-storey. 6-room home with insulated workshop, 
$20,500. 

FINCH 
VARIETY STORE WITH LIVING QUARTERS, 
very good income (an excellent investment), 
priced to sell quickly. 

TRY US, WE TRY HARDER 
MEMBER OF 

THE CANADIAN REAL ESTATE ASSOC., 
THE ONTARIO REAL ESTATE ASSOC., 
AND THE CORNWALL AND DISTRICT 

REAL ESTATE BOARD 

Open weekdays 9:00 a.m. to 6:00 p.m. 
and evenings by appointment. closed Sundays 

FOR APPRAISALS regarding 
Capital Gains tax, Speculation 

tax. Mortgages , expropriations, 
and estates. John E. Szpivak, AIMA CRA. 

[ft1iffil] R. VANDER HAEGHE 
REAL ESTATE and MORTGAGE BROKER 

145 Main St. S .. Alexandria (613) 525-1642 
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LISE'S 
EXERCISE CENTRE 

Now open for men and women 
who want to shape-up or keep in 
shape, at 132 Dominion St. N. 
Open-every night from 4-5 
p.m .. Tues .. Thurs .. Fri.-7-9 
p.m. Saturday, 1- 4 p .m. Call for 
appointment at 525-1576 or if no 
answer call 525-1610. 4-4p 

YOUR Scandinavian painter and 
carpenter will be happy to give 
you an estimate on any painting 
or carpentry work. also wall
papering, vinyl applications. Of
fices. stores. factories, restaur
ants, in titutions and private_ Call 
Gunnar Hansen, after 5. tel. 
525-1479. l-13p 

INCOME TAX 
Business, Laborers, 

Farmers, Self-Employed 
Consult 

JACQUES LAUZON 
54 Derby St. E. 

525-3665 6-lp 

Attention Farmers 
We pick up your sick, crippled 

and dead animals 
7 day per week 
Prompt Service 

MACHABEE 
ANIMAL FOOD, LTD. 

St. Albert. Ont. 

We accept collect calls 
Tel: Crysler 613-987-2818 

27-tf ; 

Notice 

NOTICE TO CREDITORS 

IN THE MATTER OF THE 
ESTATE OF IVA L. CAPRON. 
LATE OF T HE TOWNSHIP OF 
LOCH!EL. COUNTY OF GLEN
GARRY, WIDOW, DECEASED. 

TAKE NOTICE that all persons 
having clairm, against the estate 
of ha L. Capron, widow. who died 
on or about June 6th, 1976, are 
hereby -required to send full 
particulars of their claim~ to the 
undersigned solictors. on or be
fore the 17th day of February, 
1()77, after which date the estate 
will be distribured. having regard 
only to the claims of which notice 
shall then have been received. 

DATED at Alexandria. Ontario 
this 17th day of January 1977. 

MACDONALD & AUBRY. 
Box IO00. 

Alexandria. Ontario. KOC IA0 
Soliciwr~ for the Executors. 

4-3c 

WE machine file most hani and 
circula r saws, also: carbide saws, 
scissors. and chainsaws, etc .. 
Seguin Hardware .. 33 Main St., 
Alexandria. 3-24p 

General Carpentry Work 
windows. cement, repairs, 

and building 
Carmel Sabourin 

Tel. after 6 p.m. 525-1231 
1-13p 

SNOW PLOWING 
DRIVEWAYS 

$1 O per clearing 

Call Bryan 525-2115 
5-cf 

FULLY AIR-CONDITIONED 

!'ibe n l\tee lnn 
RESERVE NOW FOR 

BANQUETS . MEETINGS 

HUB RESTAURANT 

Tel: 525-2264 

Experienced 

42-tf 

Income 
Tax Returns 
Roger Lemieux 
24 Victoria East 

525-1800 2-16c 

Notice 
Notice i~ hereby given that on 
behalf of The Roman Catholic 
Episcopal Corporation for the 
Diocese of Alexandria, in Ontario, 
Canada, application will be made 
to the Legislative A sembly of the 
Province of Ontario at its next 
rcgu tar session commencing in 
1977. for an Act amending 
Section I of an act of the 
Legislature of Ontario Statutes of 
Ontario. 189 I. 54 Victoria , 
Chapter 98. to change the name 
of the Corporal ion to "The 
Roman Catholic Episcopal Cor
poration for the Diocese of 
Alexandria-Cornwall, in Ontario, 
Canada. · · 

Da1cd at CornY.all thi!'. 15th day of 
December. 1976. 

EUGENE LAIWCQUE, BISHOP 
THE ROMAN CATHOLIC 

EPISCOPAL CORPORATION 
FOi{ THE DIOCESE OF 

ALEXANDRIA IN ONTARIO. 
CANADA 

1-6c 

Services Offered 

CARPENTRY 
of all types 

I will be pleased to discuss· your 
l.rnilding or remodelling needs. 

Work Guaranteed 
No J ob Too Small 

GARRY McLAUGHLIN 
Dunvegan, Ont . Tel: 525-1477 

42-tf 

' 
Noticej 

NOTICE TO CREDITORS 

IN THE ESTATE OF JULIENNE 
POULIN, LATE OF THE TOWN 
OF ALEXANDRIA. IN THE 
COUNTY OF GLENGARRY, 
WIDOW, DECEASED. 

TAKE NOTICE that all creditors 
or others having any claims 
against the Estate of the above
named deceased who died on or 
about the 7th day of September, 
1976 are hereby required to 
deliver full particulars of their 
claims duly verified to the under
signed on or before the I 8th day 
of February, 1977 as after that 
date the as~ets of the Estate will 
be distributed having regard only 
to the claims then received. 

DATED this 19th day of January, 
1977. 

BERGERON & FOLLON 
Barristers & Solicitors. 

I 03 Sydney Street. 
Cornwall, Ontario 

NOTICE TO CREDITORS 

4-3c 

IN THE MATTER OF THE 
ESTATE OF DONALD E. Mac
MILLAN. LATE OF THE TOWN 
OF ALEXANDRIA. COUNTY OF 
GLENGARRY. RETIRED FARM
ER. DECEASED. 

TAKE NOTICE that all persons 
having claims against the estate 
of Donald E. MacMillan. retired 
farmer. who died on or about 
December J. 1976, are hereby 
required to send full particulars of 
their claims to the undersigned 
~olicitor!>, on or before the 19th 
day of February. 1977. after 
which date the estate will be 
di!,tributcd. having regard only to 
the claim'> of which notice shall 
then h,1 ve been received. 

DATED at Alexandria, Ontario, 
thi~ 19th da.v of January. 1977. 

MACONALD & AUBRY, 
Box IO00, 

Alexandria. Ontario. 
KOC !AO 

Solicitorl> for the executors. 
4-3c 

Services Offered 

ROBERT'S 
CARPENTRY WORK 

KITCHEN CUPBOARDS, 
CEMENTING. ROOFING, 

EA VE TROUGHS 
PAINTING and BUILDING 

inside and outside 
ROBERT BEDARD 

525-2807 
33-tf. 

Notices 

ATTENTION-VETERANS 

Ex-Service Men and Women 
and Dependents 

The Royal Canadian Legion 
Service Bureau Officer 

Mr. Ian Urquhart, 
218 Maclaren St .. Room 1002 

Ottawa. Ontario K2P 0L7 
will be visiting in the area. 

Anyone wishing information, ad
vice or a sistance. regarding: 

(a) Wa r Disabili ty Pensions ; 

(b) Treatment for entitled vet
erans; 

(c) Application for Benevolent 
Funds 

(d) Appeals against adverse or
iginal applications for War 
Veterans and Wjdows Al
lowance, 

is requested to contact the Service 
Officer or Secretary of the local 
Branch. whose name appears 
below, not later than 

February I 8. 1977 
to arrange an interview. 

525-2213 525-1110 

Tenders 

TOWNSHIP OF KENYON 

Tenders for truck 

Sealed tenders will be received by 
the undersigned, until 12:00 
o'clock noon, Tuesday March 
1/77 for the supply of one ½ ton 
truck, according to M.T.C. speci
fications. Specifications may be 
obtained at the Township Office, 
Greenfield, Ont. Mailing address: 
R. R. 5, Alexandria, Ont. 

S. O'Connor, Clerk Treasurer_ 
6-2c 

Advertise in 

The Glengarrry News 

BINGO 
AT FRATERNITE 

ALEXANDRIA INC. 

EVERY FRIDAY 
JACKPOT $180 

Regular Games $10 each 
$5.00 guaranteed per person If 
more than two winners in any 

one game. 

Dance, Feb. 12th 
DOOR OPEN 

AT 7 P.M. 
Legion Secretary Service Officer EVERYBODY WELCOME 

6-lc 

First Year Lineman Trainees 
(Male and Female) 

Vacancies now exist for the position of 
First Year Lineman. 

QUALIFICATIONS: 
Minimum Grade XII, Trades & Technical 

Successful applicants would be required to complete satls
foctorily our 4-year Lineman's Training Course and become a 

Certified Lineman. 

Wages and working conditions are good. 

Applicants should be in good health and not i.nclined to 
overweight. Minimum height 5'6". 

Int.crested parties should submit in writing complete resume and 
references to: 

Cornwall Electric, P.O. Box 1179 
Cornwall, Ontario K6H 5V3 

6-lc 
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People problems can be 

~·· 

serious problems. 

This is what Ontario 
is doing to help solve 

them in advance. 
Recently arrangements were made for a group of Indian 
children to attend the public school in a northern Ontario 
town. The principal of the school in the town was aware 
that Indian children sometimes had a rough time at the 
hands of other students, and to try to forestall this kind 
of situation, he called in a Human Rights Commission 
counsellor to talk to the other children. The counsellor 
asked the children If any of them had ever moved to a new 
school , and what they thought it would fee l like if they were 
the strangers. In this way he helped them understand how 
the Indian children wou ld be fee ling when they arrived , and 
the integration proceeded relatively smoothly. 

Community counsel ling is one of the major ro les of your 
Ontario Human Rights Commission. We hold seminars 
and discussions with police in areas where there are 
communication barriers between them and minority 
groups, to help relieve tension and promote mutual 
understanding. We attend meetings of immigrants and 
native-born minority groups to explain to them both their 
rights under the legislation and their responsibilities as 
citizens of this Province. 

We also help bring people into contact with local 
agencies like home-and-school groups, community and 
government agencies, and churches, wh ich are available 
to help but which many people don't even know exist. 
Wherever there's a d iff iculty based on race, language, 
colour or creed. the Human Rights Commission is available 
to generate discussion and motivate people to develop 
understanding and respect for the other's point of view. 

Our job is to help bring people together and encourage 
healthier relationships among al l groups. 

If you would like more information or ass istance, contact 
the Human Rights Commiss ion at any of the following 
addresses : 

HAMILTON 
1 West Avenue South 
Postal Zone: L8N 2R9 
Telephone. 527-2951 

LONDON 
560 Wellington St. 
Postal Zone: N6A 3R4 
Telephone: 438-6141 

SUDBURY 
1538 LaSalle Boulevard 
Postal Zone: P3A 1 Z7 
Telephone: 566-3071 

WINDSOR 
500 Ouellette Avenue 
Postal Zone: N9A 1 B3 
Telephone: 256-3611 

KENORA 
808 Robertson Street 
Postal Zone: P9N 1X9 
Telephone· 468-3128 

OTTAWA 
2197 R1vers1de Drive 
PostalZone: K1H7X3 
Telephone: 731-2415 

THUNDER BAY 
435 James St. S. 
Postal Zone: P7E 6E3 
Telephone: 475-1693 

KITCHENER 
824 King Street West 
Postal Zone· N2G 1 G 1 
Telephone: 744-7308 

Ontario Human Rights 
Commission 
Ministry of Labour 
Bette Stephenson, M.D. 
Minister 

PETERBOROUGH 
267 Stewart S t. 
Postal Zone. K9J 3MB 
Telephone: 743-0361 

SAULT STE. MARIE 
125 Brock Street 
Postal Zone: P6A 3B6 
Telephone: 949-3331 

TORONTO 
400 University Avenue 
Postal Zone: M7A 1T7 
Telephone: 965-6841 

William Davis, 
Premier 

Province of Ontario 
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4-H program to . 
provide safety club 

Glengarry County is fast be
coming a highly mechanized 
mixed farm county. Even as the 
farm labor force has dwindled, 
farmers have continued to in
crease herd sizes and acreages 
and have been able to manage 
these resources to a point of 
efficiency which rio other industry 
can equal. Farm machinery has 
been the main supporting factor 
to this change in our industry. 
With the increase in use, as well 
as the size of farm machinery is 
the ever-present need for safety 
consciousness. 

Therefore. the County 4-H 
Program is introducing a Farm 
and Home Safety Club this year. 
The Club will be led by Manson 
Barton from Dalkeith, and Jim 
Vallance from Maxville. and will 
be open to young people between 
the ages of 12 and 19. Subjects 
which will be covered are-fire 
prevention in the home and farm 
buildings. safety while running 
machine ry. safety in the home, 
building maintenance, etc. The 
Club will meet once a month from 
February to August. As it is a 
Farm and Home Safety Club, 
both boys and girls are en
couraged to join. The Club will be 
operated under the same rules 

and regulations as all other 
Glengarry 4-H Clubs. 

The organizational meeting has 
been planned for Wednesday, 
February 16th, at 8:00 p.m., in 
the boardroom of the Ontario 
Ministry of Agriculture and Food 
Office, here in Alexandria . 
Harold· Morophy, Regional Re
presentative of the Ontario Farm 
Safety Association, will attend 
this meeting and he plans to show 
a film on farm safety. 

It is sincerely hoped that all 
families realize the need for more 
safety consciousness in this 
County. The family farm is a very 
rewarding environment. W e 
would like to make it a safer one. 

All too many times, the family 
farm is the scene of tragic 
accidents involving youngsters 
who are more than eager to help 
Dad around those dangerous feed 
augers or power take-off shafts. 
Lack of time during busy cropping 
periods has become the most 
"overworked" excuse in the 
argument regarding farm safety. 
How many times has a piece of 
loose clothing been entangled in a 
part of the machine which was 
reassembled without putting the 
safety shield back in place? No 
one seems to think safety until an 
accident has happened to them 
personally and Glengarry County 
has experienced too many such 
incidents recently. 

Mrs. Robertson 
died at N apanee 

A highly respected resident of 
the Napanee area, Mrs. J ames 
Gordon Robertson. passed away 
at Lennox and Addington County 
General Hospital. Napanee, on 
Thursday. J anuary 27th. 

Mrs . Robertson was the former 
Sara Mae Urquhart, a daughter of 
the late Donald 0. Urquhart and 

~ STORMONT, DUNDAS AND GLENGARRY 

~ COUNTY BOARD OF EDUCATION 

INFORMATION MEETINGS 
The general public is Invited to attend Information meetings 
regarding the proposed closing of the following schools: 

Date 
Thursday, Feb. 10 
Monday, Feb. 14 
Tuesday, Feb. 15 

Monday, Feb. 21 

Time 
7:30 p.m. 
7:30 p.m. 
7:30 p.m. 

8:00p.m. 

School 
MaxvUJe Senior School 

Monkland Public School 
Roxborougb Township 

[Community Hall, 
Moose Creek] 

Stampvfile Public School 

Information received from these meetings will be considered by 
the School Facilities Committee In developing a final 
recommendation to the Board. 

Earl Myers, Chairman, 
School Facilities Committee 

Rudolph Vtlleneuve 
Chairman · 

Rosalre Leger 
Director 

6-lc 
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hi wife, Hattie McLeod. ::,he was 
born at Laggan , December 13. 
1905. 

She attended Alexandria High 
School and Ottawa Normal School 
and taught school throughout 
eastern and northern Ontario 
(including Glengarry). as well as 
Napanee and surrounding area. 

On October 6th . 1950. she 
married James Gordon Robert
son. Hay Bay. Ont .. where they 
resided for the past 26 years. 

Mrs. Robertson was an active 
me mber of the Queen of Sheba 
Rebekah Lodge. and the Centen
nial Women's Institute. 

She leaves to mourn her loss, 
her husband Gordon. and five 
sisters: Isabelle, Mrs. John D. 
Benton of McCrimmon; Hattie. 
Mrs. John F. MacKinnon, Burn 
aby. B.C.: Eliza. Mrs. Fred 
MacRae, Syracuse, N.Y.: Chris
tena. Mrs. Gordon Mickle. Tor
onto; and Marion Urquhart, Lag
gan . She was predeceased by a 
brother. Angus, and a sister, 
Mary Olive. 

The funeral was held on 
Saturday. January 29th, at 2:00 
p.111., in Tierney Funeral Home, 
Napanee . The Reverend Guy 
Ca. e. Minister, Grace United 
Church. officiated a t the service. 
Burial \\ as in Riverview Cem
etery. Napance. 

Pallbearer~ were: Don Mc
Cabe. Eric Kaiser, Perry Meeks. 
Jack Weese, Ernie Ga7ley and 
Jack Davy. 

$195 to $2,600 bonus savings 
on hay and forage equipment 
during John Deere's 
Roundup of Ba,gains 
Reward yourself two ways. 
First- you'll get the full-season 
dependability of new John Deere 
machinery ahead of the busy use 
season. Second..:,_you'II keep cash in 
your pocket with the special discount 
prices listed below. Act now while 
these pre-season discounts are 
available. See us about the hay 
or forage equipment you need. 
(If dealer inventory of any 
product is exhausted, it can 
be ordered . ) 

MACHINES 

336 and 346 Balers; 
15Aand 16A Choppers; 
100 Stack Mover; 25 and 
34 Forage Harvesters 

1207, 1209, and 1214 
Mower/ Conditioners: 
BOO and 830 Wind rowers: 
466 Baler: 
35 and 3800 Forage Harvesters 

100 Stack Wagon 

200 and 300 Stack Movers 

Hydrostatic Wind rowers: 
200 and 300 Stack Wagons 

Self-Propelled Forage 
Harvesters 

230 Stack Shredder/ 
Feeder 

DISCOUNT 
UNTIL 
28 FEB. 1977 

$195 

$390 

$520 

$650 

$1 ,040 

$1,950 

$2,600 

DISCOUNT 
1 MAR. 1977-
30APR. 1977 

$90 

$195 

$260 

$325 

$520 

$975 

$2,600 

Ask for details about the special finance charge waiver under the John 
Deere Finance Plan for the equipment listed above. 

a Smith Sales & Service 
Maxville 527 -2152 

,6-2c 

CAME TO LISTEN-Jim Mayne, back left, of Emerald, P.E.I. is this 
year's Vice-president of the National Farmers Union. He made visits 
to several Glcngarry farms early this week for the purpose of hearing 
opinions from local farmers as to the operation of the union and what 
it may do for them. Visiting the farms with Mr. Mayne were Joe 
O'Neill, National Board Director and Betty Anne Den Otter, District 
Junior Director. Both are from Glen Robertson. -Staff photo 

We will fill your well or cistern 

Filtered Water 

Just give us a call at 525-37 43 

Green Valley 

Swimming Pools 
Andre Lalonde, prop. 

Green Valley 
0- ( l 

Tel. 525-37 43 

Fill them autl 
Send them in! 
Guaranteed Income Supplement 
application fonns were mailed 
recently to all pensioners now re
ceiving the Supplement. To make 
sure that your Supplement to the 
Pension continues beyond March 
31st you must reapply. So make 
sure you fill in your fonn and return 
it in the addressed envelope en-
closed with the fonn, as soon as you 
possibly can. 

I• Health 
and Welfare 
Canada 
Marc Lalonde, 
Minister 

Santeet 
B1en-6tre social 
Canada 

Mrs. Levac 
died at 83 

Mrs. Florida Levac of Dalkeith, 
died at the Glengarry Memorial 
Hospital , Friday, Jan . 28th in her 
84th year. 

Wife of the late Arthur Levac, 
she is survived by three sons and 
two daughters: Claude and Ro
land of Dalkeith, and Rev. Guy 
Levac. O.M.I. of Chambly, Que ., 
Mrs . Cecile Decoste of Lachine, 
and Sister Jeanne Francoise of 
Buckingham . 

Also surviving are one brother 
and three sisters: George Theoret 
of Fassife rn. Mrs. Evelina Ca
dieux of Casselman, Mrs. Delima 
Samson, Cornwall. and Mrs. 
Louis Goulet of Dalkeith. 

Ten grandchildren and six 
great grandchildren also survive . 

The funeral was he ld to St. 
Paul's Church. Dalkeith, Mon
day, Jan . 31st. Her son, Father 
Guy Levac, officiated. 

Pallbearers were Michael and 
Robert Levac of Dalkeith, Guy, 
Michael and Andre Decoste of 
Lachi ne, Que. and Paul Goulet of 
Lachir:ie. 

Approve further 

metric teaching . 

Mrs. F. Legault died at 85 
Mrs. Nelida Legault died Jan. 

28th at the Maryvale Nursing 
Home, Glen Nevis. She was in her 
86th year. 

Born in Ripon, Que., on July 
15. 1891. she was predeceased by 
her husband Florimond Legault. 

She lived in the Alexandria 
area for most of he r life and is 
survived by two sons, Wilfrid of 
Montreal. and Bruno of Alex
andria. Also four daughters : Mrs. 
Irene Rozon of Montreal; Mrs. 
Paul Emile (Lucienne) Lamarche 
of Cornwall; Mrs. Maurice (Fer
nande) Longpre of Lachine, Que., 
and Mrs. Oliane Van Dyke of 
London. 

The daughter of the late Palma 

Meilleur and Antoinette Land
riault, she was a sister of 
Onasime Meilleur of Pont Cha
teau, Que. 

Mrs . Legault is also survived 
by 15 grandchildren and eight 
great grandchildren. 

The funeral was to St. Finnan's 
Cathedral, Monday, Jan . 31st , 
where the funeral mass was 
offered by Fathe r Denis Vaillan
court. Interment will be at St. 
Finnan's in the spring. 

Pallbearers were Roland, Leo 
and Arthur Legault, Aurele 
Chenier, Raoul Girard and Maur
ice J eaurond. 

New Fish Arrivals. 

Frozen Cod Fillets 
Frozen Haddock Fillets 

Use of metric units in the 
teaching of measurements for I 
Grades 7 and 8 beginning this fall 
received the green light from the 
Stormont . Dundas and Glengarry 
cou111_\' bL>ard of education's ele
mcntar.v panel last week. 

Frozen Ocean Perch Fillets 
Frozen Fillets of Sole 

Frozen Boston Bluefish Fillets 
Frozen Turbot Fillets 

Implementation of the metric 
~_\').tcm at the Grade 7 and 8 levels 
will be the final phase of the 
board·~ metrication program for 
all ufit\ elementary schools . 

Frozen Halibut Frozen Salmon 
Frozen Herring Salt Herring 

The metrication timetable 
schedule began two years ago at 
the primary level and at present, 
all measurement instruction for 
pupils from kindergarten to 
Gracie 6 i!-> according to the metric 
or l111crna1ional System of Units. 

Salted Codfish 
Polloch Whole Tom Cods 

Frozen Mackerel 

MELOCHE & SABOURIN 
We reserve the right to limit quantity 

Met ric instruction is subsidized 
by the provincial education min 
i~tr~· to the extent of 75 cents per 
clc111enta1")' student and $1 for 
each secondary st udent. The 
remaining costs are absorbed 
through the operating budgets for 
c'ad1 \ Choo I. 

TEL 525~295 ALEXANDmA 

NEW BUS SERVICE 
ANDRE R. DESJARDINS LIMITED 

BUS SERVICE 
BUS. 528-4811 P .O. BOX 130, MARTINTOWN, ONT. RES. 528-4462 

KOCJSO 

Why not clip out this handy tentative schedule 

Martintown to' Cornwall 
A.M. P.M. 

Martlntown 7:15 3:40 Grand Hotel 
Apple HIii 7:25 3:50 S&B Foods 
Alexandria 7:40 4:05 Hub Restaurant 
Green Valley 7:45 4:10 Green Valley Restaurant 
Brown House 7:50 4:15 Aubin's Grocery 
Lancaster 8:00 4:25* Michel's Restaurant 
Summerstown 8:10 4:30* Roy's General Store 
Glen Walter 8:15 4:40* Marie Klngway Tavern 
Cornwall 8:30 4:55* Riverside Restaurant 

Civic Complex 

NOTE- Monday through Friday except Legal Holidays 
-* no local transportation between Lancaster and Cornwall 
- Information available 528-4811 

Routes beginning February 10, 1977 
Cornwall to Martintown 

Cornwall 
A.M. P.M. Stopping Place 

Riverside Restaurant 
6:50 5:30 Civic Complex 
7:05 5:45 Marie Klngway Tavern 
7:10 5:50 Roy's General Store 
7:20 6:00 Michel's Restaurant 
7:30 6:10 Aubln's Grocery 

Glen Walter 
Summerstown 
Lancaster 
Brown House 
Green Valley 
Alexandria 
Apple HIii 
Martlntown 

7:35 6:15 Green Valley Restaurant 

FROM 
art ntown 

Apple HUJ 

Alexandria 

Green Valley 

Brown House 

Lancaster 

Summerstow 

Glen Walter 

Cornwall 

7:40 6:20 
7:55 6:35 
8:05 6:45 
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Booklet 22-25c tickets for $5 

Hub Restaurant 
S&B Foods 
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Lochiel township 
fills com.mittees 
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Appointments to various com
mittees have been made for the 
year in Lochicl Township. advises 
clerk Elmer McNaughton . They 
are as follows : 

Roads-Reeve Alex McDonald. 
Deputy-Reeve Hugh MacPher
son. Councillor Ken Maclennan. 

D~llkctth t-1rc Ucpt.-MacLcn
nan. Raisin Region Conservation 
Authority. MacPhcrson; Glen
garry Federation of Agriculture. 
MacDoncll: Glcngarry Memorial 
Hospiwl. MacPhcrson. and at 
large. Mrs. Enid MacDonald. 

Recreation-Councillors Maur
ricc Jcaurond and Ron MacDon
ell. 

Sports Palace Committee
,,aurond. MacDonell. and at 

~ ge. Marlin Campbell. 

Glcngarry Planning Board, Mc
Donald. and at large. Gerald St. 
Onge; Drainage, Jcaurond and 
MacDoncll; Planning and Zoning, 
McDonald. Maclennan and Mac
Phcrson; Water. Light and Sew
ers: McDonald. Jcaurond and 

Raisin River Refinishing 
528-4639 Martintown; Ont. Wayne MacDonell 

We We strip furniture ~--
without dip tanks ::! (J 

We refinish anything of wood J-tr~ 

United Co-Operatives 
~------.. of Ontario 
CO·OP 525-2523 

or 525-1924 
Alexandria Branch 

ATTENTION! RE RABBIT BREEDERS! 
We carry a complete line of rabbit equipment. 

We will make cages to your specification 
Feeders, water cups, wire in 100-ft. rolls 

We also sell federally-inspected beef and pork 
by the quarter. cut and wrapped for your freezer 

We do custom meat cutting and wrapping 

Labelle General Store 
ST. ANDREW'S WEST 

Tel. 932-4774 o-1 c 

••••••••••••••••••••••••••• •••••••••••••••••• 

J.P. 9 SERVICE CENTRE 
89 Main St S. Alexandria Tel. 525-2696 

• • • • • • • • 

MacDoncll. 
rile Drainage. Ralph Humph

ric~: Animal Control Ofliccr, Real 
Seguin. 

Fence Viewers: Keith Mac
Millan. Lester MacNaughton, 
Mike Oewlaar. Dorion Titlcy , 
Bruce Kennedy. 

Ong Tax Collector and Building 
lnspccwr: Jean Lu cien Larocque. 

Winners at the Alexandria 
Bridge Club party on February 
3rd were: First. Ray and Robert 
Lemieux: second, Micheline and 
Ronald Choletlc; third. Howard 
Cunningham and John Fry; 
fourth. Claire and Jean-Pierre 
Claude. 

Local taping 
to be shown 

The show taped by Betty 
Tomlinson of the CBC at the 
annual Burns Dance at the Bonnie 
Glen will be seen on Thursday, 
February 10th about 10 a.111 . on 
the "Morningside .. show. 

Kenyon township 
Inakes appointinents 

Kenyon Township has made 
appointments to the various com
mittees for the coming year . 

The represe111ati\es are as 
follow~: Maxville Manor, Fred 
Leroux: Glengarry Planning 
Buard. Albert Faubert, Angus H . 
McDoncll; Dunvegan Museum, 
Malcolm Grant. 

Glcngarry Memorial Hospital. 
Albert Faubert and Hugh Mc
Intyre; Kenyon Township Re 
creation Board, Albert Faubert 
and Norman McLeod. 

South Nation Conservation 
Authoritv. Albert Faubert; Raisin 
Region Conservation Authority, 
Hugh McIntyre; Building Inspec
tor and Dog Tax Collector, Ritchie 
Warren. 

The to\, n~hip has donated $50 
each to the St. J ohn's Ambu
lance . Mental Health Association 
and Muscular Dystrophy Asso
ciation. 

Tenders are currently being 
called for the purchase of a new 
half-ton truck . 

Margaret A. Fraser 
die~ in _87th year 

Margaret A. Fraser died on 
Jan. 14th. at the age of 86. She 
enjoyed good health until her 
illness on Dec. 2nd. 

She was born at Glen Andrew 
the daughter of the late Thomas 
MacDonald and his wife the 
former Margaret Wharry. 

Aflcr her marriage to Duncan 
N. Fraser. on Mav 29th, 1918 
they operated a fan;, in Ste. Ann~ 
de Prc!>cotl. Mr. Fraser pre
deceased her in 1962 and Marg
aret continued to live with her son 
and daughter-in-law Kenneth and 
Ruth Fraser until her illness. 

Margaret gave willingly of her 
time to help in church work and 
the community in which she spent 
all her life. 

Her death i. mourned by four 
sons. Lewi of Dalkeith. Thomas 
of Ste. Anne de Prescott. Rod
erick of Dalkeith, Kenneth of Ste . 
Anne de Prescott. and one 
daughter Margaret (Mrs. Jack 
Kerr) of Vankleek Hill; also 

twe nty-seven grandchildren. five 
great grandchildren, and one 
brother K. Kenzie MacDonald of 
Kirk Hill. 

The funeral service at the 
Hillcrest Funeral Home. Vank
lcek Hill, was conducted by the 
Rev. James H. Thompson. The 
body was placed in the vault for 
burial in East Hawkesbury Cem
cter~. 

The pallbearers were Campbell 
MacDonald. Gordon MacDonald. 
Donald McKinnon and three 
grandsons . Jimmy Fraser. Stan
ley Fraser and Neil Fraser. 

Date changed 
The meeting of the Diocesan 

Council of the Catholic Women's 
league originally scheduled to be 
held on Thursday. February 24th 
has been changed to Monday, 
February 28th at Holy Cross 
pari~h hall. Cornwall. 

THE $2,000 MAN- Gilles Lefebvre was able to earn approximately 
$2.000 for the Alexandria Winter Carnival in his one-man, 100 
kilometer, skate-a-thon Friday night. Keeping him company for a 
short time were this year's carnival queen contestants. Left to right, 
Marie-Paule Dumoulin, Nicole Theoret. Suzanne Belanger, (Gi11es 
Lefebvre) Kelly Smyth, Shelly Crack, Joanne Larose and Kathy Fox. 

-Staff photo 

Skate-a-thon 
netted $2,000 

Four hours and 44 minutes was 
all it took Gilles Lefebvre to 
complete the 742 laps of the 
Sports Palace ice in his one-man 
skate-a-thon Friday night. 

The skate of 100 kilometres (62 
miles) earned the Richelieu ap
proximately $2,000 and was done 
without so much as a one-minute 
rest. 

Making each lap in 24 seconds. 
Gilles turned on the steam for his 
last 12 laps and completed them 
in a time of 18 seconds each . 

Each time that Gilles changed 
directions (after every 100 laps) 
he suffered a cramp in the leg 
that had been on the outside of 
the previous JOO turns. However 
each time he was able to skate it 

out and continue non-stop. 
Members of the Richelieu 

skated with him on a number of 
occasions to keep him company 
but few were able to keep up to 
the pace Gilles had set for 
himself. 

Organizers of the event said the 
arena ice-making staff were more 
than co-operative and outdid 
themselves in the initial prepara
tion of the ice and maintaining it 
during the event. 

As Gilles was turning at the 
same four points on each lap 
special attention had to be given 
these points and on two occasions 
they watered the entire ice 
surface while at no time interfer
ing or slowing up the pace. 

Mrs. Viola Howard 
died in Montreal 

Relatives and friends in the 
Gravel Hill-Monkland and Moose 
Creek areas were saddened to 
learn of the sudden death of a 
former rcsidenl in the person of 
Mrs. Harry Walt ers Howard. She 
died in her residence in Montreal 
after a short illness. at the age of 
77 years. 

Mrs. Howard was born at 
Gravel Hill Fourth Concession of 
Township of Roxborough. She 
was the tormcr Viola Norman. 
daughtct· of the late William 
Norman and his wife, Phoebe 
Cra\\ ford. 

He predeceased her in 1966. 
Mrs . Howard is survived by 

three sisters. Mrs. Margaret 
Buell of Cornwall ; Mrs. Nellie 
McRae of Moose Creek; and Miss 
Lucila Norman of Montreal. She 
was predeceased by two sisters 
and one brother, Sadie. Jessie 
and Crawford Norman. 

The remains rested in the 
Collins Funeral Home, on Sher
brooke Street. Montreal where 
the funeral service was held on 
January 18. 

Relatives attended the funeral 
from Cornwall, Moose Creek, 
Avonmore. Monkland and Mont
real. 

I• 

LOUGH & LEWIS 
CHARTERED ACCOUNTANTS 

37 Main St. N. Alexandria, 525-1585 

50 MAIN ST. N. ALEXANDRIA. ONT. 

BRANDON 

CHIROPRACTIC CLINIC 
525-2063 

MON., WED., and FRI. 
HOURS-10:30 to 11:30 a.m., 12:30 to 4:30 

· 6:30 to 9 p.m. 
-tf 

DENIS BOURDEAU 
MEAT SHOP 

CONCESSION 2 

RR1 Bainsville Tel. 347-2288 

SPECIAL OFFER 
We now have home grown 

grain fed hogs 
READY FOR FREEZER lb .• 75 
Cutting and wrapping included 

Also sales of A-1 and B-1 

government approved beef 
3-tf 

' 

Call us for 24 hour towing service 
and road calls 

GENERAL REPAIRS, TUNE-UP, CARBURETOR CLEANING, 

VALVE JOB, ELECTRIC WELDING and RUST PROOFING 

A. R. MacDonald 
died .Tan. 29th 

Archie R. Macdonald of Glen 
Roben~on died in Hotel Dit-11 
Cornwall, on Jan. 29th. 

married life on the Macdonald 
!'arm. 

She received her education in 
Gravel Hill Public School, Avon
more High School and attended 
the Cornwall Business College. 
later moving to Montreal where 
she was e mployed with the 
Canada Steamship Lines for 
several years. then for the 
Peacock Bros. until her retire
ment in 1964. 

F"i'"".,.....,...AW-~~.r...r.;.s.o,os•••••••••••••••ier..r. 

i Menard Fairway Centre 
j Alexandria, Ontario Tel. 525-2207 

• • • • • 

Gerard Paquette Licensed Mechanic 
EVENING ONLY-WILL SIMONIZE and CLEAN YOUR 

CAR INSIDE and OUT 

J.P. LEVERT, PROPRIETOR 
23-25tf 

Mr. Macdonald was born on 
Jan. I. 1901 , the son of Archie 
Macdonald and his wife the 
former Mary Ellen Wylie. 

• ••••••••••••••••••• ••••••••••••••••••••••••• 
In I 93 I he married Mary Ellen 

Con I en ancl I h,..,. 1;,.,.rf ~11 1h,..ir 

' 
TAKE A GOOD LoOK AT THESE ! ! ! ! 

Drop in and see these quality used vehicles 

•1973 CHEVROLET 1 /2 TON PICK-UP 
P.B. P.S. Auto., Radio, snow tires, 35,000 miles 

•1974 v.w. 
inside and outside in showroom condition, excellent tires, radio, rear window defroster and a 
gas heater. 

• 1976 TOYOTA COROLLA 1600 STATION WAGON 
Auto., radial tires, radio, rear wiudow defr~ster and wiper, mileage 2,800. This is a perfect 
car, owner bought a Mark II station wagon. 

• 197 4 GRAND TORINO 
in excellent condition, 38,000 miles, automatic, radio, P.B. P .S., block heater, snow tires. 

We are proud of these trade-ins and if you are looking for a quality used car, call us today. 

TOYOTA 
Highland Motor Sales 

, 

Maxville, Ont. o-lL 527-2735 

He was predeceased by two 
brothers. Dan Charles and Henry 
Macdonald. 

The funeral was held in St . 
Martin of Tours church. Glen 
Robertson . on Jan . 31st. The 
funeral mass was concelebrated 
b:,· Rev . Joseph Cameron and 
Rev. Bruno Pilon. The homily was 
delivered by Fr. Pilon . 

Abo present at the funeral 
were Rev. Stephen Somerville 
and Rev. Pierre Myrand . 

The pallbearers were : David 
Dumouchel. Martin Sabourin, 
Walter Hambleton, . Alexander 
McIntosh. Arthur Hambleton and 
Dale Munroe . The interment will 
be in the St. Martin of Tours 
Cemetery in the spring. 

In 1945. she marr_ied Harry 
Walters Howard at Rawdon, Que. 

MacGillivary1 s 
Outfitters 

J 15 Clark Ave .. Cornwall 
Td : 933-4867 

6-Jc 

Granger and 
Campbell and 

Hardy bagpipes 
practice chanters, 

pipe boxes on 
special for 

February 
Anything Scottish

We have it 

F RI T· Z 
Fine Foods and Delicatessen 

Tel. 613-525-2746 
49-tf 

34 Main Street South Alexandria, Ont. 

ENTERTAINMENT 

Atlantic Hotel 
Station Alexandt'ia 

Monday to Thursday 

Bruce Golden 
Fri. night and Sat. afternoon and evening 

Kenny Caroll 
Coming Next Week 

. The Lamplighters 
b-1 l' 

r_,......,.._,._,.....,-_,......,.....,0-...,.....,-..-.:r.✓.Y".r✓.✓-lO"'"~_,._,.,..-..,.,,-_,......ooo,-.r.r./"..rJ'"./"...COOC,-...OOOC.C-.::)O::>O!:)CIOCl,I 

I Final Clearance 
I of Winter Goods 
§ ~ 
§ Ladies' § Ladies' § § 
§ ij DRESSES-I COATS AND JACKETSI SKIRTS-BLOUSES 

I 1 /2 PRICE I 1 /2 PRICE 
I ~tsiowMOmLESU11s 
j COATS AND JACKETS~ Children--Boys and girls Men's, etc. 
S 8 j 1 /2 PRICE I 40% OFF 
§ .GCOCCX',r.,......,.....,0,-.,......,.....,......,. ....... ...er....o:;r...r.r..r.r...r ....... -r..r...r.r.r...r.r.r..-cr..rJ"~..r..r..r..r..r.r..C"'..r..,..~ 

~ WINTER BOOTS ~ Boys' and Girls' 
§ ~ I AND FOOTWEAR i PULLOVERS 
~ § Sizes 8 to 16 

I 1/2 PRICE I 40% OFF 
~..-00'"~ ............... .,. .............. ., ............................................................................ ..,.. ....... ..,....4-....... .,0,-.,r,.r..r.r..r..r..,.-..r..r..r..r.r..r..r....ooa,-..r..r..,..--=:o:icc:.oc:a 

I Appliances and televisions 
I C_ash and carry prices 
I on all our stock 
§ 
§ WE NEED THE SPACE 

I The Savings Are Tremendous 
L..-O"'J.:lr..,.....CO--✓..,...,...,.._,,cr..,.....c,-~..,.....,.....c,co," ....... .,,cr.r..,..~..r.✓.r..-.:r..r..r..r..r..r...r..r.r..r.r.r.,.✓JOCr...OC0.6· 1 c j 
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Local players in line-up against Russian team FEBRUARY SPECIAL 
Four midgets from Glengarry 

have been chosen to play with the 
area team which is scheduled to 
meet the Moscow Dynamos-the 
Russian Midget team who are 
coming to Canada for a tour of 
exhibition games. 

From the Alexandria Club is 
Scott Hay , son of Mr. and Mrs. 
Edwin Hay of R R I. Alexandria 
and Carter MacDonald. son of 
Mr. and Mrs . Mervyn MacDonald 

of R R 2. Green Valley . They are 
both defcnceman. 

Peter Wensink, son of Mrs. · 
George Wensink and the late Mr. 
Wensink was chosen from Max
ville. 

Ke nton Spink. son of Mr. and 
Mrs. Alex Spink, is representing 
the Char-Lan team. 

Two of the Cornwall boys, also 
have a local connection. John 
David Fox is the son of John and 

Hilda Fox and a grandson of the 
late Dave Lalonde of Alexandria 
and Mrs. Lalonde of Cornwall. 

Dave Lafave is the son of Mr. 
and Mrs . Neil Lafave formerly of 
Alexandria and a ne phew of Mrs. 
Arthur Leroux, Th,ird of Kenyon. 

Other members of the Cornwall 
team are goaltender Alain Chev
rier, defe nceman Scott M arlin, 
and forwards Dave McKissock, 
Lee Sheets and Kevin Fontaine. 

GOING TO MEET THE RUSSIANS-It wasn't even touring Russian Midgets. Pictured during one of 
a dream come true, it was an invitation these hockey their practise sessions in Cornwall are left to right, 
players had never dreamed of when they were Peter We nsink. Carter MacDonald, Scott Hay and 
chosen to be part of the ODHA team to play the Ke nton Spink . - Photo by Barry MacDonald 

IRVING WM. KAUFMAN D.P.M. PODIATRIST 
Wishes to announce 

the opening of his office for the practice of 

Podiatric Medicine 
NOW OPEN J-4c 

Entrance and parking on McConnell 
718 Second St. East (at McConnell) 938-2455 

THE FAMILY BROWN 
-1976 AWARD WINNER 
AS BEST COUNTRY BAND-

will be appearing at the 

BONNIE. GLEN 
on 

Friday, Feb. 25th 
from 9 to 1 a.m. 6-1 C 

And we deliver 6- l c 

Lodge will 
need repairs 

United Counties and Cornwall 
must anticipate considerably in
creased costs for repairs to 
Glen-Stor-Dun Lodge over the 
next live years . 

Lodge administrator Gordon 
MacGrego r told counti.::s council 
last week that the building is 25 
years old this year and will soon 
need a new roof. new plumbing, 
and possibly new wiring. 

The annual budget of the lodge 
is $1,496.000. At present, for the 
first time in many years there are 
only one or two applications for 
admission to the lodge; Mr. 
MacGregor noted that the av
erage age of people entering the 
lodge has gone up by about 10 
years over the past e ight or JO 
years because there are now 
better senior citizen ·s accom
modations, more home care and 
private boarding homes. 

However, normally the lodge 
maintains full occupancy, with 
75,872 resident days in the 
210-bcd lodge last year. This 
averages out to 207 beds in use 
evci·y day or 98 to 99 pe r cent 
occupancy. 

Th is is considered to be the 
maximum which ca n be achieved 
because some people are always 
leaving or ent ering, many to get 
hospi ta l treatment and returning 
from such treatme nt . 

The average resident spent J 11 
days at the lodge last year . Cost 
pe r day for the ordinary resident 
is $ 14.85. expected to increase to 
$15 during 1977. 

VET-JET POWER 
DEHORNING SAW 
Only a saw dehorns 

without crushing 
Fqr all your 

cattle dehorning 
Contact 

DUNCAN MacARTHUR 
Lancaster, Ont. 
Tel. 347-3472 3-oc 

Glengarry Sports Palace 

WEEKLY BINGO· 
STARTING 

Thursday, February 17th 
and every Thursday after 

Admission 50c Weekly door prize $50 

14 regular games at $25 

I JACKPOT GAME STARTS AT $2001 
5 Specials 50/50 1 Special Winner take all 

SPECIAL DOOR PRIZE FOR FEBRUARY 17t_h 

PORTABLE T.V. 6- l c 

The game is scheduled for the 
Cornwall Civic complex on Sun
dav ni2ht, January 20th at 8 p .m . 

Morrisburg is represen(t!d by 
forwards Jim Whelan. Scott Cor
don, Mark Beaupre and Leo 
Lafortune . Cornwall Township 
has goaltender Richard ·Marleau . 
dcfenceman Lance Telschow a nd 
forwards Shelton Coughlin and 
Harold Earle. 

The Cornwall game is the 
fourth in a six-game, two-week 
visit to Eastern Canada for the 
Soviet Union boys. who are being 
groomed as future members of 
tha t country's nlftional team. 

Sport Shop in Maxville. 
The Soviet team will be 

arriving at Mirabel airport Feb. 
10th and will immediately travel 
to Moncton, N. B. for a game 
against the Century Flyers, Feb. 
I Ith. 

From there. the Russian team 
travels to Ottawa for a Feb. 14 th 
meeting with the National Capital 
Minor Hockey Assoc. Midget 
"A" team. 

12 color poses-Only 1.99 
20 color poses-Only 2.99 

(Kodak film only) 

ALEXANDRIA DRUG MART Tickets for the game are $2.50 
and arc on sale at Berge ron and 
Hope Sporting Goods here. Corn
wall Sports Centre. Chafee Sports 
Shop in Willia mstown . and Jack·s 

On Feb. 18th they arc in 
Thunder Bay and then back to 
Cornwall for their Feb. 20th 
meeting. They then play Contiers 
du Richelieu in Sorel. Que. and 
conclude their Canadian visit 
when they meet , Couillard de 
Ste-Foy in Quebec City. Feb. 23rd 
returning to Russia the following 
day from Mirabel airport. 

5 Main St. S. 6-lc Tel. 525-2525 

$AVE 5.So/o AT ROY'S 

Despite the recent increase of 

5.5 % on all new cars announced by 

General Motors recently, there is no increase 

in price at ROY'S GARAGE. 

You see, we at ROY'S were well stocked up in advance of the 

increase and for that reason we do not have to sell our new units 

at the '1ewly inflated price. 

So save that 5.5% in price 

when you buy a new car 

at 

' 

(GREEN VALLEY) LTD. 
Tel. 525-2300 

6- lc 
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